

# Legislation Details (With Text)

File #:	O20	18-624			
Туре:	Ordi	inance	Status:	Passed	
File created:	1/17	7/2018 I	n control:	City Council	
		F	Final action:	2/28/2018	
Title:	Con	cession license agreement w	ith City Wine	ery Chicago LLC for operation or	n Chicago Riverwalk
Sponsors:	Ema	anuel, Rahm			
Indexes:	Lice	nse			
Attachments:	1. O2018-624.pdf, 2. O2018-624 (V1).pdf				
Date	Ver.	Action By	Δ	Action	Result
3/9/2018	1	City Council	S	Signed by Mayor	
2/28/2018	1	City Council	F	Passed	Pass
2/22/2018	1	Committee on Housing and Estate	Real F	Recommended to Pass	
1/17/2018	1	City Council	F	Referred	
	OFFICE OF THE MAYOR				
		CITY OF C	CHICAGO		
RAHM EMANUEL MAYOR					
		January 1	7. 2018		

# TO THE HONORABLE, T HE CIT Y COUNCIL OF IT IE CITY OF CHICAGO

Ladies and Gentlemen:

At the request of the Commissioner of Fleet and Facility Management, I transmit herewith ordinances authorizing the execution of license agreements concerning the Chicago Riverwalk.

Your favorable consideration of these ordinances will be appreciated.

Mayor

Very truly yours,

## ORDINANCE

WHEREAS, the Chicago Riverwalk ("Riverwalk") is a 1.25 mile long path adjacent to the south bank of the main branch of the Chicago River; and

WHEREAS, the City of Chicago Department of Fleet and Facility Management ("2FM") wishes to enter into agreements with licensees for the operation of concessions on the Riverwalk, including concepts offering food and beverage, recreational, retail, cultural or educational activities for the public designed to bring additional visitors to the Riverwalk; and

WHEREAS, the City of Chicago Department of Procurement Services, on behalf of 2FM, issued a Request for Proposals ("RFP") to all interested Riverwalk proposers in January 2017, and, after evaluating responses, the City selected the best value respondents ("Licensees") with whom to negotiate license agreements; and

WHEREAS, one of the Licensees is: City Winery Chicago LLC ("Licensee");

WHEREAS, 2FM and Licensee have agreed to the terms of the agreement ("License Agreement"), which is attached hereto as Exhibit A; and

WHEREAS, Section 10-36-145(d) of the Municipal Code of Chicago authorizes the Commissioner, after publicly soliciting proposals, to negotiate and execute on behalf of the City concession agreements for food, beverages, goods and services within the Chicago Riverwalk for a total term not to exceed 60 months including extensions;

WHEREAS, the License Agreement has a 10-year initial term with two 5-year extension options at the Commissioner of 2FM's sole discretion, and therefore requires City Council approval; and

WHEREAS, 2FM wishes for the City Council to authorize 2FM to negotiate and enter into such License Agreement;

NOW THEREFORE, it is ordained by the City Council of the City as follows:

- 1. The recitals are incorporated herein.
- 2. The Commissioner of the Department of Fleet and Facility Management is authorized to negotiate and enter into a License Agreement with the Licensee identified above. Such License Agreement shall be in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A, with such other terms as determined by the Commissioner to be necessary and reasonable. The Commissioner is authorized to enter into such other ancillary documents as are necessary in connection with the License Agreement.
- 3. This ordinance is effective upon its passage and approval.

Exhibit A License Agreement

(Attach)

# CHICAGO RIVERWALK CONCESSION LICENSE AGREEMENT

# BETWEEN

# THE CITY OF CHICAGO (CHICAGO DEPARTMENT OF FLEET AND FACILITY MANAGEMENT)

## AND

# CITY WINERY CHICAGO, LLC

**RAHM EMANUEL MAYOR** 

DAVID J. REYNOLDS COMMISSIONER

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1	CITY APPROVAL	5
ARTICLE 2 INCORPORATION OF BACKGROUND AND EXHIBITS		
1	Incorporation of Background	6
2	Incorporation of Exhibits	6
ARTICLE 3	DEFINITIONS	6
1	Interpretation and Conventions	6
2	Definitions	7
ARTICLE 4	LICENSE AND LICENSEE'S OPERATIONS	11
1	License	11
2	No Sublicenses, Assignments or Other Uses	12
3	General Requirements for Operation of Concessions	12
4	Hours of Operation	14
5	Personnel	14
6	Operation and Maintenance	15
7	Utilities	17
8	Refuse Handling	18
9	Promotion	18
10	Distribution and Storage; Deliveries	19
11	Certain Rights Reserved By the City	19
ARTICLE 5 LICENSED SPACE AND IMPROVEMENTS		20
1	Licensed Space	20
2	Title to Property in the Licensed Space	22
3	Licensee's Improvement Obligations	22
4	Work Requirements	23
5	Damage or Destruction of Improvements	27
6	City Resident Construction Worker Employment Requirement	29
7	Licensing of General Contractor	30
8	Prevailing Wages	30
9	Subcontractor Certifications	30
10	MBE/WBE Compliance	31
ARTICLE 6	TERM OF AGREEMENT	,31
1	Term	31
2	Return of the Licensed Space and Removal of Improvements	31
3	Termination Due to Change in Riverwalk Operations	32
4	Eminent Domain	32
5	Early Termination	33
ARTICLE 7 FEES		33
1	Fees Payable	33
2	Time of Payments	34
3	Material Underpayment or Late Payment	34
4	Reports	34
5	Books, Records and Audits	36

File #: O2018-624	, Version: 1
-------------------	--------------

6	Revenue Control	37
7	Lien	37
ARTICLE 8 I	NSURANCE, INDEMNITY AND SECURITY	37
1	Insurance	37
2	Indemnification	37
3	Security	38
	DEFAULT, REMEDIES AND TERMINATION	40
1	Events of Default	40
2	Remedies	42
3	Effect of Default and Remedies	43
-	SPECIAL CONDITIONS	43
1	Warranties and Representations	44
2	Business Documents, Disclosure of Ownership Interests and Maintenar	
2	of Existence	47
$\frac{2}{3}$	Licenses and Permits	47
4	Confidentiality	47
5	Subcontracts and Assignments	47
6	Compliance with Laws	<del>4</del> 7 50
0 7	Non-Discrimination	50 54
8	National Emergency	55
9	2014 Hiring Plan Prohibitions	56
10	Multi-Project Labor Agreement	56
11 ADTICLE 11	Minimum Wage	57
	GENERAL CONDITIONS	58
1	Entire Agreement	58
2	Counterparts	58
3	Amendments	58
4	Severability	59
5	Covenants in Subcontracts	59
6	Governing Law ;	59
7	Notices	59
8	Successors and Assigns; No Third Party Beneficiaries	60
9	Subordination	60
10	Conflict	61
11	Offset by Licensee	61
12	Waiver; Remedies	61
13	Authority of Commissioner	61
14	No Personal Liability	61
15	Limitation of City's Liability	61
16	Joint and Several Liability	62
17	Non-Recordation	62
18	Survival	62
19	Force Majeure	62
SIGNATURE		63
	LICENSED SPACE	64
EXHIBIT 2 -	TERM SHEET	67

File #: (	O2018-624,	Version: 1
-----------	------------	------------

EXHIBIT 3 - DEVELOPMENT PLAN	68
EXHIBIT 4 - PRODUCTS AND PRICE LIST- MENU	69

EXHIBIT 5 - FORM OF LETTER OF CREDIT	.70	
EXHIBIT 6 - INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS AND INSU	RANCE CERTIFICATE74 EXHIBIT 7	-
MBE/WBE SPECIAL CONDITIONS, RELATED FORMS, ANI	D	
COMPLIANCE PLAN	86	
Attachment A -Assist Agency List	101	
Attachment B - Sample Format for Requesting Assist Age	ency Comments on	
Bidder's Request for Reduct	ion or Waiver of MBE/WBE Goals 10	03
Schedule B - Affidavit of Joint Venture	104	
Schedule C-1: Letter of Intent From MBE/WBE To Perfor	m As Subcontractor,	
Supplier and/or Consultant	109	
Schedule D-1: Affidavit of Implementation of MBE/WBE	Goals and	
Participation Plan	110	
CHICAGO RIVERWALK CONCESSION LICE	NSE AGREEMENT	

This Chicago Riverwalk Concession License Agreement ("Agreement") is entered into as of , 201\_by and between City Winery Chicago, LLC, a(n) Delaware limited liability company doing business as City Winery Chicago ("Licensee"), and the City of Chicago, a municipal corporation and home rule unit of local government under the Constitution of the State of Illinois ("City"), acting through its Chicago Department of Fleet and Facility Management ("2FM" or "Department").

## BACKGROUND

The City owns the Chicago Riverwalk, and the Commissioner of 2FM of has the authority to operate, manage and maintain the Chicago Riverwalk, including the authority to enter into concession agreements for up to 36 months, with the right to extend such agreement for up to two additional consecutive terms of up to 12 months each (total of 60 months). With City Council approval, 2FM may enter into agreements of longer duration. The City has determined that it is the best interest of the City to enter into concession agreements for food, beverages, goods and services within the Chicago Riverwalk for varying terms, including terms for some agreements that exceed the Commissioner's 36/60 months authority specified above (and thus requires City Council approval) in order to allow concessionaires to make capital improvements to certain spaces, thereby better serving Riverwalk patrons by providing first-class food, beverage, retail and service facilities. Activities on the Chicago River are also subject to provisions of the Chicago Municipal Code, including authority granted to the Chicago Department of Transportation in Section 10-40 of the Chicago Municipal Code.

Pursuant to this desire, the City issued a Request for Proposals ("RFP") for concessions to operate on the Chicago Riverwalk, and Licensee responded with a proposal to operate a concession featuring food, beverages, and programming and entertainment. The City desires to grant Licensee, and Licensee desires to accept, a license to operate such a concession at the Riverwalk location(s) identified in this Agreement, all under the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, the City and Licensee agree as follows:

## ARTICLE 1 CITY APPROVAL

If the initial term of this Agreement exceeds 36 months or the term including extensions exceeds 60 months, then the Agreement is subject to approval by the City Council of the City of Chicago. In such a case, the City is not bound by the terms of this Agreement until such time as it has been approved by the City Council and has been duly executed by the Commissioner of 2FM or any representative authorized in writing to act on the Commissioner's behalf. As provided in Section 11.13, where the approval or consent of the City is required under this Agreement, unless expressly provided otherwise in this Agreement, it means approval or consent of the Commissioner's authorized representative. As provided in Section 11.3, unless expressly provided otherwise in this Agreement will

5

require execution by the Commissioner or his proxy. As further provided in Section 11.3, any substantial amendment of the terms of this Agreement will require approval by the City Council, if Council approval was required for authority to enter into this Agreement at its inception.

## **ARTICLE 2 INCORPORATION OF BACKGROUND AND EXHIBITS**

1 Incorporation of Background.

The Background set forth above is incorporated by reference as if fully set forth here.

2 Incorporation of Exhibits.

The following exhibits are incorporated into and made a part of this Agreement:

- Exhibit 1 Licensed Space(s) and Confirmation(s) of DBO
- Exhibit 1-A Alcoholic Beverage Boundaries
- Exhibit 2 Term Sheet
- Exhibit 3 Site Development Plan
- Exhibit 4 Products and Price List
- Exhibit 5 Form of Letter of Credit
- Exhibit 6 Insurance Requirements
- Exhibit 7 MBE/WBE Special Conditions and Related Forms
- Exhibit 8 Economic Disclosure Statement

## **ARTICLE 3 DEFINITIONS**

3.1 Interpretation and Conventions.

A. The term "include," in all of its forms, means "include, without limitation," unless the context clearly states otherwise.

B. The term "person" includes firms, associations, partnerships, trusts, corporations and other legal entities, including public bodies, as well as natural persons.

C. Any headings preceding the text of the articles and sections of this Agreement, and any table of

#### File #: 02018-624, Version: 1

contents or marginal notes appended to copies of this Agreement are solely for convenience of reference and do not constitute a part of this Agreement, nor do they affect its meaning, construction or effect.

D. Words in the singular include the plural and vice versa. Words of the masculine, feminine or neuter gender include correlative words of the other genders. Wherever an article, section, subsection, paragraph, sentence, exhibit, appendix, or attachment is referred to, the reference is to this Agreement, unless the context clearly indicates otherwise.

E. Where the approval or consent of Licensee is required under this Agreement, it means the approval or consent of the Licensee's authorized representative. To be binding on the

6

City, all approvals or consents must be in writing and signed by the appropriate City representative.

F. Whenever time for completion or performance is listed as "days", if the number of days is 30 or more, it means calendar days, and if the number of days is less than 30, it means business days per the City of Chicago calendar.

## 3.2 Definitions

In addition to terms defined elsewhere in this Agreement, the following words and phrases, when capitalized, have the following meanings:

"Additional Space" means Concession Space or Storage Space that is added to Licensed Space after the Effective Date pursuant to Section 5.1. Additional Space, if any, that is offered to Licensee is solely at the discretion of the Commissioner. Licensee has absolutely no right or entitlement to be offered any Additional Space, and the concept of Additional Space is solely for the benefit of the City to address vacancies in the Riverwalk Concession program.

"Affiliate", except where otherwise defined, means any individual, corporation, partnership, trustee, administrator, executor or other legal entity that directly or indirectly owns or controls, or is directly or indirectly owned or controlled by, or is under common ownership or control with Licensee.

"Back of the House Area(s)" means an area or areas designated by the Commissioner that are not accessible to the public to be used in common by licensees for deliveries or temporary storage of goods or refuse.

"Chicago Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook" (RCPM) means the handbook developed by 2FM to govern the uniform and consistent design and operation of the concessions program at the Chicago Riverwalk. The Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook is available on the Chicago Riverwalk website (currently available at <a href="https://www.chicagoriverwalk.us/concession-handbook">https://www.chicagoriverwalk.us/concession-handbook</a>)" and may be amended from time to time by the Department. Any amendment of the Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook by the Department during the Term of this Agreement will be binding on Licensee without need for amendment of this Agreement, provided that the amendment of Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook does not conflict with the other terms and conditions of this Agreement.

"Chief Procurement Officer" means the head of the Department of Procurement Services of the City and any City officer or employee authorized to act on her behalf.

"Commissioner" means the head of the Department and any City officer or employee authorized to act on his behalf. City contractors and consultants, including the Concession Management Representative, have no authority to grant approvals or consents required to be granted by the Commissioner under this Agreement, except where the Concession Management Representative is expressly authorized to do so. "Common Areas" means those areas of the Riverwalk that are not licensed, or otherwise designated or made available by the Department for use by specific party or parties.

"Comptroller" means the head of the Department of Finance of the City and any City officer or employee authorized to act on his behalf.

"Concession" means Licensee's business of offering the Products identified in Exhibit 4

7

for sale at retail to the public at the Riverwalk pursuant to this Agreement.

"Concession Management Representative" or "CMR" means the entity retained by the City to assist in overseeing Concessions, including the construction of Improvements, at the Riverwalk.

"Concession Space" means a Licensed Space used by Licensee for the sale at retail of Products, including any Additional Space used for that purpose.

"Construction Documents" means the drawings and specifications for the construction of Improvements, approved by the Commissioner pursuant to Section 5.4.

"Date of Beneficial Occupancy" or "DBO" means, as to the Concession Space, the latest to occur of (A), (B) or (C) as follows:

- A. the date that is 90 days after the Delivery Date of the Concession Space;
- B. the date that is 90 days after the building permit for the Improvements for the Concession Space is issued; provided that the Licensee has demonstrated to the satisfaction of the Commissioner that Licensee timely submitted design drawings in accordance with Section 5.4 hereof and promptly applied for, and diligently pursued the issuance of, such building permit; or
- C. the date set forth in the Development Plan for the commencement of retail sales in the Concession Space; provided, however, that the date set forth in the Development Plan for commencement of retail sales shall be extended one day for each day Licensee has demonstrated to the satisfaction of the Commissioner that Licensee was delayed due to force majeure pursuant to Section 11.19.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Licensee completes the Improvements in the Concession Space and commences retail sales in the Concession Space before the DBO determined in accordance with the foregoing, the DBO for the Concession Space is the date that retail sales commence.

The DBO for the Concession Space shall be confirmed in writing by the parties, and such written "Confirmation(s) of DBO" shall thereafter be attached to Exhibit 1 of this Agreement without need for a formal amendment of this Agreement.

The Date of Beneficial Occupancy for any Storage Space is the Delivery Date for that Storage Space.

"Default Rate" means 10% per annum.

"Delivery Date" means the date upon which the City gives Licensee access to the Concession Space or Storage Space in question.

"Department" means the Chicago Department of Fleet and Facility Management, also known as 2FM.

"Development Plan" means, as further described in Section 5.4, the Licensee's conceptual plans, budget and other design specifications for construction of its Improvements and its schedule for commencement of retails sales in each Concession Space. The Development Plan is attached hereto as Exhibit 3.

"Effective Date" means the date on which the Commissioner executes this Agreement and notifies

Licensee of award of the Agreement.

8

"Environmental Laws" means collectively, all applicable federal, state and local environmental, safety or health laws and ordinances and rules or applicable common law, including the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970, as amended (29 U.S.C. §651 et seq.), the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980, as amended (42 U.S.C. §9601 et seq.), the Hazardous Materials Transportation Authorization Act of 1994 (49 U.S.C. §5101 et seq.), the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (42 U.S.C. §6901 et segj, the Toxic Substances Control Act of 1976, as amended (15 U.S.C. §2601 et seq.), the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. §7401 et segj, the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. §1251 et segj, the Safe Drinking Water Act (42 U.S.C. §300(f) et seq.) as any of the foregoing may later be amended from time to time; any rule or regulation pursuant to them, and any other present or future law, ordinance, rule, regulation, permit or permit condition, order or directive addressing environmental, health or safety issues of or by the federal government, or any state or other political subdivision of it, exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions.

"Event of Default" has the meaning set forth in Article 9.

"Fees" means all amounts payable by Licensee in connection with this Agreement, including but not limited to License Fee, Percentage Fees, any liquidated damages specified in the Agreement for non-compliance with the City's requirements for Concession operations.

"Gross Revenues" means the total amount in dollars, attributable to a License Year, of the actual sales price of all receipts, whether for cash or on credit, that are derived from business conducted in, on or from the Licensed Space, all orders received or filled at or from the Licensed Space, all. deposits not refunded to purchasers, all orders taken in and from the Licensed Space whether or not the orders are filled elsewhere, and receipts or sales by Licensee and any other person or persons doing business in or from the Licensed Space, including receipts from promotions, advertising, and income derived or any other use of the Licensed Space by Licensee. Gross Revenues do not, however, include the following:

- A. any sums collected and paid out by Licensee for any sales, retail excise, use, privilege, or retailers occupation taxes now or later imposed by any duly constituted governmental authority;
- B. the amount of any cash or credit refund made upon any sale, but only if the original sale was made in or from the Licensed Space and included in Gross Revenue;
- C. bona fide transfers of Products to or from the Licensed Space to any other stores or warehouses of Licensee;
- D. sales of Licensee's fixtures and store equipment not in the ordinary course of Licensee's business;
- E. bulk sales of Products inventory not sold to the public and not in the ordinary course of business; and
- F. insurance proceeds received from the settlement of claims for loss of or damages to Improvements, Products, fixtures, trade fixtures and other Licensee personal property other than the proceeds of business interruption insurance.

A "sale" is deemed to have been consummated for purposes of this Agreement, and the entire amount of the

sales price must be included in Gross Revenues, at the time that: (i) the transaction is initially reflected in the books or records of Licensee; or (ii) Licensee receives all or any portion of the sales price; or (iii) the applicable goods or services are delivered to the customer, whichever occurs first.

"Imposition" means permit fees, license fees, and any other fee or charge not specified in this Agreement but otherwise payable by Licensee pursuant to a statute, ordinance, or regulation in order for Licensee to operate the Concession on the Chicago Riverwalk.

"Improvements" means the improvements to be made to the Licensed Space by Licensee, including fixtures and trade fixtures (but excluding trademarked or proprietary trade fixtures) and any other enhancements of a permanent or temporary nature made to the Licensed Space, so that the Licensed Space can be used for Concession operations. The Improvements must be described, along with a budget of Improvement Costs, and depicted conceptually in the Development Plan and must conform to Licensee's response to the RFP.

"Improvement Costs" means the total amount paid by Licensee for categories of labor, services, materials and supplies used in the design, development, installation and construction of the Improvements. The minimum Improvement Costs must not be less than 95% of the budgeted Improvement Costs included in the approved Development Plan. Licensee's actual, reasonable Improvement Costs will be memorialized in the written Confirmation of DBO that will be attached to Exhibit 1 upon approval by the Commissioner.

"License Fee" means the amount payable by Licensee for use of the Licensed Space as set forth in Exhibit 2.

"Licensed Space" means the total Concession Space and Storage Space licensed to Licensee under this Agreement, identified in Exhibit 1, which may be amended from time to time as space may be added to or deleted from during the Term in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. Licensed Space shall be used for operation of the Concession and for no other purpose unless otherwise approved in writing by the Commissioner.

## "License Year" means

- A. for the initial License Year of this Agreement, a period beginning on the Date of Beneficial Occupancy of the Concession Space and ending on December 31 of that calendar year, and
- B. for the balance of the Term, each successive calendar year, but including only that portion of the calendar year prior to the date on which the Term expires or the Agreement is otherwise terminated.

"License" means the privilege granted to Licensee under this Agreement to operate the Concession at the Riverwalk in the Licensed Space.

"Percentage Fee" means the product of the Percentage Rate set forth in Exhibit 2 multiplied by Gross Revenues in any License Year, including the Initial License Year.

"Products" means the food and beverage menu items and related merchandise that Licensee is permitted to sell in its Concession Space and maintain in inventory in its Storage Space under the terms of this Agreement, as set forth by category or item in Exhibit 4. As set forth in Article 4, Licensee was selected by the City specifically to sell the Products identified in

10

Exhibit 4 and is not permitted to sell any items or types of items not identified in Exhibit 4, increase the prices of any items or types of items identified in Exhibit 4, or conduct any other business from the Licensed Space unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Commissioner.

"Storage Space" means a Licensed Space used by Licensee for storage of Products inventory to support

a Concession Space. No Products may be sold to the public from Storage Space.

"Subcontractor" means all entities providing services and materials to Licensee necessary for its Concession operations or for the construction, repair, and maintenance of the Licensed Space and Improvements. The term "Subcontractor" also includes subconsultants of any tier, subcontractors of any tier, suppliers and materialmen, whether or not in privity with Licensee.

"Subcontracts" means all oral or written agreements with Subcontractors.

"Term" means the period of time beginning on the Effective Date and ending at 11:59 p.m. on the tenth anniversary of the DBO of the Concession Space. If so specified in the RFP, the Term may be extended up to an additional ten years (two possible five (5) year extensions) at the Commissioner's sole option.

"Work" means everything necessary for the design, engineering, construction and installation of the Improvements; when referring to restoration of Improvements after Major Damage, it means everything necessary for the replacement, repair, rebuilding, or restoration of the Improvements.

## ARTICLE 4 LICENSE AND LICENSEE'S OPERATIONS

## 4.1 License.

A. Effective as of the Effective Date, the City, in consideration of the payment of the Fees, hereby grants the non-exclusive privilege to the Licensee to operate a Concession on the Chicago Riverwalk from the Licensed Space subject to the terms contained in this Agreement. The Licensee is not a tenant. This Agreement creates a temporary license only. The Licensee acknowledges and agrees that the Licensee shall not hold or claim at any time an interest or estate of any kind whatsoever in the Licensed Space by virtue of this Agreement or by virtue of the Licensee's use of the Licensed Space. In addition, the City reserves the right to provide programming events in the Riverwalk common areas under existing City programs, including but not limited to programming or events managed by the Department of Cultural Affairs. The execution of this Agreement does not give the Licensee through this Agreement are reserved exclusively to City. Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, execution of this Agreement does not obligate the City to undertake any additional duties or services.

B. Licensee accepts the License from the City and assumes the duties of Licensee provided in this Agreement and in the Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook. The license granted hereunder will terminate upon the expiration or earlier termination of this Agreement. If Licensee complies with the terms of this Agreement, Licensee will have the right of ingress to and egress from the Licensed Space, for Licensee, its officers, employees, agents,

## 11

Subcontractors, vendors, suppliers, and invitees, subject, however, to all statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations from time to time enacted or established by the City, Federal Highway Administrator any other governmental agency or authority having jurisdiction.

C. Licensee must not conduct its Concession operations in a' manner that, in the judgment of the Commissioner:

i) interferes or might interfere with the reasonable use by others of Common Areas or Licensed Space of other Licensees;

ii) hinders or might hinder Riverwalk security, police, fire-fighting or other emergency personnel in

#### File #: 02018-624, Version: 1

the discharge of their duties;

iii) would, or would be likely to, constitute a hazardous condition on the Riverwalk;

iv) would, or would be likely to, increase the premiums for insurance policies maintained by the City, unless the operations are not otherwise prohibited under this Agreement and Licensee pays the increase in insurance premiums occasioned by the operations; or

- v) would involve any illegal purposes.
- 2 No Sublicenses. Assignments or Other Uses.

Licensee understands and agrees that the Licensed Spaces were determined by the City so that the Concession operated by Licensee is an element of an overall concession program. Accordingly, Licensee acknowledges that the principal purpose of this Agreement is to provide Licensee a License to operate its Concession, without right of sublicense or assignment, from the Licensed Space and that any attempted sublicense, assignment or other use of the Licensed Space without the written consent of the City in accordance with the terms of this Agreement is absolutely prohibited and is an Event of Default. Any reference to "sublicensee" in this Agreement must not be interpreted to allow sublicensing of any rights under this Agreement without the written consent of the Commissioner.

3 General Requirements for Operation of Concessions.

Licensee has the authority to manage and administer the Concession in the Licensed Space, subject to the rights of the City under the law, in equity, and under this Agreement to direct Licensee in order to ensure that the Riverwalk operates in the most effective and efficient way possible and to supervise the Licensee's performance. Licensee covenants to take all commercially reasonable measures to maintain, develop, facilitate and increase the business of the Concession so as to maximize Gross Revenues. Licensee further covenants that neither it nor any Affiliate of Licensee will divert or cause or allow to be diverted any business from the Licenseed Space to other locations not at the Riverwalk that are operated by Licensee or any Affiliate of Licensee. A material condition of this Agreement is that Licensee must operate the Concession operations in accordance with the Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook, and the following general requirements:

A. Unless otherwise approved by the Commissioner in writing, Licensee must conduct business in its Licensed Space only in the Licensee's trade name identified in its response to the RFP.

## 12

B. Unless authorized in writing by the Commissioner, Licensee must not install or operate any coin, card, token or otherwise activated vending machines or devices of any kind or type.

C. Licensee must conduct its Concession operations in a first-class, businesslike, efficient, courteous, and accommodating manner consistent with the "Standard of Service" that appear in the Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook. The Commissioner or the CMR has the right to make reasonable objections to the appearance and condition of the Licensed Space if they do not comply with the Standard of Service. Licensee must discontinue or remedy any non-compliant practice, appearance or condition within five days following receipt of a written notice by the Commissioner or CMR (or immediately upon receipt of such a notice if the Commissioner or CMR deems non-compliance hazardous or illegal). Licensee's failure to timely cure the noncompliance as required by the Commissioner or CMR would cause the City damages including, among other things, loss of goodwill, that would be difficult or impossible to prove or quantify. Accordingly, if Licensee fails to timely cure non-compliance, then, in addition to all other remedies the City may have at law, in equity or under this Agreement, and beginning on the first day after expiry of the five-day cure period,

Licensee must pay the City, as liquidated damages in connection with the loss of good will among visitors to the Riverwalks, and not as a penalty, the amount of \$100 for each non-compliant practice, appearance or condition specified in the notice that remains uncured after the cure period.

D. Licensee must neither commit nor allow any nuisance, noise or waste in the Licensed Space or annoy, disturb or be offensive to others in the Riverwalk. Licensee must employ all reasonable means to prevent or eliminate unusual, nauseating or objectionable smoke, gases, vapors or odors from emanating from the Licensed Space. Licensee must employ all reasonable means to eliminate vibrations and to maintain the lowest possible sound level in the operation of the Concession.

E. Licensee must at all times accept as suitable payment for any sale of Products any of at least three nationally recognized credit cards, such as but not limited to American Express, Visa, MasterCard and Discover.

F. Licensee must not place or install any racks, stands, or trade fixtures directly on or over the boundaries of its Licensed Space. Licensee must not use any space outside the Licensed Space for sale, storage or any other undertaking, other than in connection with deliveries made in a prompt, timely and efficient manner.

G. In its capacity as Licensee under this Agreement, and not as an agent of the City, Licensee must manage the Concession operations and the Licensed Space in accordance with this Agreement, in furtherance of which Licensee must, among other things:

- i) use reasonable efforts to remedy problems and issues raised by Riverwalk patrons with respect to the operation of the Licensed Space;
- ii) answer in writing all written customer complaints within 72 hours after receipt, furnishing a copy of the complaint and the answer to the Commissioner within that period; and,
- iii) furnish the Commissioner within 72 hours after their receipt copies of all written notices received by Licensee from any governmental authority or any Subcontractor with respect to any part of the Licensed Space or any Subcontract.

## 13

If Licensee fails to timely respond to customer correspondence or governmental notices and furnish the requisite copies to the Commissioner, Licensee acknowledges that the City may suffer loss of goodwill and other harm the value of which is difficult to determine, and thus, in addition to any remedies for the Event of Default, the Commissioner will assess as liquidated damages against Licensee, and not as a penalty: (A) an amount of \$100 per day for each day after the initial 72 hours until Licensee responds to the customer complaint or governmental notice and (B) if Licensee fails to provide the requisite copies to the Commissioner, \$100 per day until the Licensee provides the Commissioner with the copies. Licensee's failure to perform either (A) or (B) for a period of 30 days or more will be grounds for the City declaring an Event of Default pursuant to Article IX, in which event Licensee will have no longer than 10 days to cure the Event of Default.

4 Hours of Operation.

A. Licensee must begin conducting its Concession operations in the Licensed Space(s) on the Date of Beneficial Occupancy applicable to that Licensed Space and continue them as outlined in Exhibit 2 (Term Sheet) which may be modified and approved by the Commissioner in writing.

B. Except as otherwise permitted under this Agreement, if Licensee fails to operate its Concession from the Licensed Space during all times that Licensee is required to do so under this Agreement and the failure continues for more than three days after the City gives Licensee notice, it is an Event of Default. In addition,

#### File #: O2018-624, Version: 1

Licensee acknowledges that failure to provide Concession services to the public would cause the City substantial damages, a portion of which may be ascertainable but another portion of which, related to loss of goodwill due to the public's inability to obtain the Products, the provision of which is one of the key purposes of this Agreement, might be difficult or impossible to prove or quantify. Accordingly, in addition to other remedies available to the City for an Event of Default, Licensee must pay the City as liquidated damages (and not as a penalty) in connection with such loss of goodwill the amount of \$100 per day, beginning as of the time that the City first notifies Licensee that it is not operating the Concession in accordance with the time requirements of this Agreement. The obligation to make payments of liquidated damages will continue until the earliest of: (i) the time that the Concession Space re-opens for business; (ii) the date that this Agreement expires or is terminated; and (iii) the date that the Commissioner orders Licensee to vacate the Licensed Space.

## 5 Personnel. A. Staff.

i) Licensee must maintain a full time, fully trained staff during the Term of this Agreement having sufficient size, expertise and experience to operate the Concession. Licensee must maintain an adequate sales force so as to maximize Gross Revenues and use the utmost skill and diligence in the conduct of its Concession operations. See Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook which may be modified at the Department's sole discretion.

ii) All employees of Licensee must at all times be clean, courteous, neat in appearance and helpful to the public, whether or not on duty. Licensee's employees are required to wear uniforms in good taste, the color and style of which Licensee selects. Licensee may

14

make the arrangements with its own employees as it considers appropriate regarding the purchase and maintenance of standard uniforms. The City is entitled at any time to direct Licensee to require any of its employees not properly attired to immediately conform to the requirements of this Section or leave the Licensed Space.

(iii) Licensee and its personnel must at all times participate and cooperate fully in all quality assurance programs that may be instituted by the Commissioner or CMR from time to time. Licensee must cause its personnel to attend all customer service training meetings and participate in such other programs as may be required by the Commissioner or CMR. An appropriate officer or management representative of Licensee must meet with the Commissioner or CMR as requested by the Commissioner or CMR to'discuss matters relating to this Agreement, including merchandising and marketing plans. In addition, at the request of the Commissioner or CMR, an appropriate officer or management representative of the Commissioner or CMR, an appropriate officer or management representative of Licensee must attend other meetings with the City or any other parties designated by the Commissioner or CMR.

B. General Manager: Licensee must designate a General Manager experienced in management and supervision who has sufficient authority and responsibility to administer and manage the Concession. The General Manager (or authorized representative) must be immediately available to the Department whenever the Licensed Space(s) is/are open. The General Manager must spend substantially all of his or her working hours at the Riverwalk, unless the Commissioner approves in writing another arrangement. The General Manager is subject to removal at the direction of the Commissioner if the Commissioner reasonably determines, in her sole discretion, that the General Manager is not performing up to standards consistent with the fulfillment of Licensee's obligations.

C. Salaries. Salaries of all employees of Licensee and its Subcontractors performing services or Work under this Agreement must be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a month without deduction or rebate on any account, except only for those payroll deductions that are mandated by law or permitted by the applicable regulations issued by the United States Secretary of Labor under the "Anti-Kickback Act" of June 13, 1934 (48 Stat. 948; 62 Stat. 740; 63 Stat. 108; 18 U.S.C. § 874, and 40 U.S.C. § 276c). Licensee must comply with all applicable "Anti-Kickback" regulations and must insert appropriate provisions in all 'Subcontracts covering Work under this Agreement to insure compliance of all Subcontractors with those regulations and with the other requirements of this subsection, and is responsible for the submission of affidavits required under them, except as the United States Secretary of Labor may specifically provide for variations of, or exemptions from, the requirements of them.

4.6 Operation and Maintenance.

A. The City, at its sole cost and expense, will keep in good repair the Common Areas of the Riverwalk. The Commissioner reserves the right to interrupt temporarily the heating, air cooling, ventilation, plumbing or electrical services furnished to the Common Areas, to make emergency repairs or for other reasonable purposes, and the Commissioner will restore the services as soon as reasonably possible. The City has no responsibility or liability for failure to supply heat, air cooling, ventilation, plumbing, electrical or any other service to the Licensed Space, or the Riverwalk as a result of the making of repairs or replacements, fire or other casualty, strikes, failure of the utility provider to provide service or due to any other matter not

15

within the City's reasonable control.

B. (i) Licensee must provide all utilities, cleaning and janitorial services to the Licensed Space. Licensee must clean, maintain and repair (including replacements, where necessary) the Licensed Space and Improvements in first-class condition and repair during the entire Term.

ii) Licensee is responsible for pest control within the Licensed Space by contracting with a professional pest control service to provide service on a regular basis or as needed, or at the Commissioner's election, the City or CMR may provide or contract for the pest control and charge Licensee a reasonable charge for the service. If the Commissioner so requires, Licensee must coordinate all pest control service with the City's or CMR's pest control contractor. Licensee must furnish the Commissioner and CMR a copy of its pest control contract and service records upon request.

iii) Licensee must, at its own expense, keep the kitchen waste and exhaust system, including the grease trap and all risers, piping and fans used in connection with the waste and exhaust systems, whether located in or outside of the Licensed Space, and all other pipes or ducts used by Licensee, including black iron duct, in good repair and so as to meet the highest standards of cleanliness, health, and safety, in a manner consistent with the operation of a first-class restaurant and in accordance with all applicable laws, codes and regulations of any governmental authority having jurisdiction. Licensee must clean grease pans on a regular basis. Licensee must properly maintain the grease trap to prevent any overflow or discharge of grease. The grease trap and all plumbing pipes must be rodded and cleaned regularly and as often as necessary to prevent clogging or discharge. Licensee must not permit any grease to be discharged into the City's plumbing lines. If fixtures or equipment are installed in or attached to roof vents or other openings in the structure or to ducts that connect with the openings, Licensee must keep the ducts, vents and openings free from the accumulation of grease, dirt and other exhaust matter and must furnish and service any filters or other equipment necessary to prevent such accumulation. Licensee must keep the exhaust fan in good condition and repair so as to provide at least the air flow velocities required by applicable codes and regulations. Without limiting the foregoing, Licensee must clean black iron duct twice yearly, or more often as may be required by any local governmental codes, regulations or officials, insurance requirements or applicable industry standards, whichever is more restrictive.

- iv) Licensee must maintain all fire detection and fire suppression systems and mechanisms, if required by Building Code, in accordance with all applicable laws, codes and the requirements of all applicable policies of insurance and insurance inspectors and of the City. Licensee niust not cause or permit any damage to insulation and fire protection materials surrounding the black iron duct. In addition to Licensee's obligation to maintain utility lines in the Licensed Space as set forth in Section 4.8 below, Licensee must install and maintain in good working order and in accordance with the rules and regulations of all insurers and applicable laws, codes, and regulations of any governmental authority, all fire extinguishing systems in the Licensed Space.
- v) Upon request, Licensee must provide CMR with monthly repair and maintenance reports detailing all repair and maintenance undertaken with respect to its Licensed Space. In the event that such repair and maintenance reports indicate

#### 16

that Licensee is not complying with its repair and maintenance obligations, it shall be an Event of Default. In addition to any other remedies available to the City, if Licensee fails to undertake required repair or maintenance within 5 days after receiving notice from the Commissioner (or such shorter time as may be required due to health or safety reasons) the City may undertake the required repair or maintenance through a City contractor or its own forces and charge Licensee the reasonable cost thereof.

- vi) To the extent any City ordinance imposes a stricter standard than the requirements of this section, the stricter standard must govern.
- vii) Any damage to property of the Riverwalk or property of other Licensees arising out of Licensee's failure to perform its maintenance obligations is expressly deemed a "Loss" subject to Licensee's indemnification obligations under Section 8.2.
- C. Common Areas.

Licensee shall not use common areas, including areas adjacent to the Concession facilities, for any purpose other than ingress and egress, and any such use thereof shall be subject to the terms of their Concession License Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Licensee shall not use the common areas to canvass, solicit business or information from, or distribute any article or material to, other Licensees, users, patrons, or visitors to Riverwalk property. Licensees shall not allow anything to remain in any passageway, sidewalk, court, path, roadway, corridor, patio, entrance, exit, or other area outside of the Licensed Space, unless approved by the Commissioner in writing.

The City will be responsible for the operation, repair and maintenance of the Common Area.

In addition, the City reserves the right to provide programming events in the Riverwalk common areas under existing City programs, including but not limited to programming or events managed by the Department of Cultural Affairs. The execution of this Agreement does not give the Licensee any other right with respect to the Licensed Space. Any rights not expressly granted to the Licensee through this Agreement are reserved exclusively to City. Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, execution of this Agreement does not obligate the City to undertake any additional duties or services.

## 4.7 Utilities.

A. Licensee must pay for all utilities furnished to the Licensed Space, to the extent separately metered. All utilities must be separately metered for usage within a Licensed Space except to the extent that the

Commissioner agrees otherwise in writing. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that water/sewage is not separately metered, the City may charge Licensee for water/sewage based on a reasonable estimate of usage given the nature of the Concession.

B. In addition to payment for utility service, Licensee rriust maintain utility lines to the Licensed Space as follows:

(i) where the utility lines, including gas, electrical, telephone, hot and cold water, fire

17

sprinkler, gas, and sewer, serve both the Licensed Space and other areas of the Riverwalk, Licensee is only obligated to maintain those branch lines and facilities that exclusively serve the Licensed Space; and

- ii) where such utility lines are entirely for the exclusive service of the Licensed Space, Licensee is obligated to maintain the utility lines from the Licensed Space up to the main entry point of the utility to the Riverwalk. Alternatively, the City may, at the Commissioner's sole discretion, maintain such utility lines and charge Licensee the reasonable cost of the maintenance.
- iii) Licensee must maintain all electrical cables, conduits, wiring, fire alarm systems, electrical panels and associated equipment located within and serving the Licensed Space.
- 8 Refuse Handling.

A. Licensee, at its own cost and expense, must provide for the handling of all refuse, including trash, garbage, recycling and other waste created by its Concession operations and for their disposal at the Back of the House Areas within the Riverwalk designated by the Commissioner from time to time. Within its Licensed Space, Licensee must provide a complete and proper arrangement for the adequate sanitary handling and disposal of trash, garbage, recycling and other refuse resulting from its Concession operations. Licensee must provide and use suitable covered metal receptacles for all trash, garbage, recycling and other refuse in accessible locations within the boundaries of each Licensed Space. Piling of boxes, cartons, barrels or other similar items in an unsightly or unsafe manner on or about the Licensed Space or the Common Areas is forbidden. The Commissioner reserves the right, from time to time, to establish time periods or schedules during which Licensee must remove refuse from the Licensed Space.

B. Licensee must comply with all present and future laws, orders and regulations and any rules and regulations promulgated by the Commissioner regarding the separation, sorting and recycling of garbage, refuse and trash, including but not limited to those policies, rules and regulations incorporated in the Riverwalk Concessions Program Handbook. Licensee must separate and appropriately dispose of recyclable and non-recyclable waste, including organic materials. Recyclable waste includes newspaper, unsoiled paper products, cardboard, plastic, aluminum and glass. Licensee is encouraged to use service goods made from recycled and recyclable materials. All recyclable wastes, including food scraps and soiled paper products. Licensees must therefore also provide for the separation of pre-consumer compostable/organic waste for composting. Licensees are expected to fully comply with 2FM's waste recovery program by sorting, to the maximum extent possible, recyclable and compostable waste from that which will be sent to landfill.

C. Transporting of garbage and recycling to the designated Back of the House Areas must be done in a gondola that prohibits dripping in the common area.

9 Promotion.

A. Signs and Advertising. Licensee may, at its own expense and subject to obtaining any necessary permits, install and operate necessary and appropriate identification signs in and

#### 18

on the Concession Space for its promotional use (identifying the Concession operations at the Concession Space in question or the Products sold there). All such signage (especially all signage visible from the Common Areas) must be in compliance with signage and other applicable criteria adopted by the Commissioner or other City agencies from time to time and subject to the prior written approval of the Commissioner as to the number, size, height, location and design (as applicable). Licensee must not install, affix, or display any signage outside the Concession Space except as permitted by the Department. Without the prior written consent of the Commissioner, Licensee and its Subcontractors must not distribute any advertising, promotional or informational pamphlets, circulars, brochures or similar materials anywhere within the Riverwalk except within the Licensed Space and except as are related to Licensee's Concession.

10 Distribution and Storage; Deliveries.

Licensee acknowledges that the City will not be responsible for and will have no liability related to the operation of (or the failure to operate) the Back of the House Areas or comparable storage facility, including lost profits, consequential damages or any other losses or damages whatsoever.

11 Certain Rights Reserved By the City.

A. Except as expressly provided otherwise in this Agreement: the City has the rights set forth below, each of which the City may exercise with notice to Licensee and without liability to Licensee for damage or injury to property, person or business on account of exercising them; the City's exercise of any such rights is not deemed to constitute a breach of this Agreement or a disturbance of Licensee's use the Licensed Space; the City's exercise does not give rise to any claim, including for set-off or abatement of Fees; the City's exercise also does not relieve Licensee of any obligation to pay all Fees when due. The rights include the rights to:

- i) Install, affix and maintain any and all signs throughout the Riverwalk;
- ii) Decorate or to make repairs, inspections, alterations, additions, or improvements, whether structural or otherwise, in and about the Riverwalk and for such purposes to enter upon the Licensed Space, and during the continuance of any of the work, to temporarily close doors, entryways, and public space in the Riverwalk, and to interrupt or temporarily suspend services, all without affecting any of Licensee's obligations under this Agreement, so long as the Licensed Space is reasonably accessible and usable;
- iii) Keys to the Licensed Spaces, including master keys and passkeys, to all doors within and into the Licensed Spaces will at all times be kept under adequate and appropriate security by the Department. Licensee must not change any locks, nor affix locks on doors. Notwithstanding the provisions for the Department's access to the Licensed Spaces, Licensee releases the City from all responsibility arising out of theft, robbery, pilferage and personal assault. Upon the expiration or termination of the Term of this Agreement, Licensee must return all keys to the Concession Management Representative and must disclose the combination of any safes, cabinets or vaults left in the Licensed Space;
  - (iv) Approve the weight, size and location of safes, vaults and other heavy equipment

and articles in and about the Licensed Space and to require all such items and furniture and

similar items to be moved into or out of the Riverwalks and the Licensed Space only at the times and in the manner as the Commissioner directs in writing. Licensee must not install or operate machinery or any mechanical devices of a nature not directly related to Licensee's ordinary use of the Licensed Space without the prior written consent of the Commissioner. Movements of Licensee property into or out of the Riverwalk or the Licensed Space and within the Riverwalk are entirely at the risk and responsibility of Licensee, and the Commissioner reserves the right to require permits before allowing any property to be moved into or out of the Riverwalk or the Licensed Space;

- v) Establish controls for the purpose of regulating all property and packages, both personal and otherwise, to be moved into or out of the Riverwalks and the Licensed Space;
- vi) Show the Licensed Space to prospective Licensees at reasonable times and, if vacated or abandoned, prepare the Licensed Space for re-licensing;
- viii) Erect, use and maintain pipes, ducts, wiring and conduits, and appurtenances to them, in and through the Licensed Spaces at reasonable locations;
- ix) Enter the Licensed Space for the purpose of periodic inspection for fire protection, maintenance and compliance' with the terms of this Agreement, including but not limited to the Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook, and exercise any rights granted to City or retained by City in this Agreement; except in the case of emergency, however, the right must be exercised upon reasonable prior notice to Licensee and with an opportunity for Licensee to have an employee or agent present;
- x) Grant to any person the right to conduct any business or render any service in or to the Riverwalk.
- xi) Promulgate from time to time rules and regulations regarding the operations at the Riverwalk; and

B. Licensee will be solely responsible for installation and maintenance of all sprinkler systems, whether or not Licensee was required to install such sprinkler systems. If any sprinkler work requires a temporary shutdown and/or drainage of the sprinkler system or portion thereof in the Riverwalk, Licensee must pay an upfront fee of \$500 per occurrence in the form of a certified check or money order.

## ARTICLE 5 LICENSED SPACE AND IMPROVEMENTS

5.1 Licensed Space.

As provided in Section 4.1, the City grants Licensee the right to use the Licensed Space identified in Exhibit 1, from the Date of Delivery of the Licensed Space through the remainder of the Term of this Agreement for the operation of the Concession, except as otherwise provided for herein. Exhibit 1 may be amended by agreement of the Licensee and the Commissioner from

## 20

time to time to reflect changes in Licensed Space, including but not limited to any Additional Space. Licensee must confine all of its Concession operations to its Licensed Space. Any conduct of Concession operations outside of Licensee's Licensed Space without Commissioner's written approval, is an Event of Default.

A. Concession Space. The Licensed Space includes the Concession Space identified in Exhibit 1. Concession Space is to be used for the sale of Products at retail to the public.

B. Storage Space. The Licensed Space includes the Storage Space, if any, identified in Exhibit 1. Storage Space is to be used to store inventory and supplies for use in the Concession Space. It may be used for other purposes relating to the Concession with the consent of the Commissioner, but not as a point of retail sale of Products. If the Commissioner determines that Licensee is using Storage Space for purposes unrelated to the Concession, the Commissioner may unilaterally delete the Storage Space from the Licensed Space. If the Commissioner determines that the size of the Storage Space exceeds the needs of the Licensee, the Commissioner may unilaterally reduce the size of the Storage Space.

- C. Additional Space.
- i) During the Term, the Commissioner may from time to time, at his sole discretion, make Additional Space available for Licensee's Concession operations. In such event, the Commissioner will send written notice to Licensee to advise Licensee of the following:
  - a. size and location of the Additional Space being offered, if any;
  - b. whether the Additional Space is being offered as Concession Space or Storage Space;
  - c. Licensee's Improvement obligations for the Additional Space; and
  - d. the additional License Fee for the Additional Space.

Within 30 days after receiving the notice from the Commissioner, Licensee must notify the Commissioner if it accepts or rejects the Additional Space and, if the Additional Space is Concession Space, and the proposed Improvements. Upon notification from Licensee to the Commissioner that Licensee accepts the Additional Space and, if the Additional Space is Concession Space, acceptance by the Commissioner of the proposed Improvements, the square footage will be added to the Concession Space or Storage Space, as applicable, under this Agreement and Exhibits 1 and 2 modified accordingly. Upon notification from Licensee to the Commissioner that it rejects the Additional Space or if Licensee fails to notify the Commissioner within 30 days that it accepts the Additional Space, the offer will terminate and the Commissioner may offer the Additional Space to others.

ii) Nothing in (i) above requires the Commissioner to offer any Additional Space to Licensee or limits or restricts the Commissioner's or the City's right to enter into any Concession agreement with any third party for such space. Additional Space, if any, offered to Licensee is solely for the benefit of the City or Riverwalk to enhance Riverwalk revenues, and whether or not to offer such Additional Space to Licensee is at the Commissioner's sole discretion.

## 21

## LICENSEE HAS NO RIGHT TO BE OFFERED ANY ADDITIONAL SPACE.

2 Title to Property in the Licensed Space.

Licensee shall retain title and ownership to all Products and other Licensee personal property and proprietary trade fixtures in the Licensed Space, except in the event of deemed abandonment, or to the extent included under Improvements under this Agreement, as determined in the sole discretion of the Commissioner after termination or expiration of this Agreement. The City owns all other property in the Licensed Space, and, upon completion, Improvements.

- 3 Licensee's Improvement Obligations.
- A. Concession Space and Storage Space. Unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Commissioner,

i'

Licensee must complete, or cause to be completed, the Improvements as described in the Development Plan. Improvements shall be at Licensee's sole cost and expense and must be completed on or before the Date of Beneficial Occupancy set forth for the Licensed Space in accordance with the schedule set forth in the Development Plan, subject to Section 11.19, "Force Majeure." Failure to achieve DBO for the Improvements in accordance with the schedule in the Development Plan will result in liquidated damages pursuant to Section 5.4 (J).

B. Additional Space. Licensee must complete or cause to be completed, at Licensee's sole cost and expense, the Improvements for each Additional Space approved by the Commissioner by the proposed Date of Beneficial Occupancy applicable to each such Additional Space, at a total investment in Improvement Costs for each permanent Additional Space of at least 95% of the budget approved by the Commissioner.

D. Improvement Costs. Only Improvement Costs of the types set forth in the budget in the Development Plan are deemed to be validly incurred Improvement Costs for purposes of this Agreement, subject to the Commissioner's approval after determining that such costs are reasonable and consistent with the Development Plan. If the Commissioner in his sole discretion deems any of the Improvement Costs to be unreasonable, the City and Licensee will discuss and agree on a reasonable amount for the Improvement Costs. Licensee must provide the Commissioner with a statement certified by Licensee, setting forth the aggregate amount of the Improvement Costs expended by Licensee for each Licensed Space, with such detail as may be reasonably requested by the Commissioner. The certified statement must be submitted at the same time as the "as-built" drawings for the Licensed Space. Licensee must make available to the Commissioner, at the Commissioner's request, receipted invoices for labor and materials covering all Improvement Costs. The Commissioner has the right to audit the Improvement Costs. If there is a discrepancy of 5% or more, the cost of the audit must be paid promptly by Licensee upon request. If the Licensee's actual Improvement Costs for the Licensed Space are less than 95% of the amount set forth in the Development Plan for the Licensed Space, Licensee must, Within 30 days after the date of completion of the Work or the Date of Beneficial Occupancy, whichever is earlier, pay the City the difference between 95% of the amount set forth in the Development Plan and the actual Improvement Cost for the Licensed Space. The actual Improvement Costs, as approved by the Commissioner, will be memorialized in the confirmation of DBO for the Licensed Space in question and attached to Exhibit 1.

## 22

5.4 Work Requirements.

A. TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE IN THE PERFORMANCE OF WORK UNDER THIS AGREEMENT.

B. Compliance with Standards. Licensee must comply in its design, construction, use, occupancy and operation of the Licensed Space, at its own cost, with:

- (i) all federal, State of Illinois, and City laws, rules, regulations and ordinances, including all building, zoning and health codes and all Environmental Laws; and
- (iii) the Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook.

Licensee must complete or cause to be completed all Improvements in accordance with all rules, regulations and standards, including the Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook Guidelines and the approved Construction Documents (as defined below) for any Improvements. If there is a conflict between work requirements stated in this Agreement and those set forth in the Riverwalk Concession Program Handbook, the Commissioner has the sole discretion to determine which prevails. No construction must take place until the Commissioner has approved the Construction Documents.

Licensee must provide for any supplemental heating, cooling and exhaust facilities that Licensee may

require to properly heat, cool, ventilate and exhaust air in the Licensed Space. All such supplemental facilities must be designed and installed in accordance with the RCPM and applicable building codes, and must be approved by the Commissioner prior to installation. If at any time the Licensee's supplemental heating, cooling and exhaust facilities fail to comply with the design and operational standards set forth in the RCPM, Licensee must, on notice from the City, cause repairs to be made so that Licensee is in compliance with this requirement.

C. Development Plan. Licensee's Development Plan, as approved by the Commissioner, is attached hereto as Exhibit 3. It describes and depicts the Licensee's thematic concept for the Concession Space (including storefront design images, as appropriate), floor plan(s) and dimensions of the Concession Space, surrounding landscaping Improvements (if any), a detailed description of the nature and scope of Improvements with dimensions, its implementation plan and detailed schedule for implementing the Improvements and commencing Concession operations in the Licensed Space, description of any temporary facilities that may be necessary to meet the requirements of this Agreement, materials to be used for the Improvements, its other submission requirements as set forth in the RCPM (including, but not limited to, a description of types and appearance of food service equipment, list of utility supply methods, proposed conceptual customer seating, and potential MBE/WBE participating subcontractors), and such other things as the Commissioner reasonably requests. The Development Plan must include the anticipated Date of Beneficial Occupancy of each Concession Space, the budgeted Improvement Costs for each Concession Space, and the Delivery Date necessary in order to achieve the anticipated DBO for each Concession Space.

D. 60 Percent Design Phase. Within 45 days of the Effective Date, Licensee must submit to the Commissioner its proposed 60 percent design drawings and specifications prepared as required under the RCPM ("60 Percent Designs"). The Commissioner will attempt to review and respond to the 60 Percent Designs within 10 days after the Commissioner's receipt with an "accepted," "accepted [with comments] as noted," or "revise and resubmit." If any of the 60 Percent Designs requires resubmission, Licensee must resubmit the 60 Percent Designs

## 23

addressing the Commissioner's comments within 5 days after receiving the Commissioner's response. Licensee must resubmit the 60 Percent Designs as many times as necessary until the Commissioner either accepts them or accepts them as noted; however, if Licensee fails to provide acceptable 60 Percent Designs after 5 attempts, it will be an Event of Default.

E. 100 Percent Design Phase. Licensee must prepare and submit to the Commissioner, within 30 days following its receipt of the Commissioner's approval of the 60 Percent Designs, the 100 percent design drawings and specifications and a construction schedule that complies with the Development Plan ("100 Percent Designs"). The Commissioner will attempt to review and respond to the 100 Percent Designs within 10 days after the Commissioner's receipt with an "accepted," "accepted [with comments] as noted," or "revise and resubmit." If any of the 100 Percent Designs requires resubmission, Licensee must resubmit the 100 Percent Designs addressing the Commissioner's comments within 5 days after receiving the Commissioner's response. Licensee must resubmit the 100 Percent Designs as many times as necessary until the Commissioner either accepts them or accepts them as noted; however, if Licensee fails to provide acceptable 100 Percent Designs after 3 attempts, it will be an Event of Default. Upon acceptance by the Commissioner, the 100 Percent Designs drawings, specifications, and construction schedule will be deemed the approved "Construction Documents". If Licensee desires to use the services of any Subcontractor, Licensee must submit the name and qualifications of the Subcontractor to the Commissioner for review and approval, which approval may be granted or denied in the Commissioner's sole discretion. Within 10 days following the receipt of Commissioner's approval of the 100 Percent Designs, Licensee must prepare and submit to the City's Buildings Department, or its successor agency, applications for all building permits required to undertake construction of the Improvements.

F. Start of Construction. Within 10 days after the latest of occur of: 1) the date the City provides

access to Licensee to the Licensed Space, 2) the date Licensee has obtained applicable building permits for the Licensed Space, and 3) the date of commencement of construction set forth in the Development Plan, Licensee must begin construction of the Improvements under and consistent with the approved Construction Documents, in a diligent, first-class and workmanlike manner. Commissioner may require Licensee and its Subcontractors to meet with the Department's construction manager and Concessions Management Representative prior to starting construction. Among other requirements, the Improvements:

- i) Must conform with all architectural, fire, safety, zoning and electrical codes and all federal, State, City and other local laws, regulations and ordinances pertaining to them, including the ADA, and all Riverwalk standards, procedures and regulations.
- ii) Must be free and clear of any mechanics' or materialmen's liens or similar liens or encumbrances.
- iii) Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, must be completed entirely at Licensee's cost and expense and in accordance with the requirements of this Agreement including, but not limited to, the requirements and procedures set forth in the RCPM.
- iv) Upon the request of the Commissioner, Licensee must purchase and install a security camera and connect the camera feed into a junction box at a location to

## 24

be determined by the Commissioner. Licensee will permit the Commissioner to connect the security camera to the Riverwalk security system.

Approval of the Construction Documents by the Commissioner does not constitute his or the City's representation or warranty as to their conformity with any architectural, fire, safety, zoning, electrical or building code, and responsibility therefore at all times remains with Licensee. Licensee must not permit its design and construction Subcontractors to make any modifications to Riverwalk infrastructure without prior written consent of the Commissioner.

G. Change Order Review. Licensee must cause all Work to be performed in a first class, good and workmanlike manner and in accordance with the Construction Documents. Licensee may request in writing that change orders relating to the Work be responded to by the City, and the City will so respond within 10 days, unless a response within 10 days is unreasonable in the circumstances, in which case the response period will be as reasonably determined by the City but in no event longer than 20 days. At all times during the Work, Licensee must have on file with the Commissioner and on the construction site for inspection by the Commissioner, a copy of the approved Construction Documents. Licensee must immediately begin to reconstruct or replace and diligently pursue to completion, at its sole cost and expense, before or after completion of the Work, any Work that is not performed in accordance with the Construction Documents as approved by the Commissioner.

H. Inspection of Improvements in Progress. The Department has the right to enter upon the Licensed Space for the purposes of inspecting and recording the Improvements in progress, ensuring that Licensee's construction complies with the Construction Documents, and rejecting any such construction that does not so conform.

I. Notice of Substantial Completion and Inspection. At least 10 days prior to

anticipated substantial completion of the construction of a Licensed Space, Licensee must deliver

to the Commissioner a "notice of substantia] completion" in order for the Commissioner to

schedule a representative to inspect the Improvements. On the date specified in the notice of

substantial completion, the Department will perform a final inspection of the Improvements for compliance with the Construction Documents for the Improvements, and will, not later than 10 days after inspection, provide a punchlist to Licensee describing in sufficient detail any discrepancies between the Improvements and the Construction Documents. Licensee must cause all discrepancies (other than those approved by the Commissioner as variances) to be reconstructed, replaced or repaired in substantial accordance with the Construction Documents. Within 10 days after the date of substantial completion and prior to commencing Concession operations in Licensed Space, Licensee must provide, as evidence of the substantial completion of the Work, copies of any and all Certificates of Occupancy and other approvals, if any, necessary for Licensee to occupy the Licensed Space for its intended use. Licensee shall not commence Concession operations in the Licensed Space until such documents have been received by the Commissioner and until authorized to do so by the Commissioner.

J. Timeliness - Punch Lists; Opening for Business. Licensee acknowledges that if it fails to comply with Construction Document requirements (including all tasks necessary to satisfy them, such as, but not limited to, applying at the earliest possible time for and diligently pursuing all necessary building permits), the delay may cause the City to suffer substantial damages, including loss of goodwill, that might be difficult to ascertain or prove. For that reason, but subject to extensions that may be approved by the Commissioner, if Licensee has not

## 25

caused the Improvements to be substantially completed in accordance with the Construction Documents and Concession Space to be open to the public for business not later than the scheduled Date of Beneficial Occupancy in the Development Plan:

- i) Licensee must pay the City liquidated damages at the rate of \$1,000 per day for each day from and after the Date of Beneficial Occupancy, until the date on which the Concession Space actually opens to the public for business; and
- ii) if, for any reason, Licensee fails to substantially complete the Improvements in accordance with the approved Construction Documents relating to them and open the Concession Space to the public for business within 30 days after the Date of Beneficial Occupancy, the failure is an Event of Default, and the City has the right to exercise any and all remedies under this Agreement, at law or in equity; and further,
- iii) if Licensee is permitted to open for business in accordance with the schedule in the Construction Documents but any punchlist items are not completed within 30 days following the date on which Licensee opens to the public for business, the Commissioner will assess liquidated damages against Licensee at the rate of \$200 per day per punchlist item not timely completed; and
- iv) if Licensee is permitted to open for business but any punchlist items are not completed within 60 days following the date on which Licensee opens to the public for business, the City reserves the right, at the Commissioner's sole discretion, to either:
  - a. complete the punchlist Work at the City's cost and bill the Licensee for this Work, in

which case the charges are considered Additional Fees; or

b. close the affected Concession Space until all outstanding punchlist items are completed.

K. Post-construction Documentation. Licensee must submit a complete set of "as-built" drawings and documentation as outlined in the RCPM to the Commissioner within 30 days after the date the Commissioner authorizes Licensee to begin Concession operations in the Licensed Space. The as-built drawings and documentation are and become the property of the City, except to the extent of any intellectual property reflecting Licensee's trademarks, trade names or trade dress contained in them.

L. Mechanic's Liens. Licensee must not permit any mechanic's lien for labor or materials furnished or alleged to have been furnished to it to attach to any portion of the Licensed Space or the Riverwalk. Upon making payments to Subcontractors, Licensee must obtain from each Subcontractor a waiver of mechanic's liens against any portion of the Licensed Space or the Riverwalk arising out of any Work done by the Subcontractor and each and every of the Subcontractor's materialmen and workmen. If, nonetheless, any such mechanic's lien is tiled upon any portion of the Licensed Space, or the Riverwalk, Licensee must indemnify, protect, defend and save harmless the City against any loss, liability or expense whatsoever by reason of the mechanic's lien and must promptly and diligently proceed with or defend, at its own expense, the action or proceedings as may be necessary to remove the lien. Licensee must deliver notice to the Commissioner of any such lien or claim within 15 days after Licensee has knowledge of it. Licensee may permit the mechanic's lien to remain undischarged and unsatisfied during the

## 26

period of the contest and appeal; provided that, upon request by the Commissioner, Licensee must post a bond with the City equal to 150% of the amount of the lien. If the lien is stayed and the stay later expires or if by nonpayment of any lien any portion of the Licensed Space or the Riverwalk will be, or is claimed to be, subject to loss or forfeiture, then Licensee must immediately pay and cause to be satisfied and discharged the lien. If Licensee fails to do so, the Commissioner may, in his or her sole discretion, draw on the bond and make such payment and, in such event, the amount paid shall immediately be payable by Licensee to the City. Failure to post a bond when requested by the Commissioner or make the payment due shall be an Event of Default.

M. Mid-Term Refurbishment. Licensee must budget and expend such funds as necessary, but no less than 25 percent of the initial Improvement Costs, to undertake a mid-Term refurbishment of each Concession Space during or about the middle of the Term in order to ensure that each Concession Space presents a first-class appearance to the public. The minimum expenditure does not include financing costs, interest, inventory or intracompany charges of the Licensee. The scope and extent of the renovation, remodeling, upgrade and/or redecorating for such mid-Term refurbishment shall be jointly determined by the Commissioner and Licensee.

5.5 Damage or Destruction of Improvements.

A. Insubstantial Damage. If Improvements to the Licensed Space are damaged, in whole or in part, by fire or other casualty, and there is no Major Damage (as defined below) to the portion of the Riverwalk infrastucture served by the damaged Improvements, Licensee must repair the damage to the Improvements as soon as reasonably possible at Licensee's expense.

- B. Major Damage.
- i) "Major Damage" means any damage or destruction that, based on reasonable estimates made by the Department within 60 days after the occurrence of the damage or destruction, in order to be repaired to the condition existing before the damage or destruction

a. would cost, with respect to the Improvements, in excess of 50% of the replacement cost value of all Improvements to the Licensed Space; and

b. would, with respect to Riverwalk infrastructure, require, in the sole judgment of the Commissioner, more than six months to complete.

ii) If any portion of the Riverwalk infrastructure suffers Major Damage, whether or not including any portion of the Licensed Space, in whole or in part by fire or other casualty, the Commissioner has the right, for a period of six months starting on the date of the occurrence, to elect not to repair the Major Damage as otherwise required under this section, by giving written notice of the election to all licensees. If the Licensed Space is not affected by the Major Damage, Licensee may be required to continue Concession operations and pay Fees, in the sole discretion of the Commissioner. If the Licensed Space is rendered unusable for Concession operations, then Licensee must cease Concession operations and will not be required to pay Fees after the date of the occurrence of Major Damage but must pay all Fees otherwise owing prior to the date of occurrence. If the Commissioner elects not to repair the Major Damage, the Commissioner has the

## 27

right to terminate, in the Commissioner's sole discretion, any or all license agreements, whether or not affected by the Major Damage, and relevant licensees must vacate the relevant licensed spaces.

- iii) If any portion of the Licensed Space suffers Major Damage, and if after the occurrence of the damage the Agreement is not terminated at the sole discretion of the Commissioner, the Licensee will, in accordance with paragraph B(v) below, estimate the cost of restoration and the length of time that will be required to repair the damage and will notify City of the estimate, which estimate must be approved by the Commissioner. If the damage can be repaired and the Improvements restored before the Term expires, then Licensee must repair the damage and restore the Improvements. If repair and restoration cannot be substantially completed before the Term expires, then this Agreement terminates as of the date of the Major Damage.
- iv) If this Agreement is not terminated in accordance with paragraphs (B)(ii) or (iii) and a casualty has damaged or. destroyed any portion of the Riverwalk infrastructure involving the Licensed Space, the City will restore the Riverwalk infrastructure to the condition existing on the Delivery Date as nearly as possible, in the Commissioner's sole determination. Upon completion of the City's Riverwalk infrastructure restoration work, if any, Licensee must proceed to rebuild the Improvements as nearly as possible to the character of Improvements existing immediately before the occurrence.
- v) Before beginning to replace, repair, rebuild or restore Improvements, Licensee must deliver to the Commissioner a report of an independent consultant acceptable to the Commissioner setting forth:
  - a. an estimate of the total cost of the Work;
  - b. the estimated date upon which the Work will be substantially completed; and
  - c. a statement to the effect that insurance proceeds are projected to be sufficient to pay the costs of the Work.
- vi) The Commissioner will use commercially reasonable efforts to provide suitable temporary space during the period of restoration subject to the reasonable approval of Licensee. Licensee must relocate the Concession operations to the temporary space, and the costs associated with any such relocation, including moving expenses and the cost of reconstructing the Improvements in

the temporary space, must be borne by Licensee.

C. Licensee's Option. If the Licensed Space is subject to Major Damage during the final three years of the Term, Licensee has the right, for a period of 60 days beginning on the date of the occurrence, to elect not to restore the affected Improvements as otherwise required under this Agreement by giving the Commissioner written notice of the election, in which event this Agreement will terminate upon the notice. If Licensee desires to rebuild the affected Improvements in the Licensed Space, it may do so only upon the written approval of the Commissioner.

## 28

D. Insufficient Insurance. In no event will the City be obligated to repair, alter, replace, restore, or rebuild any Improvements, or any portion of them, nor to pay any of the costs or expenses for them. If Licensee's available insurance proceeds are not sufficient to cover the cost of the restoration as required under this Section, then Licensee is liable to complete the repairs at its own cost and expense, except as provided in (C) above.

## 5.6 City Resident Construction Worker Employment Requirement.

A. Use of Residents. In connection with and during the construction of any Work in excess of \$100,000 in Improvement Costs, Licensee and its Subcontractors must comply with the provisions of § 2-92-330 of the Municipal Code of the City of Chicago ("Municipal Code"), as amended from time to time concerning the minimum percentage of total construction worker hours performed by actual residents of the City. (At least 50% of the total construction worker hours worked by persons on the site of the Work must be performed by actual residents of the City. Licensee may request a reduction or waiver of this minimum percentage level of Chicagoans in accordance with standards and procedures developed by the Chief Procurement Officer of the City.) In addition to complying with this percentage, Licensee and its Subcontractors are required to make good faith efforts to utilize qualified residents of the City in both unskilled and skilled labor positions. "City Resident" means persons domiciled within the City. The domicile is an individual's one and only true, fixed and permanent home and principal establishment. Licensee and each Subcontractor (for purposes of this subsection, "Employer") must provide for the maintenance of adequate employee residency records to ensure that City Residents are employed. Each Employer will maintain copies of personal documents supportive of every employee's actual record of residence.

B. Certified Payroll Reports. Weekly certified payroll reports (U.S. Department of Labor Form WFI -347 or equivalent) must be submitted by hard copy or electronically to the Commissioner and must identify clearly the actual residence of every employee on each submitted certified payroll. The first time that an employee's name appears on a payroll, the date that the Employer hired the employee should be written in after the employee's name.

C. Inspection of Records. Each Employer must provide full access to its employment records to the Chief Procurement Officer, the Commissioner, the Superintendent of the Chicago Police Department, the Inspector General or any duly authorized representative of any of them. Each Employer must maintain all relevant personnel data and records for a period of at least 3 years after final acceptance of the Work. At the direction of the Commissioner, affidavits and other supporting documentation may be required of each Employer to verify or clarify an employee's actual address when doubt or lack of clarity has arisen.

D. Level of Effort. Efforts on the part of each Employer to provide utilization of City Residents that are not sufficient for the granting of a waiver request as provided for in the standards and procedures developed by the Chief Procurement Officer will not suffice to replace the actual, verified achievement of the

#### File #: 02018-624, Version: 1

requirements of this section concerning the worker hours performed by City Residents.

E. Shortfalls; Liquidated Damages. When the Work is completed, in the event that the City has determined that Licensee has failed to ensure the fulfillment of the requirement of this section concerning the worker hours performed by City Residents or failed to report in the

## 29

manner as indicated above, the City will thereby be damaged in the failure to provide the benefit of demonstrable employment to Chicagoans to the degree stipulated in this section. Therefore, in such a case of non-compliance, it is agreed that 1/20 of 1% of the aggregate hard construction costs of the Improvement Costs (the product of .0005 x such aggregate hard construction costs) (as evidenced by approved contract value for the actual contracts) must be surrendered by Licensee to the City as liquidated damages, and not as a penalty, in payment for each percentage of shortfall toward the stipulated residency requirement. Failure to report the residency of employees entirely and correctly will result in the surrender of the entire liquidated damages as if no Chicago residents were employed in either of the categories. The willful falsification of statements and the certification of payroll data may subject Licensee and/or the Subcontractors to prosecution. The City may draw against the Security any amounts that appear to be due to the City under this provision pending the City's determination as to the full amount of liquidated damages due on completion of the Work.

F. Nothing set forth in this section acts as a limitation upon the "Notice of Requirements for Affirmative Action to Ensure Equal Employment Opportunity, Executive Order 11246" and "Standard Federal Equal Employment Opportunity, Executive Order 11246," or other affirmative action required for equal opportunity under the provisions of this Agreement or related documents, as applicable.

G. Inclusion in Subcontracts. Licensee must cause or require the provisions of this section to be included in all construction Subcontracts related to the Work.

7 Licensing of General Contractor.

This Agreement is subject to Chapter 4-36 of the Municipal Code which requires all persons acting as a general contractor (as defined in Chapter 4-36) to be licensed as a general contractor by the City. Licensee's failure to ensure that any general contractor working on Improvements complies with Chapter 4-36 will be an Event of Default.

8 Prevailing Wages.

In connection with the construction, repair, and maintenance of Improvements, Licensee must comply with the applicable provisions of 820 ILCS 130/0.01 et seq. regarding the payment of prevailing wages, and the most recent Illinois Department of Labor schedule of prevailing wages, and any successors to them. Licensee must insert appropriate provisions in all Subcontracts covering construction work under this Agreement to ensure compliance of all construction Subcontractors with the foregoing wage statutes and regulations.

9 Subcontractor Certifications.

Licensee must require all Subcontractors performing Work in connection with this Agreement to be bound by the following provision and Licensee must cooperate fully with the City in exercising the rights and remedies described below or otherwise available at law or in equity:

"Subcontractor certifies and represents that Subcontractor and any entity or individual that owns or controls, or is controlled or owned by, or is under common control or ownership with Subcontractor is not currently indebted to the City and will not at any time during the Term be indebted to the City, for or on

30

account of any delinquent taxes, liens, judgments, fees or other debts for which no written agreement or payment plan satisfactory to the City has been established. In addition to any other rights or remedies available to the City at law or in equity, Subcontractor acknowledges that any breach or failure to conform to this certification may, at the option and direction of the City, result in the withholding of payments otherwise due to Subcontractor for services rendered in connection with the Agreement and, if the breach or failure is not resolved to the City's satisfaction within a reasonable time frame specified by the City in writing, may result in the offset of any such indebtedness against the payments otherwise due to Subcontractor and/or the termination of Subcontractor for default (in which case Subcontractor will be liable for all excess costs and other damages resulting from the termination.)"

5.10 MBE/WBE Compliance.

Licensee shall make good faith efforts to meet the following goals with respect to participation of Minority Business Enterprises/Woman-Owned Business Enterprises ("MBE/WBE") in the design and construction of Licensee's Improvements, respectively: (i) Design: 25% MBE and 5% WBE; and (ii) Construction: 30% MBE and 8% WBE. The Special Conditions and related forms used by the City in its own procurements are attached hereto as Exhibit 7 and should be used by Licensee's Contractors. Licensee must submit to the CMR completed Schedules C's and D's from its design and construction Contractors demonstrating their percentage MBE and WBE participation commitments, and their good faith efforts to achieve the foregoing goals if the commitments are less than those goals. Thereafter, Licensee must submit periodic reports to the CMR, in a form and frequency determined by the Commissioner, documenting its Contractors' compliance with their commitments.

## **ARTICLE 6 TERM OF AGREEMENT**

## 1 Term.

The term of this Agreement is the Term as defined in Article 3, unless this Agreement is terminated earlier in accordance with its terms.

2 Return of the Licensed Space and Removal of Improvements.

A. At the termination or expiration for any reason of this Agreement, Licensee must promptly, peaceably, quietly and in good order quit, deliver up and return the Licensed Space in good condition and repair, ordinary wear and tear and damage by fire or other casualty excepted.

B. Licensee must remove all Licensee personal property and trade fixtures from the Licensed Space before the date of termination or expiration. Any personal property or trade fixtures remaining in the Licensed Space 48 hours after the date of termination or expiration shall be deemed abandoned, and the City may dispose of such personal property or trade fixtures in the Commissioner's sole discretion, and Licensee shall have no claim to the proceeds, if any, from such disposition.

C. Further, at the Commissioner's request (which request will be given in writing at least 30 days before the expiration or as soon as possible after termination of the Term), Licensee must remove all Improvements installed by or for Licensee, or Licensee's agents, employees or Subcontractors, except for Improvements that the Commissioner may elect to require Licensee to leave in place. As provided in Section 5.2, all Improvements are City property and, if not requested to be removed by the Commissioner, may be used by the City or a replacement Licensee; provided, however, that all of Licensee's trade dress, service marks, trademarks and trade names shall be removed, obliterated or painted out in a commercially reasonable manner at Licensee's cost. If directed by the Commissioner to remove Improvements, Licensee must also secure any plumbing and remove, obliterate or paint out any and all of its signs, advertising and displays as the Commissioner or his designated representative may direct, and repair any holes or other damage left or caused by Licensee.

D. Licensee must repair any damage to the Licensed Space caused by Licensee's removal of Licensee personal property, trade fixtures and Improvements. All the removal and repair required of Licensee under this section are at Licensee's sole cost and expense.

E. If Licensee fails to perform any of its foregoing obligations, then the Commissioner may cause the obligations to be performed by Department personnel or City contractors, and Licensee must pay the cost of the performance, together with interest thereon at the Default Rate from and after the date the costs were incurred until receipt of full payment therefor.

3 Termination Due to Change in Riverwalk Operations.

This Agreement is subject to termination by either party on 60 days' written notice in the event of any action by the FHWA or any other governmental entity or the issuance of an order by any court of competent jurisdiction which prevents or restrains the use of the Riverwalk or a portion thereof that renders performance by either party in the Licensed Space impossible, and which governmental action or court order remains in force and is not stayed by way of appeal or otherwise, for a period of at least 90 days, so long as the action or order is not the result of any Event of Default of Licensee.

4 Eminent Domain.

A. If the entirety of the Riverwalk or a substantial part, including the entire Licensed Space, is taken by eminent domain by an authority other than the City, the Term of this Agreement will end upon the earlier of the date when possession is required by the condemning authority or the effective date of the taking.

B. If any eminent domain proceeding is instituted by an authority other than the City in which it is sought to take any part of the Riverwalk, the taking of which would, in the good faith judgment of the Commissioner or Licensee, render it impractical or undesirable to conduct Concession operations on the remaining portion of the Licensed Space for the intended purposes, the Commissioner and Licensee will each have the right to terminate this Agreement upon not less than 90 days' written notice to the other.

C. In the event of termination of this Agreement under either (A) or (B), all Fees accrued for the Licensed Space in question prior to the termination date is payable to the City.

## 32

However, the City shall have no obligation to pay Licensee any unamortized Improvement Costs for such Licensed Space, and Licensee shall look solely to the condemning authority for any award of damages.

## 6.5 Early Termination.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this License, the Commissioner may terminate this Agreement without cause for any reason, in the Commissioner's sole discretion, upon at least one hundred and eighty (180) days prior written notice to Licensee. Upon the effective date set forth in such notice, Licensee

#### File #: 02018-624, Version: 1

shall vacate the Licensed Space as if the Agreement had expired on that date. In the event of such early termination, the City shall pay to Licensee a "Licensed Space Termination Payment", which shall be defined herein to be a sum equal to the unamortized balance of Licensee's Improvement Costs, depreciated using the straight-line method over 60 months commencing on the Date of Beneficial Occupancy of the Licensed Space. Upon Licensee's receipt of the Licensed Space Termination Payment and vacation of the Licensed Space, the City and Licensee shall thereafter be released from any and all obligations under this Agreement with respect to the Licensed Space except for such obligations which are expressly stated to survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Agreement.

## ARTICLE 7 FEES

7.1 Fees Payable.

A. In consideration of City granting Licensee a license to operate its Concession in the Concession Space and a right to Storage Space, if any, Licensee must pay the following, without notice or demand: the License Fee and the Percentage Fee (collectively, "Fees") as follows:

- i) License Fee. The "License Fee" is a lump sum annual fee that is payable in equal quarterly installments on the first day of each calendar quarter (January, April, July, October). The License Fee will begin to accrue on the Effective Date and will be subject to adjustment to reflect Additional Space and any Licensed Space that has been vacated by Licensee at Commissioner's direction, and as prorated for partial calendar quarter occupancy. In each succeeding License Year following the initial License Year, the License Fee applicable to the Licensed Space will increase by 5% over the previous License Year.
- ii) Percentage Fee. The "Percentage Fee" is an amount equal to the Percentage Rate set forth in Exhibit 2 multiplied by Gross Revenues for each License Year, including the Initial License Year. The Percentage Fee is due annually on or before February 15 of the succeeding License Year. The Percentage Rate applicable to this Agreement is set forth in Exhibit 2.

Failure by Licensee to pay Fees, or any portion thereof, when clue is an Event of Default.

B. Impositions. Licensee must timely pay, as and when due, any and all taxes, assessments, fees, and charges levied, assessed or imposed by a governmental unit upon this

## 33

Agreement, the Licensed Space, Licensee's Concession business or upon Licensee's personal property, including but not limited to all permit fees and charges of a similar nature for Licensee's conduct of any business or undertaking in the Licensed Space (collectively, "Impositions"). Licensee must provide the Concession Management Representative with copies of any business licenses or permits required for the Licensee to operate the Concession. Nothing in this Agreement precludes Licensee from contesting the amount of an Imposition, including those taxes or charges enacted or promulgated by City, but unless otherwise allowed by the entity imposing the tax or charge, Licensee must pay the tax or charge pending the judicial or administrative decision on the Licensee's contest. Failure of Licensee to pay any Imposition when due, except to the extent that Licensee is allowed to withhold payment while contesting the amount of the Imposition, will constitute an Event of Default.

C. Fees under this Agreement are not considered to be a tax and are independent of any Imposition levied by the City on the Licensee's business. Further, the payment of the Fees under this Agreement is independent of each and every other covenant and agreement contained in this Agreement, and Licensee must pay all Fees without any set off, abatement, counterclaim or deduction whatsoever except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement.

2 Time of Payments.

A. On or before the first day of each calendar quarter, prorated for any partial calendar quarter, beginning on the Effective Date and continuing throughout the Term, Licensee must pay to the City the License Fee.

B. On or before the 15<sup>th</sup> day of February, Licensee must pay the Percentage Fee for the preceding year as well as provide the City a certified statement of Gross Revenues.

3 Material Underpayment or Late Payment. Without waiving any other

remedies available to the City, if:

- i) Licensee underpaid Fees due in any calendar year by more than 5%, or
- ii) Licensee failed to make any Fee payments within 5 days of the date due,

then Licensee must pay, in addition to the amount due the City, interest on the amount of underpayment or late payment at the Default Rate. Interest on the amount underpaid accrues from the date on which the original payment was due until paid in full. The provision for the payment of interest does not constitute an authorization by the City of underpayment or late payment.

4 Reports.

A. Monthly. Licensee must furnish to the Commissioner on or before the 15th day of each calendar month falling wholly or in part within the Term of this Agreement a complete statement, certified by Licensee, of the amount of Gross Revenues derived from the Concession Space by Licensee during the preceding month.

B. Daily and/or Weekly. Licensee will furnish to the Commissioner daily and/or weekly sales reports, if requested, breaking down all sales and Gross Revenues by each separate Concession Space. If so requested, Licensee will provide Commissioner with statistical

34

information regarding the number and type of transactions occurring at each Concession Space, in the form specified by the Commissioner.

- C. Annually or more often.
- i) Licensee also must furnish to Commissioner no later than February 15 of each License Year falling wholly or in part within the Term of this Agreement, and within 120 days after the expiration or termination of this Agreement, a complete statement of revenues certified by an certified public accountant engaged by Licensee, showing in all reasonable detail the amount of Gross Revenues made by Licensee in, on or from the Licensed Space during the preceding License Year and copies of all returns and other information filed with respect to Illinois sales and use taxes as well as such other reasonable financial and statistical reports as the Commissioner may, from time to time, require by written notice to Licensee.
- ii) The annual statement must include a breakdown of Gross Revenues on a month by month basis and an opinion of a certified public accountant that must include the following language, or language of similar purport:

"We, a firm of independent certified public accountants, have examined

the accompanying statement reported to the City of Chicago by [ ] for the year ended relating to its operations at the Riverwalks pursuant to an Agreement dated . Our examination was made in accordance with accepted accounting principles generally and. accordingly. includes such tests of the accounting records and such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. In our opinion, the accompanying statement showing gross revenues of \$ presents accurately the amount of Gross Revenues, as defined in the Agreement, for the year ended

D. All such reports and statements must be prepared on a form approved by the Commissioner and must, among other things, provide a breakdown of the Gross Revenues by category of Products and an analysis of all Percentage Fees due and payable to the City with respect to the period in question. If Licensee fails to timely furnish to the Commissioner any monthly or annual statement required under this Agreement or if the independent certified public accountant's opinion is qualified or conditioned in any manner, the Commissioner has the right (but is not obligated) without notice, to conduct an audit of Licensee's books and records and to prepare the statements at Licensee's expense. Licensee must also provide the Commissioner with such other financial or statistical reports and information concerning the Licensed Space or any part thereof, in the form as may be reasonably required from time to time by the Commissioner.'

35

Books, Records and Audits.

A. Except as provided below, Licensee must prepare and maintain at its office in Chicago full, complete and proper books, records and accounts in accordance with generally accepted accounting procedures relating to and setting forth the Gross Revenues, including but not limited to Gross Revenues generated by sales of Products for cash, debit, check, gift certificate, credit, or any other form of compensation, and must require and cause its operations personnel to prepare and keep books, source documents, records and accounts sufficient to substantiate those kept by Licensee. The books and source documents to be kept by Licensee must include true copies of all federal, state and local tax returns filed with respect to Licensee's Concession operation and reports, records of inventories and receipts of Products, daily receipts from all sales and other pertinent original sales records and records of any other transactions conducted in or from the Licensed Space by Licensee.

B. Licensee must record at the time of each sale or other transaction, in the presence of the customer, all receipts from the sale or other transaction, whether for cash, credit or otherwise, in a point of sale system having a cumulative total that must be recorded or sealed in a manner approved by the Commissioner and that must possess such other features as required by the Commissioner. The books, records and accounts, including any sales tax reports that Licensee may be required to furnish to any government or governmental agency, must at all reasonable times be open to the inspection (including the making of copies or extracts) of the Commissioner, the Commissioner's auditor or other authorized representative or agent at the Licenseed Space or Licensee's other offices in Chicago for a period of at least 3 years after the expiration of each calendar year falling wholly or in part within the Term.

C. The acceptance by the Commissioner of payments of any Percentage Fee is without prejudice to the Commissioner's right to conduct an examination of the Licensee's books and records relating to Gross Revenues and of inventories of Products at the Concession Space, in order to verify the amount of Gross Revenues made in and from the Concession Space.

D. After providing Licensee at least 3 days prior oral or written notice, the Commissioner may inspect the books and records of Licensee. Further, at its option, the Commissioner may at any reasonable time, upon no less than 10 days prior written notice to Licensee cause a complete audit to be made of Licensee's entire records relating to the Concession Space for the period covered by any statement issued by Licensee as above set forth. If the audit discloses that Licensee's statement of Gross Revenues is understated to the extent of:

- i) 3% or more, Licensee must promptly pay the City the cost of the audit in addition to the deficiency (and any interest on the deficiency at the Default Rate), which deficiency is payable in any event; and if
- ii) 5% or more, an Event of Default is considered to have occurred, and in addition to all other remedies available under this Agreement, at law, or in equity, the Commissioner has the right to terminate this Agreement immediately upon giving notice to Licensee, without any opportunity for Licensee to cure.

In addition to the foregoing, and in addition to all other remedies available to the City, if Licensee or the City's auditor schedules a date for an audit of Licensee's records and Licensee fails to be available or otherwise fails to comply with the reasonable requirements for the audit, Licensee must pay all reasonable costs and expenses associated with the scheduled audit.

36

## 7.6 Revenue Control.

Upon the request of the Commissioner Licensee must make available monthly sales data for each Concession Space ("Point of Sale Data"), reflecting the amount of each sales transaction, items sold per transaction, time and date of the transaction, and specifying the sales category applicable to each item sold.

7.7 Lien.

In addition to any liens as may arise under Illinois law, the City has a contractual lien under this Agreement on Licensee's personal property and Improvements located on the Licensed Space, as security for non-payment of any Fees due.

## ARTICLE 8 INSURANCE, INDEMNITY AND SECURITY

1 Insurance.

Licensee must, at its sole expense, procure and maintain at all times during the Term of this Agreement, and during any time period Licensee is required to return to the Licensed Space for any reason whatsoever, the types of insurance specified in Exhibit 6 covering all operations under this Agreement, with insurance companies authorized to do business in the State of Illinois.

2 Indemnification.

Licensee must defend, indemnify, keep and hold harmless the City, its officers, representatives, elected and appointed officials, agents and employees (collectively, the "Indemnified Parties,") from and against any and all Losses (as defined below), in consequence of the granting of this Contract or arising out of or being in any way connected with the Licensee's performance under this Contract, except as otherwise provided in 740 ILCS 35 "Construction Contract Indemnification for Negligence Act" if it applies, including those related to: injury, death or damage of or to any person or property; any infringement or violation of any property right (including any patent, trademark or copyright); failure to pay or perform or cause to be paid or performed Licensee's covenants and obligations as and when required under this Contract or otherwise to pay or perform its obligations to any subcontractor; the City's exercise of its rights and remedies under this Contract; and injuries to or death of any employee of Licensee or any subcontractor under any workers compensation statute. When 740 ILCS 35 applies, indemnification provided by the Licensee to the Indemnified Parties will be to the maximum extent permitted under applicable law.

"Losses" means, individually and collectively, liabilities of every kind, including monetary damages and reasonable costs, payments and expenses (such as, but not limited to, court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements), claims, demands, actions, suits, proceedings, fines, judgments or settlements, any or all of which in any way arise out of or relate to the negligent or otherwise wrongful errors, acts, or omissions of Licensee, its employees, agents and subcontractors.

37

The Licensee will promptly provide, or cause to be provided, to the Commissioner and the Corporation Counsel copies of such notices as Licensee may receive of any claims, actions, or suits as may be given or filed in connection with the Licensee's performance or the performance of any Subcontractor and for which the Indemnified Parties are entitled to indemnification hereunder.

At the City Corporation Counsel's option, Licensee must defend all suits brought upon all such Losses and must pay all costs and expenses incidental to them, but the City has the right, at its option, to participate, at its own cost, in the defense of any suit, without relieving Licensee of any of its obligations under this Contract. Any settlement must be made only with the prior written consent of the City Corporation Counsel, if the settlement requires any action on the part of the City.

The Licensee shall be solely responsible for the defense of any and all claims, demands, or suits against the Indemnified Parties, including without limitation, claims by an employee, subcontractors, agents, or servants of Licensee even though the claimant may allege that the Indemnified Parties were in charge of the work or service performed under the Contract, that it involves equipment owned or furnished by the Indemnified Parties, or allege negligence on the part of the Indemnified Parties. The City will have the right to require Licensee to provide the City with a separate defense of any such suit.

To the extent permissible by law, Licensee waives any limits to the amount of its obligations to indemnify, defend or contribute to any sums due to third parties arising out of any Losses, including but not limited to any limitations on Licensee's liability with respect to a claim by any employee of Licensee arising under the Workers Compensation Act, 820 ILCS 305/1 et seq. or any other related law or judicial decision (such as, Kotecki v. Cyclops Welding Corporation, 146 III. 2d 155 (1991)). The City, however, does not waive any limitations it may have on its liability under the Illinois Workers Compensation Act, the Illinois Pension Code or any other statute.

The indemnities in this section survive expiration or termination of this Contract for matters occurring or arising during the term of this Contract or as the result of or during the Licensee's performance of work or services beyond the term. Licensee acknowledges that the requirements set forth in this section to indemnify, keep and save harmless and defend the City are apart from and not limited by the Licensee's duties under this Contract, including the insurance requirements set forth in the Contract.

- 8.3 Security.
- A. Form of Security.
- (i) Licensee must deliver to the City no later than the earlier to occur of: aj 30 days after the Effective Date or b) the Delivery Date for the first Licensed Space, an irrevocable, unconditional sight draft Letter of Credit in favor of the City. The face amount of the Letter of Credit and any replacements or renewals of it must be maintained by Licensee, through and including the date that is 180 days after the expiration of the Term or termination of this Agreement, as follows: the face amount of the Letter of Credit must at all times equal 50% of the License Fee due in the License Year following the Initial License Year. The Letter of Credit must

# 33

be in the form set forth in Exhibit 5 or as otherwise approved by the Corporation Counsel.

- ii) In lieu of the Letter of Credit, Licensee may provide cash or a cashier's check in the same amount for immediate deposit in the City's accounts. The Letter of Credit, cash or cashier's check, as applicable, is referred to in this Agreement as the "Security." The original Letter of Credit, and all replacements of it, must be issued with an expiry date of at least one year after their respective dates of issuance. The Security secures the faithful performance by Licensee of all of Licensee's obligations under this Agreement. The Commissioner is entitled to draw on any such Letter of Credit unless proof of renewal of the Letter of Credit or a replacement Letter of Credit in form and substance satisfactory to the Comptroller has been furnished to the Commissioner at least 30 days before its expiration date. The City will hold the proceeds as a cash Security to secure the full and faithful performance of Licensee's obligations under this Agreement. The Commissioner and substance is not obligated to pay or credit Licensee with interest on any Security.
- iii) The Commissioner also is entitled to draw on the Letter of Credit in whole or in part upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, in which event the Commissioner is entitled to apply or retain all or any part of the proceeds of it or any cash or other Security deposited by Licensee and held by the City for the payment of any obligation of Licensee arising before or after the Event of Default.
- iv) The Letter of Credit must provide that the Commissioner may draw upon the Letter of Credit in whole or in part upon the delivery by the Commissioner to the issuer of the Letter of Credit of a demand for payment, purportedly signed by the Commissioner, together with a written statement that the Commissioner is entitled to draw upon the Letter of Credit under the terms of this Agreement. If amounts are drawn upon the Letter of Credit or amounts of a cash Security are applied by the Commissioner in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, Licensee must reinstate the Letter of Credit or cash Security to its full amount required in this Agreement within 5 days following notification by the Commissioner of the City's draw upon the Letter of Credit or use of the cash Security. The rights reserved to the Commissioner or the City under the Letter of Credit or any cash Security are in addition to any rights they may have under this Agreement or under law.

B. Qualified Issuers. The Letter of Credit called for in this Agreement must be issued by companies or financial institutions having a rating of "A" or better as determined by Standard and Poor's or by Moody's Investors Service, Inc., or a net worth of at least \$500,000,000, and must have an office in Chicago where the

Commissioner may draw on the Letter of Credit. The Commissioner also reserves the right to order Licensee to immediately close some or all of the Licensed Space until the Letter of Credit is in place and effective.

C. Right to Require Replacement of Letter of Credit. If the financial condition of any Letter of Credit issuer issuing the Letter of Credit materially and adversely, changes, the Commissioner may, at any time, require that the Letter of Credit be replaced with a Letter of Credit from another institution and in accordance with the requirements set forth in this section.

39

D. No Excuse from Performance. None of the provisions contained in this Agreement nor in the Letter of Credit required under this Agreement excuse Licensee from faithfully performing in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement or limit the liability of Licensee under this Agreement for any and all damages in excess of the amounts of the Letter of Credit.

E. Non-Waiver. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the failure of the Commissioner to draw upon the Letter of Credit required under this Agreement or to require Licensee to replace the Letter of Credit at any time or times when the Commissioner has the right to do so under this Agreement does not waive or modify the Commissioner's rights to draw upon the Letter of Credit and to require Licensee to maintain or, as the case may be, replace the Letter of Credit, all as provided in this Section.

# **ARTICLE 9 DEFAULT, REMEDIES AND TERMINATION**

# 9.1 Events of Default.

The following (A) through (M) constitute Events of Default by Licensee under this Agreement. The Commissioner will notify Licensee in writing of any event that the Commissioner believes to be an Event of Default. If the Commissioner considers it to be in the City's best interests, he may elect not to declare default or to terminate this License Agreement. The parties acknowledge that this provision is solely for the benefit of the City and that if the Commissioner permits Licensee to continue to provide the Concession despite one or more events of default, Licensee is in no way relieved of any of its responsibilities, duties or obligations under this License Agreement, nor does the City waive or relinquish any of its rights. Licensee will be given an opportunity to cure the Event of Default within a reasonable period of time, as determined by the Commissioner, but not to exceed 30 days after written notice of the Event of Default; provided, that (i) if a provision of this Agreement provides for a different cure period for a particular Event of Default, that different cure period will apply; (ii) if a provision of this Agreement does not allow a right to cure a particular Event of Default, there will be no right to cure; and (iii) if neither (i) or (ii) apply and if the promise, covenant, term, condition or other non-monetary obligation or duty cannot be cured within the time period granted by the Commissioner, but Licensee promptly begins and diligently and continuously proceeds to cure the failure within the time period granted and after that continues to diligently and continuously proceed to cure the failure, and the failure is reasonably susceptible of cure within 45 days from delivery of the notice, Licensee will have the additional time, not in any event to exceed 45 days, to cure the failure.

A. Any material misrepresentation made by Licensee to the City in the inducement to City to enter this Agreement or in the performance of this Agreement. There is no right to cure this Event of Default.

B. Licensee's failure to make any payment in full when due under this Agreement and failure to

cure the default within live days after the City gives written notice of the

non-payment to Licensee. In addition, Licensee's failure to make any such payment within live days after the written notice more than three times in any License Year constitutes an Event of

## 40

Default without the necessity of the City giving notice of the fourth failure to Licensee or allowing Licensee any opportunity to cure it.

C. Licensee's failure to promptly and fully keep, fulfill, comply with, observe, or perform any promise, term, condition, or obtain and all licenses necessary for the Concession, or

other non-monetary obligation or duty of Licensee contained in this Agreement.

D. Licensee's failure to promptly and fully perform any obligation or duty, or to comply with any restriction of Licensee contained in this Agreement concerning Transfer or Change in Ownership, whether directly or indirectly, of Licensee's rights or interests in this Agreement or of the ownership of Licensee.

E. Licensee's failure to provide or maintain the insurance coverage required under

this Agreement (including any material non-compliance with the requirements) and the failure to

cure the Event of Default within two days following oral or written notice from the

Commissioner; or, if the noncompliance is non-material, the failure to cure the Event of Default

within 20 days after the Commissioner gives written notice. The Commissioner, in his sole discretion, will determine if noncompliance is material.

F. Licensee's failure to conduct Concession operations in any Concession Space at all times Licensee is required to do so under this Agreement.

G. Licensee's failure to begin or to complete its Improvements on a timely basis or to timely open for business in the Licensed Space.

H. An Event of Default by Licensee or any Affiliate under any other agreement it may presently have or may enter into with the City during the Term of this Agreement and failure to cure the default within any applicable cure period.

I. Licensee or Guarantor, if any, does any of the following and the action affects

Licensee's ability to carry out the terms of this Agreement:

- i) becomes insolvent, as the term is defined under Section 101 of the Bankruptcy Code as amended from time to time; or
- ii) fails to pay its debts generally as they mature; or
- iii) seeks the benefit of any present or future federal, state or foreign insolvency statute; or
- iv) makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, or
- v) files a voluntary petition in bankruptcy or a petition or answer seeking an arrangement of its indebtedness under the Bankruptcy Code or under any other law or statute of the United States or of any State or any foreign jurisdiction; or
- vi) consents to the appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, liquidator or other similar official, of all or substantially all of its property.

J. An order for relief is entered by or against Licensee or Guarantor (if any) under any chapter of the Bankruptcy Code or similar law in any foreign jurisdiction and is not stayed or vacated within 60 days following its issuance.

K. Licensee is dissolved.

L. A violation of law that results in a guilty plea, a plea of nolo contendere, guilty finding, or conviction of a criminal offense, by Licensee, or any of its directors, officers, partners or key management employees directly or indirectly relating to this Agreement, and that may threaten, in the sole judgment of Commissioner, Licensee's performance of this Agreement in accordance with its terms.

41

M. Any failure to perform, act, event or omission that is specifically identified as an Event of Default elsewhere in this Agreement.

9.2 Remedies.

If an Event of Default occurs and is not cured by Licensee in the time allowed, in addition to any other remedies provided for in this Agreement or at law or equity, the City through the Commissioner or other appropriate City official may exercise any or all of the following remedies:

A. Terminate this Agreement and exclude Licensee from the Licensed Space. If the Commissioner elects to terminate this Agreement, the Commissioner may, at the Commissioner's sole option, serve notice upon Licensee that this Agreement ceases and expires and becomes absolutely void with respect to the Licensed Space on the date specified in the notice, to be no less than five days after the date of the notice, without any right on the part of Licensee after that to save the Agreement by payment of any sum due or by the performance of any term, provision, covenant, agreement or condition broken. At the expiration of the time limit in the notice, this Agreement wholly ceases and expires and becomes void with respect to the Licensed Space in the same manner and with the same force and effect (except as to Licensee's liability) as if the date fixed in the notice were the date in this Agreement stated for expiration of the Term.

B. Recover all Fees and any other amounts due that have accrued and are then due and payable and also all damages available at law or under this Agreement. If the Agreement is terminated, whether in its entirety or with respect to a part of the Licensed Space, the damages will include any and all amounts that Licensee would have been obligated to pay for the balance of the Term with respect to the Licensed Space, calculated as provided in this Agreement or, if not fixed, as reasonably estimated; provided, however, that such damages based on Fees that Licensee would have been obligated to pay will cease when and if City executes a license agreement with a replacement licensee for the Licensed Space but only to the extent that the Fees paid by the replacement licensee equal or exceed the Fees that Licensee would have been obligated to pay. In determining the amount of damages for the period after termination, the Commissioner may make the determination based upon the sum of any future payments that would have been due to the City, for the full License Year immediately before the Event of Default.

C. Remove from the Licensed Space all inventory, equipment, machinery, trade fixtures and personal property of any kind or nature, whether owned by Licensee or by others. If such items listed in the immediately preceding sentence are not collected by Licensee with five clays, the City may dispose of such property in any manner selected by the Commissioner.

D. Seek and obtain specific performance, a temporary restraining order or an injunction, or any other appropriate equitable remedy.

42

E. Seek and obtain money damages; including special, exemplary, incidental and consequential

damages.

F. Deem Licensee and Affiliates non-responsible in future contracts or concessions to be awarded by the City.

G. Declare Licensee and Affiliates in default under any other existing contracts or agreements they might have with the City and to exercise any remedies available under those other contracts or agreements.

H. Accept the assignment of any and all Subcontracts between Licensee and the design and construction Subcontractors.

I. Require Licensee to terminate a Subcontractor that is causing breaches of this

Agreement.

The remedies under the terms of this Agreement are not intended to be exclusive of any other remedies.

9.3 Effect of Default and Remedies

A. Licensee, for itself and on behalf of any and all persons claiming through or under it (including creditors of all kinds), waives all right that they or any of them might have under or by reason of any present or future law, to have a continuance of this Agreement for the Term, as it may have been extended, the termination of this Agreement as provided in this Agreement.

B. The City's waiver of any one right or remedy provided in this Agreement does not constitute a waiver of any other right or remedy then or later available to the City under this Agreement or otherwise. A failure by the City or the Commissioner to take any action with respect to any Event of Default or violation of any of the terms, covenants or conditions of this Agreement by Licensee will not in any respect limit, prejudice, diminish or constitute a waiver of any rights of the City to act with respect to any prior, contemporaneous or later violation or Event of Default or with respect to any period or periods after an Event of Default or violation or event of Default. The acceptance by the City of payment for any period or periods after an Event of Default or violation of any of the terms, conditions and covenants of this Agreement does not constitute a waiver or diminution of, nor create any limitation upon any right of the City under this Agreement to terminate this Agreement for subsequent violation or Event of Default. Licensee has no claim of any kind against the City by reason of the City's exercise of any of its rights as set forth in this Agreement or by reason of any act incidental or related to the exercise of rights.

C. All rights and remedies of the City under this Agreement are separate and cumulative and none excludes any other right or remedy of the City set forth in this Agreement or allowed by law or in equity. No termination of this Agreement deprives the City of any of its remedies against Licensee for Fees, or other amounts due or for damages for the Licensee's breach of this Agreement. Every right and remedy of the City under this Agreement survives the expiration of the Term or the termination of this Agreement.

# **ARTICLE 10 SPECIAL CONDITIONS**

# 43

# 10.1 Warranties and Representations.

In connection with the execution of this Agreement, Licensee warrants and represents statements (A) through (J) below are true as of the Effective Date. If during the Term there is any change in circumstances that would cause a statement to be untrue, Licensee must promptly notify the Commissioner in writing. Failure to

do so will constitute an Event of Default. Licensee must incorporate all of the provisions set forth in this Section 10.1 in all Subcontracts entered into with any suppliers of materials, furnishers of services, Subcontractors, and labor organizations that furnish skilled, unskilled and craft union skilled labor, or that may provide any materials, labor or services in connection with this Agreement, such that the parties warrant, represent and covenant to Licensee as to the matters set forth in this Section. Licensee must cause its Subcontractors to execute those affidavits and certificates that may be necessary in furtherance of these provisions. The certifications must be attached and incorporated by reference in the applicable agreements. If any Subcontractor is a partnership or joint venture, Licensee must also include provisions in its Subcontract insuring that the entities comprising the partnership or joint venture are jointly and severally liable for its obligations under it.

A. Licensee is financially solvent; Licensee holds itself to very high standards of quality and professionalism; Licensee and each of its employees and agents are competent to perform as required under this Agreement; this Agreement is feasible of performance by Licensee in accordance with all of its provisions and requirements; Licensee has the full power and is legally authorized to perform or cause to be performed its obligations under this Agreement under the terms and conditions stated in this Agreement; and Licensee can and will perform, or cause to be performed, all of its obligations under this Agreement in accordance with the provisions and requirements of this Agreement.

B. Licensee is qualified to do business in the State of Illinois; and Licensee has a valid current business privilege license to do business in the State of Illinois and the City of Chicago, if required by applicable law.

C. The person signing this Agreement on behalf of Licensee has been duly authorized to do so by Licensee; all approvals or consents necessary in order for Licensee to execute and deliver this Agreement have been obtained; and neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement, the consummation of the transactions contemplated, nor the fulfillment of or compliance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement:

- i) conflict with or result in a breach, default or violations of: Licensee's organizational documents; any law, regulation, ordinance, court order, injunction, or decree of any court, administrative agency or governmental body, or any License or permit; or any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any restriction or any agreement or other instrument to which Licensee is now a party or by which it is bound; or
- ii) result in the creation or imposition of any lien, charge or encumbrance of any nature whatsoever upon any of the property or assets of Licensee under the terms of any instrument or agreement.

D. There is no litigation, claim, investigation, challenge or other proceeding now pending or, to Licensee's knowledge after due and complete investigation, threatened, challenging the existence or powers of Licensee, or in any way affecting its ability to execute or

## 44

perform under this Agreement or in any way having a material adverse affect on the operations, properties, business or finances of Licensee.

E. This Agreement constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of Licensee, enforceable against Licensee in accordance with its terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium and other laws affecting creditors' rights and remedies generally and by the application' of equitable principles.

F. No officer, agent or employee of the City is employed by Licensee or has a financial interest directly or indirectly in this Agreement, a Subcontract under it, or the compensation to be paid under it except as may be permitted in writing by the Board of Ethics

established under Chapter 2-156 of the Municipal Code and as may otherwise be permitted by law.

G. Licensee has not and will not knowingly use the services of any person or entity for any purpose in its performance under this Agreement, when such person or entity is ineligible to perform services under this Agreement or in connection with it, as a result of any local, state or federal law, rule or regulation, or when such person or entity has an interest that would conflict the performance of services under this Agreement.

II. Neither Licensee nor any Affiliate of Licensee is listed on any of the following lists maintained by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury, the Bureau of Industry and Security of the U.S. Department of Commerce or their successors, or on any other list of persons with which the City may not do business under applicable law: the Specially Designated Nationals List, the Denied Persons List, the Unverified List, and Entity List, and the Debarred List.

I. Licensee, and to the best of Licensee's knowledge, its Affiliates, Subcontractors, any of their respective owners holding 7.5% or more beneficial ownership interest, and any of Licensee's directors, officers, members, or partners:

 (i) currently have no interest, directly or indirectly, that conflicts in any manner or degree with Licensee's performance under this Agreement and will not at any time during the Term have any interest nor acquire any interest, directly or indirectly, that conflicts or would or may conflict in any manner or degree with Licensee's performance under this Agreement;(ii) have no outstanding parking

violation complaints or debts, as the terms are defined in Section 2-92-380 of the Municipal Code (with the exception of any debt or obligation that is being contested in a pending administrative or judicial proceeding) and agrees that, for the Term, they will promptly pay any debts, outstanding parking violation complaints or monetary obligations to the City that may arise during the Term, with the exception of any debt or obligation that is being contested in a pending administrative or judicial proceeding;

 (iii) are not in default under any other City contract or agreement as of the Effective Date, nor have been deemed by the City to have been in default of any other City contract or agreement within five years immediately preceding the Effective Date;

## 45

(iv) are not in violation of the provisions of § 2-92-320 of the Municipal Code pertaining to certain criminal convictions or admissions of guilt and are not currently debarred or suspended from contracting by any Federal, State or local governmental agency;

- v) are not delinquent in the payment of any taxes due to the City; and
- vi) will not make use of the Licensed Space in any manner that might interfere that otherwise constitute a hazard to the operations of the Riverwalk or to the public generally.

J. Except only for those representations, statements, or promises expressly contained in this Agreement, including any Exhibits attached to this Agreement and incorporated by reference in this Agreement, no representation, warranty of fitness, statement or promise, oral or in writing, or of any kind whatsoever, by the City, its officials, agents, or employees, has induced Licensee to enter into this Agreement or has been relied upon by Licensee, including any with reference to:

i) the meaning, correctness, suitability or completeness of any provisions or requirements of this Agreement;

- ii) the nature of the Concession license being granted;
- iii) the nature, quantity, quality or volume of any materials, equipment, labor and other facilities, needed for the performance of this Agreement;
- iv) the general conditions that may in any way affect this Agreement or its performance;
- v) the compensation provisions of this Agreement; or
- vi) any other matters, whether similar to or different from those referred to in clauses (i) through (iv) immediately above, affecting or having any connection with this Agreement, the negotiation of this Agreement, any discussions of this Agreement, the performance of this Agreement or those employed in connection with it.

46

2 Business Documents, Disclosure of Ownership Interests and Maintenance of Existence.

A. Licensee must provide evidence of its authority to do business in the State of Illinois including, if applicable, certifications of good standing from the Office of the Secretary of State of Illinois, and appropriate resolutions or other evidence of the authority of the persons executing this Agreement on behalf of Licensee.

B. Licensee has provided the Commissioner with an Economic Disclosure Statement and Affidavit ("EDS") for itself and EDSs for all entities with an ownership interest of 7.5 percent or more in Licensee, copies of which have been scanned for viewing on the City's website. Upon request by the Commissioner, Licensee must further cause its Subcontractors, and proposed Transferees (and their respective 7.5 percent owners) to submit an EDS to the Commissioner. Licensee must provide the Commissioner, upon request, a "no change" affidavit if the information in the EDS(s) previously supplied remains accurate, or revised and accurate EDS(s) if the information contained in the EDS(s) has changed. In addition, Licensee must provide the City revised and accurate EDS(s) within 30 days of any event or change in circumstance that renders the EDS(s) inaccurate. Failure to maintain accurate EDS(s) on file with the City is an Event of Default.

3 Licenses and Permits.

Licensee must in a timely manner consistent with its obligations under this Agreement, secure and maintain, or cause to be secured and maintained at its expense, the permits, licenses, authorizations and

approvals as are necessary under federal, state or local law for Licensee, and Subcontractors: to operate the Concession; to construct, operate, use and maintain the Licensed Space; and otherwise to comply with the terms of this Agreement and the privileges granted under this Agreement. Licensee must promptly provide copies of any required licenses and permits to the Commissioner and to the Concession Management Representative.

# 4 Confidentiality.

Except as may be required by law during or after the performance of this Agreement, Licensee will not disseminate any non-public information regarding this Agreement or the Concession operations without the prior written consent of the Commissioner, which consent will not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. If Licensee is presented with a request for documents by any administrative agency or with a subpoena duces tecum regarding any documents that may be in its possession by reason of this Agreement, Licensee must immediately give notice to the City's Corporation Counsel. The City may contest the process by any means available to it before the records or documents are submitted to a court or other third party. Licensee, however, is not obligated to withhold the delivery beyond that time as may be ordered by the court or administrative agency, unless the subpoena or request is quashed or the time to produce is otherwise extended. Licensee must require each prospective Subcontractor to abide by such restrictions in connection with their respective Subcontracts.

5 Subcontracts and Assignments.

A. The City expressly reserves the right to assign or otherwise transfer all or any part of its interest under this Agreement, at any time and to any third party. Upon assignment to any

# 47

successor or assignee of the City's right, title and interest in and to the Riverwalk, the City is forever relieved, from and after the date of the assignment, of any and all obligations arising under or out of this Agreement, to the extent the obligations are assumed by the successor or assignee.

- B. Limits on Licensee's transfers and changes in ownership:
- i) Licensee may not sell, assign, sublicense, convey, pledge, encumber or otherwise transfer (individually and collectively, "Transfer") all or any part of its rights or interests in or to this Agreement, the Licensed Space, or otherwise permit any third party to use the Licensed Space, without prior consent of the City, which consent may be given or denied in the City's sole discretion. Consent by the City does not relieve Licensee from obtaining further consent from the City for any subsequent Transfer. Transfers may require approval of the City Council; if such approval is not required, then approval of the Commissioner is required. Consent by the City to any Transfer does not relieve Licensee from the requirement of obtaining consent from the City for any subsequent Transfer. Transfers that have the effect of granting a third party a security interest in this Agreement or the Licensed Space as collateral for Licensee financing are strictly prohibited and, if entered into by Licensee, are an Event of Default.
- ii) Except as otherwise provided below, any transaction involving a change of any ownership interest in Licensee, whether to an Affiliate, subsidiary or otherwise, or the transfer of an interest in any holder of a direct or indirect ownership interest in Licensee, or any merger or consolidation of Licensee (individually and collectively, "Change in Ownership"), is subject to the consent of:
  - a. City Council, in its sole discretion, if consent by City Council was required for approval of this Agreement, or

- b. the Commissioner, in his sole discretion, if consent by City Council was not required for approval of this Agreement.
- iii) If Licensee (or, if Licensee is a joint venture or other entity comprised of other entities, any of the entities comprising Licensee) is a corporation whose shares are traded at arms-length on a public exchange, any Change in Ownership involving 7.5% or more of the shares of Licensee's (or if Licensee is a joint venture or other entity comprised of other entities, of any of the entities comprising Licensee) stock is subject to the City's consent as set forth above. If Licensee (or if Licensee is a joint venture or other entity comprised of other entities, of any of the entities comprising Licensee) is a publicly traded corporation, a Change in Ownership of less than 7.5% does not require consent as set forth in (ii) above unless a series of such transactions results in a cumulative Change in Ownership of 7.5% or more.
- iv) Consent by the City to any Change in Ownership does not relieve Licensee (or if Licensee is a joint venture, any of the entities comprising Licensee) from the requirement of obtaining consent from the City for any subsequent Change in Ownership.

# 48

- v) Any Transfer or Change in Ownership made without the City's prior consent is an -Event of Default subject to all remedies, including termination of this Agreement at the City's option, and does not relieve Licensee of any of its obligations under this Agreement for the balance of the Term. This section applies to prohibit a Transfer, such as an assignment by a receiver or trustee in any federal or state bankruptcy, insolvency or other proceedings or by operation of law. Under no circumstances will any failure by the Commissioner to act on or submit any request by Licensee or to take any other action as provided in this Agreement be deemed or construed to constitute consent to the Licensee's request by the Commissioner or by the City Council.
- vi) Notwithstanding any permitted Transfer by Licensee of any rights under this Agreement, Licensee remains fully liable for all payments due to the City under this Agreement and for the performance of all other obligations under this Agreement. In the event of a permitted Transfer of this Agreement, where the fees payable to Licensee exceed the License Fee or pro rata portion of the License Fee under this Agreement, as the case may be, for the Licensed Space, Licensee must pay the City quarterly, at the same time as the quarterly installments of the License Fee under this Agreement that are payable in quarterly installments, the excess of the fees payable to Licensee pursuant to the Transfer over the License Fee payable to the City under this Agreement.
- vii) Any or all of the requests by Licensee for consents under this Section must be made in writing and provided to the Commissioner (a) at least 60 days prior to the proposed Transfer or Change in Ownership if the Commissioner's consent is required; and (b) at least 120 days prior to a proposed Transfer or Change in Ownership if the City Council's consent is required, unless the City determines that more time is required. All requests for consent must include copies of the proposed documents of Transfer or Change in Ownership, evidence of the financial condition, reputation and business experience of the proposed transferee, completed Economic Disclosure Statements and Affidavits for all involved parties in the form then required by the City, and such other documents as the City may reasonably require to evaluate the proposed Transfer or Change in Ownership. All documents of Transfer or Change in connection with the Transfer or Change in Ownership. Consent to a Transfer or Change in Ownership proposed under this Agreement is in the sole discretion of the City and, as a condition of the consent, the City may require a written acknowledgment from

Licensee that, notwithstanding the proposed Transfer or Change in Ownership, Licensee remains fully and completely liable for all obligations of Licensee under this Agreement; however, Licensee shall remain so liable regardless of whether or not the City requests a written acknowledgement.

viii) If any T ransfer or Change in Ownership under this Agreement occurs, whether or not prohibited by this section, the Commissioner may collect the Fees payable under this Agreement from any transferee of Licensee and in that event will apply the net amount collected to the amounts payable by Licensee under this Agreement without, by doing so, releasing Licensee from this Agreement or any

49

of its obligations under this Agreement. If any Transfer or Change in Ownership occurs without the consent of the City and the City collects compensation from any transferee of Licensee and applies the net amount collected in the manner described in the preceding sentence, the actions by the City are not deemed to be waiver of the covenant contained in this section and do not constitute acceptance of the transferee by the City.

- (ix) All reasonable costs and expenses incurred by the City in connection with any prohibited or permitted Transfer or Change in Ownership must be borne by . Licensee and are payable to the City.
- C. The provisions of this Agreement, to the extent applicable, are deemed a part of any contract between Licensee and Subcontractor.
- 10.6 Compliance with Laws.

Licensee must at all times observe and comply with all applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, rules, regulations, court orders and executive or administrative orders and directives of the federal, state and local government, now existing or later in effect (whether or not the law also requires compliance by other parties), including the Americans with Disabilities Act and Environmental Laws, that may in any manner affect the performance of this Agreement (collectively, "Laws"), and must not use the Licensed Space, or allow the Licensed Space to be used, in violation of any Laws or in any manner that would impose liability on the City or Licensee under any Laws. Licensee must notify the City within seven days of receiving notice from a competent governmental authority that Licensee or any of its Subcontractors may have violated any Laws. Provisions required by any Law to be inserted in this Agreement are deemed inserted in this Agreement whether or not they appear in this Agreement or, upon application by either party, this Agreement will be amended to make the insertion; however, in no event will the failure to insert the provisions before or after this Agreement is signed prevent its enforcement. Without limiting the foregoing, Licensee covenants that it will comply with all Laws, including but not limited to the following:

A. In connection with Section 2-92-320 of the Municipal Code, Licensee has executed an Economic Disclosure Statement and Affidavit which is attached to this Agreement as Exhibit 8 and which contains a certification as required under the Illinois Criminal Code, 720

ILCS 5/33E, and under the Illinois Municipal Code, 65 ILCS 5/8-10-1 et seq. Ineligibility under Section 2-92-

320 of the Municipal Code continues for 3 years following any conviction or

admission of a violation of Section 2-92-320. For purposes of Section 2-92-320, when an

official, agent or employee of a business entity has committed any offense under the section on behalf of such an entity and under the direction or authorization of a responsible official of the entity, the business entity is chargeable with the conduct- If, after Licensee enters into a contractual relationship with a Subcontractor, it is determined that the contractual relationship is in violation of this subsection. Licensee must immediately cease to use the Subcontractor. All Subcontracts must provide that Licensee is entitled to recover all payments made by it to the Subcontractor if, before or subsequent to the beginning of the contractual relationship, the use of the Subcontractor would be violative of this subsection.

## 50

B. It is the duty of Licensee and all officers, directors, agents, partners, and employees of Licensee to cooperate with the Inspector General of the City in any investigation or

hearing undertaken under Chapter 2-56 of the Municipal Code. Licensee understands and will

abide by all provisions of Chapter 2-56 of the Municipal Code. Licensee must inform all Subcontractors of this provision and require under each Subcontract compliance herewith by each Subcontractor as to each such Subcontractor and all of its officers, directors, agents, partners and employees.

C. Licensee must not use or allow the Licensed Space to be used for the release, storage, use, treatment, disposal or other handling of any hazardous substance, as defined in any Environmental Laws, except in full compliance with all Environmental Laws. Licensee must not use or allow the Licensed Space to be used for the storage of any such hazardous substances except small amounts of cleaning fluids, business equipment materials (such as copy machine toner) and other small amounts of such hazardous substances customarily handled or used in connection with the Concession operations, all of which must be stored and used in compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws. Upon the expiration or termination of this Agreement, Licensee must vacate the Licensed Space to the City free from the presence and contamination of any hazardous substances.

D. In accordance with Section 11-4-1600(e) of the Municipal Code of Chicago, Licensee warrants and represents that it, and to the best of its knowledge, its Subcontractors have not violated and are not in violation of the following sections of the Municipal Code (collectively, the "Waste Sections"):

7-28-390 Dumping on public way--Violation-Penalty;

7-28-440 Dumping on real estate without permit;

11-4-1410 Disposal in waters prohibited;

11-4-1420 Ballast tank, bilge tank or other discharge;

11-4-1450 Gas manufacturing residue;

11-4-1500 Treatment and disposal of solid or liquid waste;

11 -4-1530 Compliance with rules and regulations required;

11-4-1550 Operational requirements;

11-4-1560 Screening requirements; and

any other sections listed in Section 1 1-4-1600(e), as it may be amended from time to

time.

During the period while this Agreement is executory, Licensee's or any Subcontractor's violation of the Waste Sections, whether or not relating to the performance of this Agreement, constitutes a breach of and an Event of Default under this Agreement, for which the opportunity to cure, if curable, will be granted only at the sole designation of the Commissioner. Such breach and Event of Default entitles the City to all remedies under the Agreement, at law or in equity. This section does not limit the Licensee's and its Subcontractors' duty to comply with ail Environmental Laws, in effect now or later, and whether or not they appear in this Agreement.

Non-compliance with these terms and conditions may be used by the City as grounds for the

51

termination of this Agreement, and may further affect the Licensee's eligibility for future City agreements.

E. Section 2-92-586 of the Municipal Code: The City encourages Licensee to use contractors and subcontractors that are firms owned or operated by individuals with disabilities, as defined by section 2-92-586 of the Municipal Code of the City of Chicago, where not otherwise prohibited by federal or state law.

F. Prohibition on Certain Contributions

No Contractor or any person or entity who directly or indirectly has an ownership or beneficial interest in Contractor of more than 7.5% ("Owners"), spouses and domestic partners of such Owners, Contractor's Subcontractors, any person or entity who directly or indirectly has an ownership or beneficial interest in any Subcontractor of more than 7.5% ("Sub-owners") and spouses and domestic partners of such Sub-owners (Contractor and all the other preceding classes of persons and entities are together, the "Identified Parties"), shall make a contribution of any amount to the Mayor of the City of Chicago (the "Mayor") or to his political fundraising committee during (i) the bid or other solicitation process for this Contract or Other Contract, including while this Contract or Other Contract is executory, (ii) the term of this Contract or any Other Contract between City and Licensee, and/or (iii) any period in which an extension of this Contract or Other Contract with the City is being sought or negotiated.

Licensee represents and warrants that since the date of public advertisement of the specification, request for qualifications, request for proposals or request for information (or any combination of those requests) or, if not competitively procured, from the date the City approached the Licensee or the date the Licensee approached the City, as applicable, regarding the formulation of this Contract, no Identified Parties have made a contribution of any amount to the Mayor or to his political fundraising committee.

Licensee shall not: (a) coerce, compel or intimidate its employees to make a contribution of any amount to the Mayor or to the Mayor's political fundraising committee; (b) reimburse its employees for a contribution of any amount made to the Mayor or to the Mayor's political fundraising committee; or (c) bundle or solicit others to bundle contributions to the Mayor or to his political fundraising committee.

The Identified Parties must not engage in any conduct whatsoever designed to intentionally violate this provision or Mayoral Executive Order No. 2011-4 or to entice, direct or solicit others to intentionally violate this provision or Mayoral Executive Order No. 2011-4.

Violation of, non-compliance with, misrepresentation with respect to, or breach of any covenant or warranty under this provision or violation of Mayoral Executive Order No. 2011-4 constitutes a breach and default under this Contract, and under any Other Contract for which no opportunity to cure will be granted. Such breach and default entitles the City to all remedies (including without limitation termination for default) under this Contract, under Other Contract, at law and in equity. This provision amends any Other Contract and supersedes any inconsistent provision contained therein.

If Licensee violates this provision or Mayoral Executive Order No. 2011-4 prior to award of the Contract resulting from this specification, the Commissioner may reject Licensee's bid.

For purposes of this provision:

# 52

"Other Contract" means any agreement entered into between the Licensee and the City that is (i) formed under the authority of MCC Ch. 2-92; (ii) for the purchase, sale or lease of real or personal property; or (iii) for materials, supplies, equipment or services which are approved and/or authorized by the City Council.

"Contribution" means a "political contribution" as defined in MCC Ch. 2-156, as amended.

"Political fundraising committee" means a "political fundraising committee" as defined in MCC Ch. 2-156, as amended.

G. Licensee covenants that no payment, gratuity or offer of employment must be made in connection with this Agreement by or on behalf of any Subcontractors or higher tier Subcontractors or anyone associated with them as an inducement for the award of a Subcontract or order; and Licensee further acknowledges that any agreement entered into, negotiated or

performed in violation of any of the provisions of Chapter 2-156 of the Municipal Code is voidable as to the City.

H. Pursuant to MCC Sect. 2-156-030(b), it is illegal for any elected official, or any person acting at the direction of such official, to contact either orally or in writing any other City official or employee with respect to any matter involving any person with whom the elected official has any business relationship that creates a financial interest on the part of the official, or the domestic partner or spouse of the official, or from whom or which he has derived any income or compensation during the preceding twelve months or from whom or which he reasonably expects to derive any discussion in any City Council committee hearing or in any City Council meeting or vote on any matter involving the person with whom the elected official has any business relationship that creates a financial interest on the part of the official, or the domestic partner or spouse of the official has any business relationship that creates a financial interest on the part of the person with whom the elected official has any business relationship that creates a financial interest on the part of the official, or the domestic partner or spouse of the official has any business relationship that creates a financial interest on the part of the official, or the domestic partner or spouse of the official, or from whom or which he has derived any income or compensation during the preceding twelve months or from whom or which he has derived any income or compensation during the preceding twelve months or from whom or which he reasonably expects to derive any income or compensation during the preceding twelve months.

Violation of MCC Sect. 2-156-030 by any elected official with respect to this contract will be grounds for termination of this contract. The term financial interest is defined as set forth in MCC Chapter 2-156.

I. Visual Rights Act.

(i) The Licensee will cause any artist who creates artwork for the Licensed Space to waive any and all rights in the artwork that may be granted or conferred on any work of visual art (the "Artwork") under Section 106A and Section 113 of the United States Copyright Act, (17 U.S.C. § 101 et seq.) (the "Copyright Act"). The waiver must include, but is not limited to, the right to prevent the removal, storage, relocation, reinstallation, or transfer of the Artwork. The Licensee acknowledges and will cause the artist to acknowledge that such removal, storage, relocation, reinstallation or transfer of the Artwork may result in the destruction, distortion, mutilation or other modification of the Artwork. Further, the Licensee acknowledges and will cause the artist to acknowledge and consent that the Artwork may be incorporated or made part of a building or other structure in such a way that removing, storing, relocating, reinstalling or transferring the Artwork will cause the destruction, distortion, mutilation or other modification or other way that removing, storing, relocating, reinstalling or transferring the Artwork will cause the destruction, distortion, mutilation or other modification or other modification of the Artwork may be incorporated or made part of a building or other structure in such a way that removing, storing, relocating, reinstalling or transferring the Artwork will cause the destruction, distortion, mutilation or other modification of the Artwork.

(ii) The Licensee represents and warrants that it will obtain a waiver of Section 106A and Section 113 of the Copyright Act as necessary from any employees and subcontractors, or any other artists. Licensee must provide City with copies of any such waivers required by Section 106A and Section 113 of the Copyright Act prior to installation of any Artwork in the Licensed Space.

10.7 Non-Di scri minati on.

A. Licensee for itself, its personal representatives, successors in interest, and assigns, as a part of the consideration of this Agreement, covenants that:(i) no person on the grounds of race, color, or national

origin will be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination in the use of the Licensed Space; (ii) in the construction of any Improvements within the Licensed Space and the furnishing of services in them, no person on the grounds of race, color, or national origin will be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination; (iii) Licensee will use the Licensed Space in compliance with all other requirements imposed by or under 49 C.F.R. Part 21, Nondiscrimination in Federally Assisted Programs of the Department of Transportation, and as those regulations may be amended; and (iv) Licensee shall operate the Concession on a fair, equal, and not illegally discriminatory basis to all users of it, and shall charge fair, reasonable, and nondiscriminatory prices for Products (but Licensee is allowed to make reasonable and nondiscriminatory discounts, rebates, or other similar types of price reductions to volume purchasers.) In addition, Licensee assures that it will comply with all other pertinent statutes, Executive Orders and the rules as are promulgated to assure that no person will, on the grounds of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, or handicap be excluded from participating in any activity conducted with or benefitting from federal assistance.

B. It is an unlawful practice for Licensee to, and Licensee must at no time: (i) fail or refuse to hire, or discharge, any individual or discriminate against the individual with respect to his or her compensation, or the terms, conditions, or privileges of his or her employment, because of the individual's race, creed, color, religion, sex, age, handicap or national origin; or (ii) limit, segregate, or classify its employees or applicants for employment in any way that would deprive any individual of employment opportunities or otherwise adversely affect his or her status as an employee, because of the individual's race, creed, color, religion, sex, age, handicap or national origin; or (iii) in the exercise of the privileges granted in this Agreement, discriminate or permit discrimination in any manner, including the use of the Licensed Space, against any person or group of persons because of race, creed, color, religion, national origin, age, handicap, sex or ancestry. Licensee must post in conspicuous places to which its employees or applicants for employment have access, notices setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.

C. Licensee must comply with the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. § 2000e et seq. (1981), as amended, and to the extent required by the law, must undertake, implement and operate an affirmative action program in compliance with the rules and regulations of the Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission and the Office of Federal Contract Compliance, including 14 CFR Part 152, Subpart E. Attention is called to: Exec. Order No. 11,246, 30 Fed. Reg. 12.319 (1965). reprinted in 42 U.S.C. § 2000e note, as amended by Exec. Order No. 11,375, 32 Fed. Reg. 14.303 (1%7) and by Exec. Order No. 12,086, 43 Fed. Reg. 46,501 (1978);

## 54

# Age Discrimination Act, 42 U.S.C. §§ 6101-06 (1981); Rehabilitation Act of 1973, 29 U.S.C. §§

793-94 (1981); Americans with Disabilities Act, 42 U.S.C. § 12101 and 41 CFR Part 60 et seq. (1990) and 49 CFR Part 21, as amended (the "ADA"); and all other applicable federal statutes, regulations and other laws.

D. Licensee must comply with the Illinois Human Rights Act, 775 ILCS 5/1-101 et seq. as amended and any rules and regulations promulgated in accordance with it, including the Equal Employment Opportunity Clause, 5 111. Admin. Code §750 Appendix A. Furthermore, Licensee must comply with the Public Works Employment Discrimination Act, 775 ILCS 10/0.01 et seq.. as amended, and all other applicable state statutes, regulations and other laws.

E. Licensee must comply with the Chicago Human Rights Ordinance, sec. 2-160-010 et seq. of the Municipal Code, as amended, and all other applicable City ordinances and rules. Further, Licensee must furnish or must cause each of its Subcontractor(s) to furnish such reports and information as requested by the Chicago Commission on Human Relations. F. Licensee must insert these non-discrimination provisions in any agreement by which Licensee grants a right to any person, firm, or corporation to render accommodations and/or services to the public on the Licensed Space. Licensee must incorporate all of the above provisions in all agreements entered into with any sublicensees, suppliers of materials, furnishers of services, Subcontractors of any tier, and labor organizations that furnish skilled, unskilled and craft union skilled labor, or that may provide any such materials, labor or services in connection with this Agreement, and Licensee must require them to comply with the law and enforce the requirements. In all solicitations either by competitive bidding or negotiations by Licensee for work to be performed under a Subcontract, including procurements of materials or Licenses of equipment, each potential Subcontractor or supplier must be notified by Licensee of the Licensee's obligations under this Agreement relative to nondiscrimination.

G. Noncompliance with this Section will constitute a material breach of this Agreement; therefore, in the event of such breach, Licensee authorizes the City to take such action as federal, state or local laws permit to enforce compliance, including judicial enforcement. In the event of Licensee's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination provisions of this Agreement, the City may impose such sanctions as it or the Federal or state government may determine to be reasonably appropriate, including cancellation, termination or suspension of the Agreement, in whole or in part.

H. Licensee must permit access to its books, records, accounts, other sources of information, and its facilities as may be determined by the City, the Commissioner or the Federal government to be pertinent to ascertain compliance with the terms of this Section. Licensee must furnish to any agency of the Federal or state government or the City, as required, any and all documents, reports and records required by Title 14, Code of Federal Regulations, Part 152, Subpart E, including an affirmative action plan and Form EEO-1.

# 10.8 National Emergency.

This Agreement and all the provisions of this Agreement are subject to whatever right the United States Government now has or in the future may have or acquire affecting the control,

# 55

operation, regulation, and taking over of the Riverwalk, or the exclusive or non-exclusive use of the Riverwalk by the United States during the time of war or national emergency.

# 9 <u>2014 Hiring Plan Prohibitions</u>

A. The City is subject to the June 16, 2014 "City of Chicago Hiring Plan" (the "2014 City Hiring Plan") entered in Shakman v. Democratic Organization of Cook County, Case No 69 C 2145 (United States District Court for the Northern District of Illinois). Among other things, the 2014 City Hiring Plan prohibits the City from hiring persons as governmental employees in non-exempt positions on the basis of political reasons or factors.

B. Company is aware that City policy prohibits City employees from directing any individual to apply for a position with Company, either as an employee or as a subcontractor, and from directing Company to hire an individual as an employee or as a subcontractor. Accordingly, Company must follow its own hiring and contracting procedures, without being influenced by City employees. Any and all personnel provided by Company under this Contract are employees or subcontractors of Company, not employees of the City of Chicago. This Contract is not intended to and does not constitute, create, give rise to, or otherwise recognize an employer-employee relationship of any kind between the City and any personnel provided by Company.

C. Company will not condition, base, or knowingly prejudice or affect any term or aspect of the

employment of any personnel provided under this Contract, or offer employment to any individual to provide services under this Contract, based upon or because of any political reason or factor, including, without limitation, any individual's political affiliation, membership in a political organization or party, political support or activity, political financial contributions, promises of such political support, activity or financial contributions, or such individual's political sponsorship or recommendation. For purposes of this Contract, a political organization or party is an identifiable group or entity that has as its primary purpose the support of or opposition to candidates for elected public office. Individual political activities are the activities of individual persons in support of or in opposition to political organizations or parties or candidates for elected public office.

D. In the event of any communication to Company by a City employee or City official in violation of paragraph B above, or advocating a violation of paragraph C above, Company will, as soon as is reasonably practicable, report such communication to the Hiring Oversight Section of the City's Office of the Inspector General, and also to the head of the relevant City Department utilizing services provided under this Contract. Company will also cooperate with any inquiries by OIG Hiring Oversight.

10 Multi-Project Labor Agreement.

(a) JTie City has entered into the Multi-Project Agreement ("PLA") with various trades regarding projects involving construction, demolition, maintenance, rehabilitation, and/or renovation work. During the term of this Agreement, Licensee, sublicensees, and Subcontractors shall not contract or subcontract, nor permit any other person, firm, company, or entity to contract or subcontract, any construction, demolition, rehabilitation or renovation work for the project work covered under this Agreement or within the trade jurisdiction of the signatory labor organization, to be performed at the site of construction or off-site solely for installation at the premises, (including all Licensee improvements, if applicable), unless such work is performed

56

only by a person, firm or company signatory, or will to become a signatory, to the applicable area-wide collective bargaining agreement(s) with the union(s) or the appropriate trade/craft unions(s) or subordinate body or affiliate of the Chicago & Cook County Building & Construction Trades Council ("Council") or the Teamsters' Joint Council No. 25.

(b) Said provisions of this Agreement shall be included in all requests for bids and/or proposals and shall be explicitly include din all contracts or subcontracts of whatsoever tier by all contractors and subcontractors; provided that the total project value excess \$25,000.00. In the event a dispute arises with respect to the applicability of the PLA to a particular project, the parties agree to submit said dispute to final and binding arbitration before an arbiter who shall be mutually agreed to by the parties.

10.11 Minimum Wage.

Licensee agrees that this Agreement is subject to Mayoral Executive Order 2014-1 ("Executive Order 2014-1"), which provides for a fair and adequate Minimum Wage to be paid to employees of City concessionaries and their contractors, subcontractors and sublicensees. Licensee and any of its sublicensees and subcontractors must pay the Minimum Wage set forth in Executive Order 2014-1 and comply with any applicable regulations issued by the Chief Procurement Officer. Every July I, the hourly wages shall increase in proportion to the increase, if any, in the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers most recently published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics of the United States Department of Labor. Any hourly wage increase shall be rounded up to the nearest multiple of \$0.05. Such increase shall remain in effect until any subsequent adjustment is made.

As of July 1, 2017 the Minimum Wage for all employees to be paid pursuant to Executive Order 2014-1 is \$13.45 per hour. This requirement applies to any employee working at the Airport. When the employer takes an allowance for gratuities pursuant to 820 ILCS 105/3(c), the employer shall base the calculation of the amount to be paid by the employer to the employee on the minimum wage as set forth in 820 ILCS 105/3, and add \$1.00 per hour to that amount. As of July 1, 2017, the amount to be paid when taking an allowance for gratuities, is \$6.10 per hour. On or before June 1 of each year, the City will make available to the Licensee a bulletin announcing the adjListed minimum hourly wages for the upcoming year.

Licensee, and any sublicensees, subcontractors, that pay an employee the wage for employees who receive gratuities, shall transmit to the City, in a manner provided by regulation, substantial evidence establishing both the amount that the employee received as gratuities during the relevant pay period or periods, and the fact that the employee did not return any part of those gratuities to the Licensee, sublicensees, or subcontractor. If Licensee, sublicensees, or subcontractor, is required by the Minimum Wage Law to provide substantially similar data to the Illinois Department of Labor, the City may allow compliance with this requirement by filing the same documentation with the City. The City shall utilize this data to ensure that each employee receives, in combined salary and gratuities, at least the base hourly wage required under Executive Order 2014-1.

However, the Minimum Wage is not required to be paid to categories of employees subject to subsection 4(a) (2), subsection 4(a)(3), subsection 4(d), subsection 4(e), or Section 6 of the

57

Illinois Minimum Wage Law. Nevertheless, the Minimum Wage is required to be paid to those workers described in subsections 4(a)(2)(A) and 4(a)(2)(B) of the Illinois Minimum Wage Law.

Additionally, the Minimum Wage is not required to be paid to employees subject to a collective bargaining agreement that provides for different wages than those required by Executive Order 2014-1, if that collective bargaining agreement was in force prior to October 1, 2014 or if that collective bargaining agreement clearly and specifically waives the requirements of the order.

This Minimum Wage section does not apply if Licensee, Subcontractor, or sublicensee is a not-for-profit organization having tax-exempt status under Section 501(c)(3) of the United States Internal Revenue Code and recognized under Illinois law governing not-for-profit corporations.

# ARTICLE 11 GENERAL CONDITIONS

# 1 Entire Agreement.

This Agreement contains all the terms, covenants, conditions and agreements between the City and Licensee relating in any manner to the use of the Licensed Space and otherwise to the subject matter of this Agreement. No prior or other agreement or understandings pertaining to these matters are valid or of any force and effect. This Agreement supersedes all prior or contemporaneous negotiations, undertakings, and agreements between the parties. No representations, inducements, understandings or anything of any nature whatsoever made, stated or represented by the City or anyone acting for or on the City's behalf, either orally or in writing, have induced Licensee to enter into this Agreement, and Licensee acknowledges, represents and warrants that Licensee has entered into this Agreement under and by virtue of Licensee's own independent investigation.

# 2 Counterparts.

This Agreement may be comprised of several identical counterparts and may be fully executed by the parties in separate counterparts. Each such counterpart is deemed to be an original, but all such counterparts together must constitute but one and the same Agreement.

# 3 Amendments.

Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the provisions of this Agreement may by amended only by a written agreement signed by the City and Licensee. No review or approval by the Commissioner, including approval of Construction Documents, constitutes a modification of this Agreement (except to the extent that the review or approval expressly provides that it constitutes such a modification or it is apparent oh its face that the review or approval, if made in writing, modifies terms or provisions of this Agreement that are within the express powers of the Commissioner under this Agreement to modify), nor excuse Licensee from compliance with the requirements of this Agreement or of any applicable laws, ordinances or regulations. Amendments must be signed by the Commissioner or any representative authorized in writing to act on the Commissioner's behalf. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any amendment that would modify the Agreement such that the Agreement would no longer substantially conform with the form of Agreement that was approved by City Council requires approval by the City Council.

58

# 4 Severability.

Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement must be interpreted in such a manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law. However, notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, if any provision of this Agreement is under any circumstance prohibited by or invalid under applicable law, the provision is severable and deemed to be ineffective, only to the extent of the prohibition or invalidity, without invalidating the remaining provisions of this Agreement or the validity of the provision in other circumstances.

# 5 Covenants in Subcontracts.

All obligations imposed on Licensee under this Agreement pertaining to the maintenance and operation of the Licensed Space and compliance with the MBE and WBE requirements in this Agreement are deemed to include a covenant by Licensee to insert appropriate provisions in all Subcontracts covering work under this Agreement and to enforce compliance of all Subcontractors with the requirements of those provisions.

# 6 Governing Law.

This agreement is deemed made in the state of Illinois and governed as to performance and interpretation in accordance with the laws of Illinois. Licensee irrevocably submits itself to the original jurisdiction of those courts located within Cook County, Illinois, with regard to any controversy arising out of, relating to, or in anyway concerning the execution or performance of this Agreement. Licensee consents to service of process on Licensee, at the option of the City, by registered or certified mail addressed to the applicable office as provided for in this Agreement, by registered or certified mail addressed to the office actually maintained by Licensee, or by personal delivery on any officer, director, or managing or general agent of Licensee. If any action is brought by Licensee against the City concerning this Agreement, the action can only be brought in those courts located within Cook County, Illinois.

# 11.7 Notices.

Any notices or other communications pertaining to this Agreement must be in writing and are deemed to have been given by a party if sent by nationally recognized commercial overnight courier or registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid and addressed to the other party. Notices are deemed given on the date of receipt if by personal service, or one day after deposit with a nationally recognized commercial overnight courier, 3 days after deposit in the U.S. mails, or otherwise upon refusal of receipt. Unless otherwise directed by Licensee in writing, all notices or communications from City to Licensee will be addressed to the person identified as the Licensee's contact person in the Licensee's Economic Disclosure Statement and Affidavit, as attached as Exhibit 8. All notices or communications from Licensee to the City must be addressed to:

Commissioner, Department of Fleet and Facility Management City of Chicago 30 N. LaSalle Street Suite 300<sup>1</sup> Chicago, Illinois 60605

and with a copy to: Deputy Commissioner of Asset Management at the same address.

59

If the notice or communication relates to a legal matter or the indemnification requirements, a copy must be sent to:

City of Chicago, Department of Law 30 North LaSalle Street, Suite 1400 Chicago, Illinois 60602 Attn: Deputy Corporation Counsel

Either party may change its address or the individual to whom the notices are to be given by a notice given to the other party in the manner set forth above.

8 Successors and Assigns: No Third Party Beneficiaries.

This Agreement inures to the exclusive benefit of, and shall be binding upon, the parties and their permitted successors and assigns; nothing contained in this Section, however, constitutes approval of an assignment or other transfer by Licensee not otherwise permitted in this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to confer on any other person, sole proprietorship, partnership, corporation, trust or other entity, other than the parties and their successors and assigns, any right, remedy, obligation, or liability under, or by reason of, this Agreement unless otherwise expressly agreed to by the parties in writing. No benefits, payments or considerations received by Licensee for the performance of services associated and pertinent to this Agreement must accrue, directly or indirectly, to any employees, elected or appointed officers or representatives, or to any other person or persons identified as agents of, or who are by definition an employee of, the City. Neither this Agreement nor any rights or privileges under this Agreement are an asset of Licensee or any third party claiming by or through Licensee or otherwise, in any bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization proceeding.

9 Subordination.

A. The Licensee acknowledges and agrees that this License Agreement is subject to and subordinate to any existing or future agreement(s) of any kind between the City and any other person or party pertaining to the use, development, construction, operation and/or maintenance of the Chicago River, the Chicago Riverwalk, or the adjoining dockwalls, wharf areas, roadways and walkways. The City reserves the right, at its sole discretion, to further develop, improve, maintain, modify and repair the dockwalls, wharf areas, roadways and walkways connected to them at any time without interference or hindrance by the Licensee. This Agreement is subordinate to the provisions and requirements of any existing or future agreements between the City and the United States government or other governmental authority, pertaining to the development, operation or maintenance of the Riverwalk, including agreements the execution of which have been or will be required as a condition precedent to the granting of federal or other governmental funds for the development of the Riverwalk. If the United States government requires modifications, revisions, supplements or deletions of

any of the terms of this Agreement, then Licensee consents to the changes to this Agreement.

B. To the extent of a conflict or inconsistency between this Agreement and any agreement described in paragraphs A. and B. above, those provisions in this Agreement so conflicting must be performed as required by those agreements referred to in paragraphs A.

60

10 Conflict.

In the event of any conflict between the terms and provisions of this Agreement and the terms and provisions of any Subcontract between Licensee and third parties, the terms and provisions of this Agreement govern and control.

# 11 Offset by Licensee.

Whenever in this Agreement the City is obligated to pay Licensee an amount, then the City Comptroller may elect to require Licensee to offset the amount due against Fees or other payments owed by Licensee to the City, in lieu of requiring the City to pay such amount. Licensee shall have no right to offset any amount due to City under this Agreement against amounts due to Licensee by City unless so directed in writing by the City Comptroller.

12 Waiver; Remedies.

No delay or forbearance on the part of any party in exercising any right, power or privilege must operate as a waiver of it, nor does any waiver of any right, power or privilege operate as a waiver of any other right, power or privilege, nor does any single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege preclude any other or further exercise of it or of any other right, power or privilege. No waiver is effective unless made in writing and executed by the party to be bound by it. The rights and remedies provided for in this Agreement are cumulative and are not exclusive of any rights or remedies that the parties otherwise may have at law, in equity or both, except that the City will not be liable to Licensee for any consequential damages whatsoever related to this Agreement.

13 Authority of Commissioner.

Unless otherwise expressly stated in this Agreement, any consents and approvals to be given by the City under this Agreement may be made and given by the Commissioner or by such other person as may be duly authorized by the City Council, unless the context clearly indicates otherwise.

14 No Personal Liability.

Licensee, or any sublicensee (if any), assignee or Subcontractor, must not charge any elected or appointed official, agent, or employee of the City personally or seek to hold him or her personally or contractually liable to Licensee, sublicensee, assignee, or Subcontractor for any liability or expenses of defense under any provision of this Agreement or because of any breach of its provisions or because of his or her execution, approval, or attempted execution of this Agreement.

# 15 Limitation of City's Liability.

Licensee, and Subcontractors, and sublicensees (if any) must make no claims against the City for damages, charges, additional costs or fees or any lost profits or costs incurred by reason of delays or hindrances by the City in the performance of its or their obligations under this Agreement. All of Licensee's personal property, and any personal property of any Subcontractor, or any sublicensee (if any) upon the Licensed Space or upon any other part of the Riverwalk, is present solely at the risk of Licensee, or its Subcontractors, or sublicensees (as applicable), and the City shall not be liable for any loss or damage to such personal property or

theft of such personal property. The City is not liable or responsible to Licensee, and Subcontractors, and sublicensees, and Licensee waives, and will cause its Subcontractors and sublicensees (if any) to waive, to the fullest extent permitted by law, all claims against the City

61

for any loss or damage or inconvenience to any property or person or any lost profits any or all of which may have been occasioned by or arisen out of any event or circumstance, including (i) theft, fire, act of God, public enemy, injunction, riot, strike, insurrection, war, court order, requisition or order of governmental body or authority, or water leakage, steam, excessive heat or cold, falling plaster, or broken glass, or (ii) any act or neglect of the City or any occupants of the Riverwalk, or the Licensed Space, or (iii) repair or alteration of any part of the Riverwalk or the Licensed Space, or failure to make any such repairs, (iv) or any other thing or circumstance, whether of a like nature or a wholly different nature. If the City fails to perform any covenant or condition of this Agreement that the City is required to perform and, notwithstanding the foregoing, Licensee recovers a money judgment against the City, the judgment must be satisfied only out of credit against the Fees and other monies payable by Licensee to the City under this Agreement.

## 16 Joint and Several Liability.

If Licensee, or its successors or assigns, if any, is comprised of more than one individual or other legal entity (or a combination of them), then in that event, each and every obligation or undertaking stated in this Agreement to be fulfilled or performed by Licensee is the joint and several obligation or undertaking of each such individual or other legal entity.

## 17 Non-Recordation.

Licensee must not record or permit to be recorded on its behalf this Agreement or a memorandum of this Agreement, in any public office.

## 18 Survival.

Any and all provisions set forth in this Agreement that, by its or their nature, would reasonably be expected to be performed after the expiration or termination of this Agreement survive and are enforceable after the expiration or termination. Any and all liabilities, actual or contingent, that have arisen in connection with this Agreement, survive any expiration or termination of this Agreement. Any express statement of survival contained in any section must not be construed to affect the survival of any other section, which must be determined under this section.

# 19 Force Majeure.

Neither party is liable for non-performance of obligations under this Agreement due to delays or interruptions beyond their reasonable control, including delays or interruptions caused by strikes, lockouts, labor troubles, war, fire or other casualty, acts of God ("force majeure event"). As a condition to obtaining an extension of the period to perform its obligations under this Agreement, the party seeking such extension due to a force majeure event must notify the other party within 20 days after the occurrence of the force majeure event. The notice must specify the nature of the delay or interruption and the period of time contemplated or necessary for performance. The foregoing notwithstanding, however, in no event will Licensee be entitled to an extension of more than 60 clays due to a force majeure event, without the express written consent of the Commissioner.

	62
SIGNED:	SIGNATURE PAGE
CITY OF CHICAGO	
<i>By:</i> .	Commissioner of the Department of Fleet and Facility Management
Date:	
(LICENSEE)	
By: :	
Its: ■	
[Title]	
Date:	
[Notary]	

63

# **EXHIBIT 1 - LICENSED SPACE**

## 64 EXHIBIT ! LICENSED SPACE

Licensee Name: City Winery Chicago LLC

Location Addressfesl: 11- 27 W Riverwalk South, Chicago, IL 60601

Licensed Space Location fDescription and square footaae): 5 Bays, The Marina (State to Dearborn), 7,622 Combined Interior and Exterior Square Feet. Customers may use the public seating within the entire block between the State Street and Dearborn. Alcoholic beverages may not be brought beyond the underbridge or the public stairs in accordance with the terms and conditions of the liquor license.

License Term: Ten (10) Year term Licensee's Operating Season: Year round Renewal: Two (2) possible extensions at five (5) years each, at the City's sole option

Permitted Use: Year-round Food and Beverage Concession, with programming and entertainment during all Chicago Riverwalk operating hours

Days and Hours of Operation: Monday - Sunday, 11-10pm or as needed to remove people from the Location in compliance with Riverwalk operating hours.

Description of Operations: Licensee will provide wine, food, and entertainment programming focusing on local musicians. Licensee will continue its "river dome" experience in March/April and through November. Licensee may propose construction of a temporary structure on the plaza space for use that would generate revenues for Commissioner's approval and in Commissioner's sole discretion

# EXHIBIT 1, CONTINUED: WABASH FACILITY (STORAGE SPACE)

# **EXHIBIT 1-A - ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE BOUNDARIES**





# **EXHIBIT 2 - TERM SHEET**

67

# Term Sheet for License Agreement for Concession Operations at the Chicago Riverwalk Between

# The City of Chicago ("City") and City Winery Chicago, LLC ("Licensee")

The following is a summary of key provisions in this License Agreement. This summary is provided for your convenience only. In the event of a conflict between this summary and the language contained in the License Agreement, the language in the License Agreement controls. Key Provisions

Licensee Name: City Winery Chicago LLC

Location Address(es): 11- 27 W Riverwalk South, Chicago, IL 60601, and the Storage Space, described below as a portion of the Wabash facility, located at 31 E. Riverwalk, Chicago, IL 60601.

Licensed Space Location (Description and square footage): 5 Bays, The Marina (State to Dearborn), 7,622 Combined Interior and Exterior Square Feet. Licensee's customers may use the public seating within the entire block between the State Street and Dearborn, subject to all applicable laws, codes, and regulations of any governmental authority. Alcoholic beverages may not be brought beyond the underbridge or the public stairs to Wacker Drive in accordance with the terms and conditions of the liquor license; such boundaries are depicted in Exhibit 1-A ("Alcoholic Beverage Boundaries") of this Agreement.

License Term: Ten (10) Year term

Licensee's Operating Season: Year round

Renewal: Two (2) possible extensions at five (5) years each, at the City's sole option

Permitted Use: Year-round Food and Beverage Concession, with programming and entertainment during all Chicago Riverwalk operating hours

Days and Hours of Operation: Monday - Sunday, II-10pm or as needed to remove people from the Location in compliance with Riverwalk operating hours.

Description of Operations: Licensee will provide wine, food, and entertainment programming focusing on local musicians. Licensee will continue its "river dome" experience in March/April and through November.

Fees Payable to the City: License Fee Year 1 is \$60,000 with a 5% annual escalation for the duration of the Term including all extension years. An additional fee of 10% of Gross Revenues as defined in the License Agreement will be calculated at the end of each year of the term including all Extensions.

Each year, Licensee shall pay the City the sum of the License Fee and the Percentage Fee.

Ten Year Term	License Fee	% Rate for Percentage Fee	Estimated Gross Revenues	Estimated Percentage Fee[l]	Estimated Total Fee	Calendar Year
Year One:	\$60,000	10%	\$3,200,000	\$320,000	\$380,000	2018
Year Two:	\$63,000	10%	\$3,360,000	\$336,000	\$402,000	2019
Year Three:	\$66,150	10%	\$3,528,000	\$352,800	\$425,400	2020
Year Four:	\$69,458	10%	\$3,704,400	\$370,440	\$450,300	2021

#### File #: 02018-624, Version: 1 Year Five: \$72,930 10% \$3,889,620 \$388,962 \$476,808 2022 Year Six: \$76,577 10% \$4,084,101 \$408,410 \$505,041 2023 Year Seven: 10% \$80,406 \$4,288,306 \$428,831 \$535,124 2024 Year Eight: \$84,426 10% \$4,502,721 \$450,272 \$567,195 2025 Year Nine: 10% \$472,786 2026 \$88,647 \$4,727,857 \$601,401 Year Ten: \$93,080 10% \$4,964,250 \$496,425 \$637,902 2027 Extension 1 **License Fee** % Rate for Estimated Estimated Estimated Calendar Percentage **Total Fee** Gross Percentage Year Fee **Revenues** Fee[l] Year One \$97.734 10% \$5,460,675 \$546,068 \$701.692 2028 Year Two 10% 2029 \$102,620 \$6,006,743 \$600,674 \$771,861 Year Three \$107,751 10% \$660,742 \$849.047 2030 \$6,607,417 Year Four 10% \$933,952 2031 \$113,139 \$7,268,158 \$726,816 Year Five 2032 \$118,796 10% \$7,994,974 \$799,497 \$1,027,347 Extension 2 **License Fee** % Rate for Estimated Estimated Estimated Calendar Percentage Gross Percentage **Total Fee** Year Fee Revenues Fee[l] Year One \$124,736 \$879,447 2033 10% \$8,794,472 \$1,130,082 Year Two \$130,972 10% \$9,673,919 \$967,392 \$1,243,090 2034 Year Three \$10,641,311 \$137,521 10% \$1,064,131 \$1,367,399 2035 Year Four \$144,397 10% \$11,705,442 \$1,170,544 \$1,504,139 2036 \$151,617 \$1,287,599 Year Five 10% \$12,875,986 \$1,654,553 2037

1[1] The actual Percentage Fee will be based on actual Gross Revenues. Quarterly

Compensation Schedule: Date of Beneficial Occupancy: 90 Days Post Award

10 Year Term	Quarter 1	Quarter 2	Quarter 3	Quarter 4	Total License Fee
2018	\$15,000	\$15,000	\$15,000	\$15,000	\$60,000
2019	\$15 <b>,</b> 750	\$15 <b>,</b> 750	\$15 <b>,</b> 750	\$15 <b>,</b> 750	\$63,000
2020	\$16 <b>,</b> 538	\$16,538	\$16,538	\$16 <b>,</b> 538	\$66 <b>,</b> 150
2021	\$17 <b>,</b> 365	\$17 <b>,</b> 365	\$17 <b>,</b> 365	\$17 <b>,</b> 365	\$69 <b>,</b> 458
2022	\$18 <b>,</b> 233	\$18 <b>,</b> 233	\$18 <b>,</b> 233	\$18 <b>,</b> 233	\$72 <b>,</b> 930
2023	\$19 <b>,</b> 144	\$19 <b>,</b> 144	\$19,144	\$19 <b>,</b> 144	\$76 <b>,</b> 577
2024	\$20 <b>,</b> 102	\$20 <b>,</b> 102	\$20 <b>,</b> 102	\$20 <b>,</b> 102	\$80 <b>,</b> 406
2025	\$21 <b>,</b> 107	\$21 <b>,</b> 107	\$21 <b>,</b> 107	\$21 <b>,</b> 107	\$84 <b>,</b> 426
2026	\$22 <b>,</b> 162	\$22 <b>,</b> 162	\$22 <b>,</b> 162	\$22 <b>,</b> 162	\$88 <b>,</b> 647
2027	\$23 <b>,</b> 270	\$23 <b>,</b> 270	\$23 <b>,</b> 270	\$23 <b>,</b> 270	\$93 <b>,</b> 080
Extension 2					
2028	\$24,433.50	\$24,433.50	\$24,433.50	\$24,433.50	\$97,734

2029	\$25,655.00	\$25,655.00	\$25,655.00	\$25,655.00	\$102 <b>,</b> 620
2030	\$26 <b>,</b> 937.75	\$26 <b>,</b> 937.75	\$26 <b>,</b> 937.75	\$26 <b>,</b> 937.75	\$107 <b>,</b> 751
2031	\$28,284.75	\$28,284.75	\$28,284.75	\$28 <b>,</b> 284.75	\$113 <b>,</b> 139
2032	\$29,699.00	\$29 <b>,</b> 699.00	\$29 <b>,</b> 699.00	\$29,699.00	\$118 <b>,</b> 796
Extension 2					
2033	\$31 <b>,</b> 184	\$31 <b>,</b> 184	\$31 <b>,</b> 184	\$31,184	\$124 <b>,</b> 736
2034	\$32 <b>,</b> 743	\$32 <b>,</b> 743	\$32 <b>,</b> 743	\$32,743	\$130 <b>,</b> 972
2035	\$34 <b>,</b> 380	\$34 <b>,</b> 380	\$34 <b>,</b> 380	\$34,380	\$137 <b>,</b> 521
2036	\$36 <b>,</b> 099	\$36 <b>,</b> 099	\$36 <b>,</b> 099	\$36 <b>,</b> 099	\$144 <b>,</b> 397
2037	\$37 <b>,</b> 904	\$37 <b>,</b> 904	\$37 <b>,</b> 904	\$37,904	\$151 <b>,</b> 617

Reporting: Provided monthly and as requested by the City.

Utilities: provided by Licensee. Tree pit electrical outlets are to be maintained and managed by Licensee. Natural gas may be included during the Term with Commissioner approval; natural gas hookups, meters, or other fixtures relating to the supply of natural gas will be installed by Licensee at Licensee's sole expense, all in accordance with Section 4.7 of the License Agreement.

Security: Supplemented by Licensee: City Winery will provide on-location security guards Friday through Sunday and as needed for special events.

#### **Delivery and Storage Location:**

Deliveries will be accepted at the Wabash facility (31 E. Riverwalk). Licensee will share the Wabash facility with other Licensees on the Riverwalk, and those vendors will share the Wabash facility according to reasonable and non-discriminatory rules established by the City in the City's sole discretion.

Licensee will be allocated Storage Space, which will be a portion of the space within the Wabash facility. Licensee's allocated portion of the Wabash facility is depicted in Exhibit 1. Access to that Storage Space will be via a "common area," as depicted in Exhibit 1, used by other Riverwalk vendors, City of Chicago personnel and Riverwalk property management personnel. Licensee is responsible for build out of its Storage Space, including all utility connections needed; such buildout will be approved by the Commissioner in accordance with the terms and conditions of the License Agreement. Licensee is responsible for securing and insuring the designated Storage Space and the City is not responsible for any loss or damages.

#### Improvement Description:

Commencement of retail sales in Concession Space anticipated to begin March 17, 2018. Additional 5th

Bay Buildout: \$200,000 Wabash Storage Buildout: \$250,000 River Domes: \$50,000 Programming:

## \$50,000

Bay 5 Bay 5 Bay 5 Bay 5 Bay 5 Bay 5

City Winery . Contract Labor

City Winery Additional Coolers and Taps

City Winery	Electrical		
City Winery	Shelving and Decor		
City Winery	Additional POS w/ Install		
City Winery	Additional Misc, Doors, Brick Oven, Sound System		
\$60,000.00 \$50,000.00 \$30,000.00 \$15,000.00 \$25,000.00 \$20,000.00			

Wabash Storage Buildout Wabash Storage Buildout Wabash Storage Buildout

\$200,000.00	
City Winery	Shelving, Furniture and Decor
City Winery	Electrical Buildout
City Winery	Custom Walkin and Coolers w/ Install
City Winery	Contract Labor

#### \$120,000.00 \$65,000.00 \$40,000.00 \$25,000.00

\$250,000.00

City Winery Additional Big Dome

River Domes	City Winery	Riverdome Install / Tear Down
River Domes	City Winery	Dome Furniture
River Domes	City Winery	Sound & Entertainment
River Domes	City Winery	Upgrading Outdoor Electric and Lighting
\$4,000.00 \$13,000.00 \$5,000.00 \$15,000.00		

\$50,000.00

Programming	City Winery	25 Weeks of Musical Programing 4 days per week
Programming	City Winery	Special Events and Conjunctures
Programming	City Winery	Additional Sound Equipment
\$32,500.00 \$7,500.00 \$10,000.00		

\$50,000.00

The Commissioner may approve, in his sole discretion, a proposal by Licensee to construct a revenue-generating temporary structure on the plaza space; such construction must be in accordance with all applicable terms of the License Agreement and with all Laws.

Improvement Costs: Year 1: estimated \$550,000. Additional Improvements to the Licensed Space are anticipated throughout the duration of the License Agreement as approved by the Commissioner and with a not to exceed annual cost amount of \$250,000, to be agreed upon pursuant to an amendment to this Agreement.

Estimated Improvement Costs per square foot: Year 1 \$72.16 per sq. ft. \$32.80 per sq. ft. thereafter.

#### Special Provisions:

City will provide Licensee with (2) Parking spaces total; one for employees and one for contractors.

All programming and event schedules must be submitted annually, no later than April 1 of each year of the term, and approved by the Commissioner.

# **EXHIBIT 3 - DEVELOPMENT PLAN**

(INCLUDING BUDGET IMPROVEMENT COSTS, AND SCHEDULED DBO DATES)

Exhibit 3- Site Development Plan

After the City has poured concrete in the Wabash storage we will begin to box out electrical outlets, put up walls for walk-in refrigeration, dry storage, and our operations/receiving office.

68

Following the boxing out by our contractors, the refrigeration company will install the custom-sized walk-in coolers. We then will need to install all the proper shelving and equipment to have both in the small office and in the dry storage area.

On the underpass/loading dock we will need to install a linens receptacle and 2 different cages, one for empty kegs and one locked for Argon and Co2 tanks that are up to code as well as our City Winery refrigerated trailer that is 7'2" wide, 16'6" long including hitch attachment.

Additional 5<sup>th</sup> bay buildout will need electrical upgrades and to install refrigeration and tap lines. Carpentry including recycled items from wine barrels to give it that City Winery decor, shelving and display. Run all the wiring for POS system. We will also need to break through the fire wall between the bays for a more efficient operation.

#### Improvement Description:

Additional 5th Bay Buildout: \$200,000

Wabash Storage Buildout: \$250,000

River Domes \$50,000

Programming \$50,000

Bay 5	City Winery	Contract Labor \$60,000.00	
Bay 5	City Winery	Additional Coolers and Taps \$50,000.00	
Bay 5	City Winery	Electrical \$30,000.00	
Bay 5	City Winery	Shelving and Decor \$15,000.00	
Bay 5	City Winery	Additional POS w/ Install \$25,000.00	
<u>Bay 5</u>	City Winery	Additional Misc, Doors, Brick Oven, Sound System	<u>\$20,000.00</u>

\$200,000.00

Wabash Storage Buildout Wabash Storage Buildout Wabash Storage Buildout

City Winery	Contract Labor
City Winery	Custom Walkin and Coolers w/ Install
City Winery	Electrical Buildout
City Winery	Shelving, Furniture and Decor

\$120,000.00 \$65,000.00 \$40,000.00 \$25,000.00

#### \$250,000.00

River Domes	City Winery	Additional Big Dome	
River Domes	City Winery	Riverdome Install / Tear Down	
River Domes	City Winery	Dome Furniture	
River Domes	City Winery	Sound & Entertainment	
River Domes	City Winery	Upgrading Outdoor Electric and Lighting	
\$13,000.00			
\$4,000.00			
\$13,000.00			
\$5,000.00			
\$15,000.00			
		\$50,000	0.00

Programming City Winery 25 Weeks of Musical Programing 4 days per week

Programming	City Winery	Special Events and Conjunctures
Programming	City Winery	Additional Sound Equipment

\$32,500.00

\$7,500.00 \$10,000.00

\$50,000.00

The Commissioner may approve, in his sole discretion, a proposal by Licensee to construct a revenue-generating temporary structure on the plaza space; such construction must be in accordance with all applicable terms of the License Agreement and with all Laws.

Improvement Costs: Year 1: Estimated \$550,000. Additional Improvements to the Licensed Space are anticipated throughout the duration of the License Agreement as approved by the Commissioner and with a not to exceed annual cost amount of \$250,000, to be agreed upon pursuant to an amendment to this Agreement. Licensee's proposal included Improvements to the License Space not to exceed \$350,000 including construction of an arboretum which was eliminated during negotiations.

Estimated Improvement Costs per square foot: Year 1: \$72.16 per sq. ft; \$32.80 per sq. ft thereafter. Improvement Schedule: DBO- 90 days from execution of agreement. Retail sales to begin no later than March 17, 2018. Interior Improvement completion date: April 1, 2018 Storage area Improvement completion date: No later than December 1, 2018.

# **EXHIBIT 4 - PRODUCTS AND PRICE LIST- MENU**

EXHIBIT 4 PRODUCTS AND PRICE LIST- MENU

SANDWICHES Greek Panini 13 marinated artichoke hearts, olive tapenade, sliced tomato 4 herbed goat cheese spread served on pressed ciabatta

Spanish Panini 13 cured Spanish chorizo, manchego cheese, romesco sauce, served on pressed baguette

Italian Hot Sub 15 sliced mortadella, spicy soppressata, pickled peppadew peppers, baby spinach, fresh provolone cheese, served on toasted hero-roll

Sliced Porchetta 15 dusted with tennel pollen & cumin, fennel & apple slaw, caramelized orange mustard on "bolillo" roll

SMALL PLATES CHEESE TOUR 15 a selection of three artisanal cheeses from around the world. served with house-made accompaniments

CURED MEAT TOUR 16 a selection of three hand crafted cured meats served with olives & house made mustards

"FAMIGUA ANDREOTTI" BURRATA 13 hand-made locally, served with marinated tomatoes, fresh basil and toasted ciabatta bread

DOLMADES & marinated grape leaves stuffed with rice, mint, and spices served with an herbed feta cheese spread

MARINATED OLIVES 6 a mix of Mediterranean olives marinated in fresh herbs "One Potato, TWo Potato" Chips 4

"Plain Jayne's Sweet Potato" cr "Naked Sea Salt" Kettle Chips SALADS 3ABY WEDGE SALAD 12 baby iceberg lettuce, marinafed tomatoes, house-made croutons, diced red onions, Nuesfce bacon, blue-cheese dressing	
KALE CAESAR 12 tuscan kale, breadcrumbs, quinoa, anchovy dressing, shaved Piave cheese CW SALAD 12 mixed mesclun greens, grape tomatoes, red onion, herbed goat cheese, red wine vinaigrette	
GELATO & SORBET SORBET OF THE DAY 6 ask your server for details	
Pistachio Gelato 7 with candied orange peel	
Salted Caramel Gelato 7 with mini pretzel	
CW Riverwalk White 2016 North Coast, California Glass 9.00 Carafe 23.00	
CW Riesling 2016 Old Mission Peninsula, Michigan Glass 10.00 Carafe 26.00	
Rotating Rose Selection Glass 11.00 Carafe 29.00	
CW Pinot Noir 2015 Willamette Valley, Oregon Glass 13.00 Carafe 35.00	
CW Malbec 2015 Sonoma, California Glass 12.00 Carafe 32.00	
CW Riverwalk Red 2015 Red Blend. California	
Glass Carafe 29.00	11 .oo
City winery Fortified Wine Vin L'Orange 2oz	8.00
Chardonnay, "Elevated" 2015 Scopus Vineyard, Sonoma Mountain, California	45.00
Cabernet Sauvignon 2014 Reserve Haystack Peak, Napa	60.00
Cosas del Mar NV "Blanc de Blancs'. Cava, Penedes, Spain	
Glass Bottle - 42.00	11.00
Chandon Rose, California, 187ml Bottle bucket of minis, serves 5 Glass 14.00 Bottle 65.00	
Veuve Clicquot Rose NV Champagne. France Glass 25.00 Bottle I30.CO	
Veuve Clicquot 'Gold Label' 20C8 Champagne. France Glass 38.00 Bottle 200.00	
Rosemary G:n-Let Tanqueray gin, fresh lime, housemace orange rosemary syrup, lavender bitters	

#### File #: O2018-624, Version: 1

Glass 14.00 Large (Serves 4) 52.00 Pimm-Loma Don Julio Silver, Pimms, lime juice, grapefruit juice, housemade lemon-agave syrup, club soda, sait rim, cucumber garnish Gloss 12.00 Large (Serves 4) 44.00 'Dock' 8. Stormy Captain Morgan White & Meyer's Dark rum, pineapple juice, fresh lime juice, ginger beer Glass 12.00 Large (Serves 6) 66.00 Vin Swizzle Ketel One Vodka, CW Vin L'Oronge, agave lemonade, angostura bitters, over crushed ice, orange wheel Glass 12.00 Grappa Menta Spritz Rhine Hall Grappa, Sparkling white wine (Cava), red grape & mint syrup, frozen grape Glass 13.00 Riverboat Margarita Don Julio Silver, Gran Gala Orange Liqueur, fresh lime juice, pomegranate liqueur Glass 14.00 Large (Serves 6) 72.00 Classic Old Fashioned Bulleit Bourbon or Rye. angostura bitters, simple syrup Glass 12.00 Frozen Sidecar Hennessy VSOP, Gran Gala Orange liqueur, lemon juice, simple syrup Glass 15.00 Lagunitas Pils, Czech Style Pilsner, 6% ABV 16oz 7.00 Lagunitas IPA India Pale Ale, 6.2% ABV 16oz 7.00 Lagunitas 12th of Never, Pale Ale, 5.5% ABV 12 oz Can 7.00 Sparrow Hot Coffee 4.00 Sparrow Nitro Brew 5.00 Acqua Panna Stili Water 1L 7.00 San Pellegrino Sparkling Water 1L 7.00 Agave Lemonade, Iced Tea or Arnold PcImer 5.00

## **EXHIBIT 5 - FORM OF LETTER OF CREDIT**

70

SAMPLE FORM OF LETTER OF CREDIT Issuing Bank Letterhead (must be a bank located in the Chicago metropolitan area) Irrevocable Standby Letter of Credit Letter of Credit No. Date: , 20

Chicago Department of Fleet and Facility Management Chicago

Riverwalk Chicago, Illinois 60666 Attention: Commissioner

- 1. We hereby open in your favor, at the request and for the account of this irrevocable standby letter of credit in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$ Dollars ("Stated Amount"), to be available for payment' of your drafts drawn at sight on us signed by the Commissioner of the Chicago Department of Fleet and Facility Management, or his designee.
- 2. Your sight drafts must be accompanied by a written certificate, in the form of Exhibit A attached hereto (the "Certificate") signed and completed by you.
- 3. Partial and multiple drawings are permitted hereunder.
- 4. This Letter of Credit sets forth in full the terms of our undertaking, and such undertaking shall not in any way be modified, amended, amplified or limited by any document, instrument or agreement referred to herein, or in which this Letter of Credit is referred to, or to which this Letter of Credit

relates; and no such reference shall be deemed to incorporate herein by reference any such document, instrument or agreement. The Account Party is not the owner or beneficiary under this Letter of Credit and possesses no interest whatsoever in this Letter of Credit or its proceeds. Further, this Letter of Credit shall not be affected by any bankruptcy or other insolvency proceeding initiated by or against the Account Party.

- 5. This credit shall expire on , 20 , unless extended as provided herein.
- 6. It is a condition of this credit that it will be automatically extended without amendment for an additional period of twelve (12) months from the present and each future expiry date, unless, not less than ninety (90) days prior to the then relevant expiry date, we notify you and Corporate Counsel of the City by registered mail, return receipt requested, that we elect not to extend this credit for any additional period. Upon receipt of such a notification you may draw your sight draft on us prior to the then-relevant expiration date for the unused balance of this credit, which shall be accompanied by your signed written statement that you received notification of our election not lo extend.
  - 7. Drafts must be marked " Drawn under irrevocable Standby Letter of Credit No. ."

71

- 8. We hereby agree to honor each draft drawn under and in compliance with the terms of this credit if duly presented at our offices on or before the close of business on the expiry date.
- 9. This Letter of Credit sets forth in full the terms of our undertaking, and such undertaking shall not in any way be modified, amended, amplified or limited by reference to any document, instrument or agreement referred to herein and any such reference shall not be deemed to incorporate herein by reference any document, instrument or agreement.
- 10. This Letter of Credit is subject to the Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits, International Chamber of Commerce Publication No. 500, 1993 revision, ("IUCP") and to the Uniform Commercial Code - Letters of Credit, as adopted in Illinois, 810 ILCS 5 -101 et seq., as amended ("UCC"). To the extent that the provisions of the IUCP and UCC conflict, the provisions of the UCC shall govern.
- 11. We hereby undertake that a draft drawn in conformity with the terms of this Letter of Credit will be duly honored on presentation.

By:

Name:

Title:

## 72

# THIS IS AN INTEGRAL PART OF STANDBY LETTER OF CREDIT $$\mathrm{NO}$.$

## EXHIBIT A

## **CERTIFICATE FOR DRAWING**

The undersigned, the Commissioner of the Chicago Department of Fleet and Facility Management, represents, warrants and certifies to (the "Bank") with reference to Letter of Credit No. issued by the Bank in favor of the City of Chicago (the "Beneficiary") that:

1. A breach of the License and License Agreement ("Agreement") dated as of , 20 , as amended, modified or supplemented, between the City of Chicago ("City") and , an , has occurred, or a replacement Letter of Credit in a form and substance satisfactory to the City Comptroller has not been issued to the City by a Financial Institution meeting the requirements set forth in the Agreement. As a result, the City is making demand under the Letter of Credit to pay dollars ) on the day of

, 20

2. Payment of the draft shall be made by bank wire paid to our account as per our wire instructions below:

(Name of Bank) (City & State) (ABA No.) (Account Name) (Account No.) (Reference No., if any) 3. All defined terms used but not defined herein shall have the meaning assigned hereto in the Letter of Credit.

In witness hereof, the City has executed this certificate as of this day of 20 .

CITY OF CHICAGO

BY: Its: Commissioner of Fleet and Facility Management

73

## **EXHIBIT 6 - INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS AND INSURANCE CERTIFICATE**

The Contractor must provide and maintain for the life of this Contract and at Contractor's own expense, until Contract completion and during the time period following final completion if Contractor is required to return and perform any additional work, the insurance coverage and requirements specified below, insuring all operations related to the Contract.

## See specific insurance requirements for the concession being proposed. All Risk

## Property

The Contractor must maintain All Risk Commercial Property Insurance covering loss or damage at full replacement cost to any City of Chicago equipment, materials, parts, or supplies while in the care, custody, and control of the Contractor as part of the Contract. The Contractor is responsible for any damage to City property at replacement cost that results from this Contract.

#### Additional Requirements

The Contractor must furnish the City of Chicago, Department of Procurement Services, City Hall, Room 806, 121 North LaSalle Street, Chicago, Illinois 60602, original Certificates of Insurance, or such similar evidence, to be in force on the date of this Contract, and Renewal Certificates of Insurance, or such similar evidence, if the coverages have an expiration or renewal date occurring during the term of this Contract. The Contractor must submit evidence of insurance on the City of Chicago Insurance Certificate Form (copy attached as an exhibit) or equivalent prior to Contract award. The receipt of any certificate does not constitute agreement by the City that the insurance requirements in the Contract have been fully met or that the insurance policies indicated on the certificate are in compliance with all Contract requirements. The failure of the City to obtain certificates or other insurance evidence from Contractor is not a waiver by the City of any requirements for the Contractor to obtain and maintain the specified coverages. The Contractor must advise all insurers of the Contract provisions regarding insurance. Non-conforming insurance does not relieve Contractor of the obligation to provide insurance as specified herein. No fulfillment of the insurance conditions may constitute a violation of the Contract, and the City retains the right to stop work until proper evidence of insurance is provided, or the Contract may be terminated.

Contractor must furnish Certificates Insurance of Coverage of any or all insurance policies listing the City as an additional insured upon request by the Chief Procurement Officer. All Certificates Insurance of Coverage must be signed, dated and reference the City contract number.

The insurance must provide for sixty (60) days prior written notice to be given to the City in the event coverage is substantially changed, canceled, or non-renewed.

Any deductibles or self-insured retentions on referenced insurance coverages must be borne by Contractor.

The Contractor agrees that insurers waive their rights of subrogation against the City of Chicago, its employees, elected officials, agents, or representatives.

i١

The coverages and limits furnished by Contractor in no way limit the Contractor's liabilities and responsibilities specified within the Contract or by law.

Any insurance or self-insurance programs maintained by the City of Chicago do not contribute with insurance provided by the Contractor under the Contract.

The required insurance to be carried is not limited by any limitations expressed in the indemnification language in this Contract or any limitation placed on the indemnity in this Contract given as a matter of law.

If Contractor is a joint venture or limited liability company, the insurance policies must name the joint venture or limited liability company and each of its separate constituent entities as named insureds.

The Contractor must require all subcontractors to provide the insurance required herein, or Contractor may provide the coverages for subcontractors. All subcontractors are subject to the same insurance requirements of Contractor unless otherwise specified in this Contract.

If Contractor or subcontractor desire additional coverages, the party desiring the additional coverages is responsible for the acquisition and cost.

Notwithstanding any provision in the Contract to the contrary, the City of Chicago Risk Management Department maintains the right to modify, delete, alter or change these requirements.

## 7 5 <u>INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS</u> Department of Fleet and Facility Management

## Concessions on the Chicago Riverwalk Food Vendors

## A. INSURANCE REQUIRED

Vendor must provide and maintain at Vendor's own expense, during the term of the Agreement and during the time period following expiration if Vendor is required to return and perform any work, services, or operations, the insurance coverages and requirements specified below, insuring all work, services, or operations related to the Agreement.

 Workers Compensation and Employers Liability (Primary and Umbrella) Workers Compensation Insurance, as prescribed by applicable law covering all employees who are to provide a service under this Agreement and Employers Liability coverage with limits of not less than \$500,000 each accident; \$500,000 disease-policy limit and \$500,000 disease-each employee, or the full per occurrence limits of the policy, whichever is greater.

Vendor may use a combination of primary and excess/umbrella policy/policies to satisfy the limits of liability required herein. The excess/umbrella policy/policies must provide the same coverages/follow form as the underlying policy/policies.

2) Commercial General Liability (Primary and Umbrella)

Commercial General Liability Insurance or equivalent must be maintained with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence, or the full per occurrence limits of the policy, whichever is greater, for bodily injury, personal injury, and property damage liability. Coverages must include but not be limited to the following: All premises and operations, products/completed operations, separation of insureds, defense, and contractual liability (not to include Endorsement CG 21 39 or equivalent).

The City must be provided additional insured status with respect to liability arising out of Vendor's work, services or operations performed on behalf of the City. The City's additional insured status must apply to liability and defense of suits arising out of Vendor's acts or

omissions, whether such liability is attributable to the Vendor or to the City on an additional insured endorsement form acceptable to the City. The full policy limits and scope of protection also will apply to the City as an additional insured, even if they exceed the City's minimum limits required herein. Vendor's liability insurance must be primary without right of contribution by any other insurance or self-insurance maintained by or available to the City.

76

Vendor may use a combination of primary and excess/umbrella policy/policies to satisfy the limits of liability required herein. The excess/umbrella policy/policies must provide the same coverages/follow form as the underlying policy/policies.

## 3) Automobile Liability (Primary and Umbrella)

When any motor vehicles (owned, non-owned and hired) are used in connection with work, services, or operations to be performed, Automobile Liability Insurance must be maintained by the Vendor with limits of not less than \$500,000 per occurrence, or the full per occurrence limits of the policy, whichever is greater, for bodily injury and property damage and covering the ownership, maintenance, or use of any auto whether owned,

leased, non-owned or hired used in the performance of the work or services. The City is to be added as an additional insureds on a primary, non-contributory basis.

Vendor may use a combination of primary and excess/umbrella policy/policies to satisfy the limits of liability required herein. The excess/umbrella policy/policies must provide the same coverages/follow form as the underlying policy/policies.

## 4) <u>Excess/Umbrella</u>

Excess/Umbrella Liability Insurance must be maintained with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence, or the full per occurrence limits of the policy, whichever is greater. The policy/policies must provide the same coverages/follow form as the underlying Commercial General Liability, Automobile Liability, Employers Liability and Completed Operations coverage required herein and expressly provide that the excess or umbrella policy/policies will drop down over reduced and/or exhausted aggregate limit, if any, of the underlying insurance. The Excess/Umbrella policy/policies must be primary without right of contribution by any other insurance or self-insurance maintained by or available to the City.

Vendor may use a combination of primary and excess/umbrella policies to satisfy the limits of liability required in sections A.1, A.2, A.3 and A.4 herein.

## 5) <u>Liquor Liability</u>

When applicable, Liquor Liability ("Dram Shop") Insurance must be obtained with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence. Coverage must include but not be limited to the following: off-site coverage, assault and battery coverage, and common law. The City of Chicago is to be named as an additional insured on a primary, non-contributory basis for any liability arising directly or indirectly from the services.

## <u>6)</u> <u>Property</u>

Vendor is responsible for all loss or damage to personal property (including but not limited to materials, equipment, tools and supplies) owned, rented, or used by Vendor and for loss or

damage to property in the Vendor's care, custody and control.

## 77

## B. Additional Requirements

Evidence of Insurance. Vendor must furnish the City of Chicago, Department of Fleet and Facility Management, Attn: Bureau of Asset Management, 30 North LaSalle Street, Suite 300, Chicago, IL. 60602, original certificates of insurance and additional insured endorsement, or other evidence of insurance, to be in force on the date of this Agreement, and renewal certificates of Insurance and endorsement, or such similar evidence, if the coverages have an expiration or renewal date occurring during the term of this Agreement. Vendor must submit evidence of insurance prior to execution of Agreement. The receipt of any certificate does not constitute agreement by the City that the insurance requirements in the Agreement have been fully met or that the insurance policies indicated on the certificate are in compliance with all requirements of Agreement. The failure of the City to obtain, nor the City's receipt of, or failure to object to a non-complying insurance certificate, endorsement or other insurance evidence from Licensee, its insurance broker(s) and/or insurer(s) will not be construed as a waiver by the City of any of the required insurance provisions. Vendor must advise all insurers of the Agreement provisions regarding insurance. The City in no way warrants that the insurance required herein is sufficient to protect Vendor for liabilities which may arise from or relate to the Agreement. The City reserves the right to obtain complete, certified copies of any required insurance policies at any time.

Failure to Maintain Insurance. Failure of the Vendor to comply with required coverage and terms and conditions outlined herein will not limit Vendor's liability or responsibility nor does it relieve Vendor of the obligation to provide insurance as specified in this Agreement.

Nonfulfillment of the insurance conditions may constitute a violation of the Agreement, and the City retains the right to suspend this Agreement until proper evidence of insurance is provided, or the Agreement may be terminated.

## Notice of Material Change, Cancellation or Non-Renewal.

Vendor must provide for sixty (60) days prior written notice to be given to the City in the event coverage is substantially changed, canceled or non-renewed and ten (10) days prior written notice for non-payment of premium.

Deductibles and Self-Insured Retentions. Any deductibles or self-insured retentions on referenced insurance coverages must be borne by Vendor.

Waiver of Subrogation. Vendor hereby waives its rights and its insurer(s)' rights of and agrees to require their insurers to waive their rights of subrogation against the City under all required insurance herein for any loss arising from or relating to this Agreement. Vendor agrees to obtain any endorsement that may be necessary to affect this waiver of subrogation, but this provision applies regardless of whether or not the

78

City received a waiver of subrogation endorsement for Vendor's insurer(s).

Vendor's Insurance Primary. All insurance required of Vendor under this Agreement shall be endorsed to state that Vendor's insurance policy is primary and not contributory with any insurance carrier by the City.

No Limitation as to Vendor's Liabilities. The coverages and limits furnished by Vendor in no way limit the Vendor's liabilities and responsibilities specified within the Agreement or by law.

No Contribution by City. Any insurance or self-insurance programs maintained by the City do not contribute with insurance provided by Vendor under this Agreement.

Insurance not Limited by Indemnification. The required insurance to be parried is not limited by any limitations expressed in the indemnification language in this Agreement or any limitation placed on the indemnity in this Agreement given as a matter of law.

Insurance and Limits Maintained. If Vendor maintains higher limits and/or broader coverage than the minimums shown herein, the City requires and shall be entitled the higher limits and/or broader coverage maintained by Vendor. Any available insurance proceeds in excess of the specified minimum limits of insurance and coverage shall be available to the City.

Joint Venture or Limited Liability Company.

If Vendor is a joint venture or limited liability company, the insurance policies must name the joint venture or limited liability company as a named insured.

Other Insurance obtained by Vendor. If Vendor desires additional coverages, the Vendor will be responsible for the acquisition and cost.

Insurance required of Subcontractors. Vendor shall name the Subcontractor(s) as a named insured (s) under Vendor's insurance or Vendor will require each Subcontractor(s) to provide and maintain Commercial General Liability, Commercial Automobile Liability, Worker's Compensation and Employers Liability Insurance and when applicable Excess/Umbrella Liability Insurance with coverage at least as broad as in outlined in Section A, Insurance Required. The limits of coverage will be determined by Vendor. Vendor shall determine if Subcontractor(s) must also provide any additional coverage or other coverage outlined in Section A, Insurance Required. Vendor is responsible for ensuring that each Subcontractor has named the City as an additional insured where required and name the City on an additional insured endorsement form acceptable to the City. Vendor is also responsible for ensuring that each Subcontractor has complied with the required coverage and terms and conditions outlined in this Section B, Additional Requirements. When requested by the City, Vendor must provide to the City reserves the right to obtain

79

complete, certified copies of any required insurance policies at any time. Failure of the Subcontractor (s) to comply with required coverage and terms and conditions outlined herein will not limit Vendor's liability or responsibility.

City's Right to Modify. Notwithstanding any provisions in the Agreement to the contrary, the City,

Department of Finance, Risk Management Office maintains the right to modify, delete, alter or change these requirements.

80 CONTRACT INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS Department of Fleet and Facility Management

## Construction Insurance Requirements for Work on the Chicago Riverwalk

## A. INSURANCE REQUIRED

Contractor must provide and maintain at Contractor's own expense until Contract completion and during the time period following completion if Contractor is required to return and perform any work, services, or operations, the insurance coverages and requirements specified below, insuring all work, services, or operations related to the Contract.

 Workers Compensation and Employers Liability (Primary and Umbrella) Workers Compensation Insurance, as prescribed by applicable law covering all employees who are to provide a service under this Contract and Employers Liability coverage with limits of not less than \$500,000 each accident; \$500,000 disease-policy limit; and \$500,000 disease-each employee, or the full per occurrence limits of the policy, whichever is greater.

Contractor may use a combination of primary and excess/umbrella policy/policies to satisfy the limits of liability required herein. The excess/umbrella policy/policies must provide the same coverages/follow form as the underlying policy/policies.

2) Commercial General Liability (Primary and Umbrella)

Commercial General Liability Insurance or equivalent must be maintained with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence, or the full per occurrence limits of the policy, whichever is greater, for bodily injury, personal injury, and property damage liability. Coverages must include but not be limited to the following: All premises and operations, products/completed operations, separation of insureds, defense, and contractual liability (not to include Endorsement CG 21 39 or equivalent).

The City and the Vendor/Licensee must be provided additional insured status with respect to liability arising out of Contractor's work, services or operations and completed operations performed on behalf of the City. Such additional insured coverage must be provided on ISO form CG 2010 or on an endorsement form at least as broad for ongoing operations and completed operations. The City's additional insured status must apply to liability and defense of suits arising out of Contractor's acts or omissions, whether such liability is attributable to the Contactor or to the City. The full policy limits and scope of protection also will apply to the City as an additional insured, even if they exceed the City's minimum limits required herein. Contractor's liability insurance must be primary without

81

right of contribution by any other insurance or self-insurance maintained by or available to the City.

Contractor may use a combination of primary and excess/umbrella policy/policies to satisfy the limits of liability required herein. The excess/umbrella policy/policies must provide the same coverages/follow form as the underlying policy/policies.

3) Automobile Liability (Primary and Umbrella)

When any motor vehicles (owned, non-owned and hired) are used in connection with work, services, or operations to be performed, Automobile Liability Insurance must be

maintained by the Contractor or cause to be maintained, with limits of not less than \$1,000.000 per occurrence, or the full per occurrence limits of the policy, whichever is

greater, for bodily injury and property damage and covering the ownership, maintenance, or use of any auto whether owned, leased, non-owned or hired used in the performance of the work or services. The City and the Vendor/Licensee are to be added as additional insureds on a primary, non-contributory basis.

Contractor may use a combination of primary and excess/umbrella policy/policies to satisfy the limits of liability required herein. The excess/umbrella policy/policies must provide the same coverages/follow form as the underlying policy/policies.

## 4) <u>Excess/Umbrella</u>

Excess/Umbrella Liability Insurance must be maintained with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence, or the full per occurrence limits of the policy, whichever is greater. The policy/policies must provide the same coverages/follow form as the underlying Commercial General Liability, Automobile Liability, Employers Liability and Completed Operations coverage required herein and expressly provide that the excess or umbrella policy/policies will drop down over reduced and/or exhausted aggregate limit, if any, of the underlying insurance. The Excess/Umbrella policy/policies must be primary without right of contribution by any other insurance or self-insurance maintained by or available to the City.

Contractor may use a combination of primary and excess/umbrella policies to satisfy the limits of liability required in sections A.1, A.2, A.3 and A.4 herein.

### 5) <u>Contractors Pollution Liability - (If Applicable)</u>

When any work performed involves a potential pollution risk that may arise from the operations of Contractor's scope of services Contractors Pollution Liability

82

must be provided or caused to be provided, covering bodily injury, property damage and other losses caused by pollution conditions with limits of not less than \$2,000,000 per occurrence. Coverage must include but not be limited to completed operations, contractual liability, defense, excavation, environmental cleanup, remediation and disposal and if applicable, include transportation and non-owned disposal coverage. When policies are renewed or replaced, the policy retroactive date must coincide with or precede start of work on the Contract. A claims-made policy which is not renewed or replaced must have an extended reporting period of two (2) years. The City and the Vendor/Licensee are to be named as additional insureds.

## 6) Builders Risk/Installation - If Applicable)

When any construction, or major installation projects is undertaken on the property including improvements, betterments, and/or repairs, the Contractor must provide or cause to be provided, All Risk Builders Risk/Installation Insurance at replacement cost for materials, supplies, equipment, machinery and fixtures that are or will be part of the permanent facility or project. The City of Chicago and the Vendor/Licensee are to be named as additional insureds and loss payees.

The Contractor is responsible for all loss or damage to personal property (including materials,

equipment, tools and supplies) owned, rented or used by Contractor.

## B. Additional Requirements

Evidence of Insurance. Contractor must furnish the Vendor/Licensee and the City of Chicago, Department of Fleet and Facility Management Room 806, 121 North LaSalle Street, Chicago, IL. 60602, original certificates of insurance and additional insured endorsement, or other evidence of insurance, to be in force on the date of this Contract, and renewal certificates of Insurance and endorsement, or such similar evidence, if the coverages have an expiration or renewal date occurring during the term of this Contract. Contractor must submit evidence of insurance prior to execution of Contract. The receipt of any certificate does not constitute agreement by the City that the insurance requirements in the Contract have been fully met or that the insurance policies indicated on the certificate are in compliance with all requirements of Contract. The failure of the City to obtain, nor the City's receipt of, or failure to object to a non-complying insurance certificate, endorsement or other insurance evidence from Contractor, its insurance broker(s) and/or insurer(s) will not be construed as a waiver by the City of any of the required insurance provisions. Contractor must advise all insurers of the Contract provisions regarding insurance. The City in no way warrants that the insurance required herein is sufficient to protect Contractor for liabilities which may arise from or relate to the Contract

Failure to Maintain Insurance. Failure of the Contractor to comply with required

83

coverage and terms and conditions outlined herein will not limit Contractor's liability or responsibility nor does it relieve Contractor of the obligation to provide insurance as specified in this Contract. Nonfulfillment of the insurance conditions may constitute a violation of the Contract, and the City retains the right to suspend this Contract until proper evidence of insurance is provided, or the Contract may be terminated.

Notice of Material Change, Cancellation or Non-Renewal. Contractor must provide for sixty (60) days prior written notice to be given to the City in the event coverage is substantially changed, canceled or non-renewed and ten (10) days prior written notice for non-payment of premium.

Deductibles and Self-Insured Retentions. Any deductibles or self-insured retentions on referenced insurance coverages must be borne by Contractor.

Waiver of Subrogation. Contractor hereby waives its rights and its insurer(s)' rights of and agrees to require their insurers to waive their rights of subrogation against the City under all required insurance herein for any loss arising from or relating to this Contract. Contractor agrees to obtain any endorsement that may be necessary to affect this waiver of subrogation, but this provision applies regardless of whether or not the City received a waiver of subrogation endorsement for Contractor's insurer(s).

Contractors Insurance Primary. All insurance required of Contractor under this Contract shall be endorsed to state that Contractor's insurance policy is primary and not contributory with any insurance carrier by the Vendor/Licensee and the City.

No Limitation as to Contractor's Liabilities. The coverages and limits furnished by Contractor in no

way limit the Contractor's liabilities and responsibilities specified within the Contract or by law.

No Contribution by City. Any insurance or self-insurance programs maintained by the City do not contribute with insurance provided by Contractor under this Contract.

Insurance not Limited by Indemnification. The required insurance to be carried is not limited by any limitations expressed in the indemnification language in this Contract or any limitation placed on the indemnity in this Contract given as a matter of law.

Insurance and Limits Maintained. If Contractor maintains higher limits and/or broader coverage than the minimums shown herein, the City requires and shall be entitled the higher limits and/or broader coverage maintained by Contractor. Any available insurance proceeds in excess of the specified minimum limits of insurance and coverage shall be available to the Vendor/Licensee and the City.

84

Joint Venture or Limited Liability Company. If Contractor is a joint venture or limited liability

company, the insurance policies must name the joint venture or limited liability company as a named insured.

Other Insurance obtained by Contractor. If Contractor desires additional coverages, the Contractor will be responsible for the acquisition and cost.

Insurance required of Subcontractors. Contractor shall name the Subcontractor(s) as a named insured(s) under Contractor's insurance or Contractor will require each Subcontractor(s) to provide and maintain Commercial General Liability, Commercial Automobile Liability, Worker's Compensation and Employers Liability Insurance and when applicable Excess/Umbrella Liability Insurance with coverage at least as broad as in outlined in Section A, Insurance Required. The limits of coverage will be determined by Contractor. Contractor shall determine if Subcontractor(s) must also provide any additional coverage or other coverage outlined in Section A, Insurance Required. Contractor is responsible for ensuring that each Subcontractor has named the City as an additional insured where required and name the City as an additional insured on an endorsement form acceptable to the City. Contractor is also responsible for ensuring that each Subcontractor has complied with the required coverage and terms and conditions outlined in this Section B, Additional Requirements. When requested by the City, Contractor must provide to the City certificates of insurance and additional insured endorsements or other evidence of insurance. The City reserves the right to obtain complete, certified copies of any required insurance policies at any time. Failure of the Subcontractor(s) to comply with required coverage and terms and conditions outlined herein will not limit Contractor's liability or responsibility.

City's Right to Modify. Notwithstanding any provisions in the Contract to the contrary, the City, Department of Finance, Risk Management Office maintains the right to modify, delete, alter or change these requirements.

COVERAGES **REVISION NUMBER:**  85

## **CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE**

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES N NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of th

PRODUCER Ascend Insurance Brokerage 14S2ait<sup>CT</sup> An^a Vilela TX 75254

1X / 5254	ia)c. <sup>N</sup> No.Ext): (888) 749-2100   ™x. <sub>№): w</sub> o,sso-3211 address* avilelaSascendib. com		
	INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE		NAICft
	INSURER A	Arch Insurance Company	11150
INSURED City Winery Chicago, LLC 12 00- IL 60607	-1INSURER B		
	INSURER C		
	INSURER D		
	INSURER E		
	INSURER F		
CERTIFICATE NUMBERCL177124	4892		

CERTIFICATE HOLDER

City of Chicago 121 N LaSalle St. Chicago, IL 60602 SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

Cameron Smith/ANITA

ACORD 25 (2014/01) INS0 2 5 (201401)

© 1988-2014 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved. The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

#### Additional Named Insureds

Other Named Insureds

City Winery

Doing Business As

# EXHIBIT 7 - MBE/WBE SPECIAL CONDITIONS, RELATED FORMS, AND COMPLIANCE PLAN

OFAPPINF (02/2007)

COPYRIGHT 2007, AMS SERVICES INC

**86** EXHIBIT 7 MBE\WBE SPECIAL CONDITIONS AND RELATED FORMS

City Winery LLC will ensure that qualified MBE/WBE and local area businesses will have access to compete for and participate in contracting opportunities. i

City Winery LLC recognizes the importance and long-term benefits of utilizing Minority Business Enterprises and Women Business Enterprises (MBEs/WBEs) to better match the company mission with the Chicago community and our patrons. City Winery will ensure that all certified Minority and Women's Business Enterprises [MBEs/WBEs] will be afforded full opportunity to submit statements of interest and will not discriminate on the grounds of race, color, religion, sex disability, national origin, or ancestry in the selection process and afford every opportunity possible to participate and succeed.

We are estimating 75% of the capital improvements for 2017 | 2018 will come from registered M/WBE vendors:

Construction: Miles Development Inc., Ms. Tabilha Miles, COC Registered WBE Electrical: Hordy Corporation, Kim Hardy-Spaulding, COC Registered WBE Plumbing: A&H Mechanical, Inc., Mr. Harold Harvey, COC Registered MBE Refrigeration: Ace Restaurant Equipment &. Supplies, Doris Jue, COC Registered MBE Gas: Agua Plumbing, Inc.Mr. Misael Arroyo. COC Registered MBE

## EXHIBIT 7 - SPECIAL CONDITIONS REGARDING MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE COMMITMENT AND WOMEN BUSINESS ENTERPRISE COMMITMENT FOR MBE/WBE PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

## CITY OF CHICAGO Department of Procurement Services Jamie L. Rhee, Chief Procurement Officer 121 North LaSalle Street, Room 806 Chicago, Illinois 60602-1284 Fax: 312-744-3281

## MBE & WBE SPECIAL CONDITIONS FOR COMMODITIES OR SERVICES CONTRACTS

# SPECIAL CONDITIONS REGARDING MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE COMMITMENT AND WOMEN BUSINESS ENTERPRISE COMMITMENT FOR COMMODITIES OR SERVICES

Policy and Terms

It is the policy of the City of Chicago that Local Businesses certified as Minority Owned Business Enterprises (MBE) and Women Owned Business Enterprises (WBE) in accordance with Section 2-92-420 et seq. of the Municipal Code of Chicago and Regulations Governing Certification of Minority and Women-owned Businesses and all other Regulations promulgated under the aforementioned sections of the Municipal Code, as well as MBEs and WBEs certified by Cook County, Illinois, will have full and fair opportunities to participate fully in the performance of this contract. Therefore, the Contractor will not discriminate against any person or business on the basis of race, color, sex, gender identity, age, religion, disability, national origin, ancestry, sexual orientation, marital status, parental status, military discharge status or source of income and will take affirmative action to ensure that women and minority businesses will have the maximum opportunity to compete for and perform subcontracts for supplies or services.

Pursuant to Section 2-92-430 of the Municipal Code of Chicago, the Chief Procurement Officer has established a goal of awarding not less than 25% of the annual dollar value of all non-construction contracts to certified MBEs and 5% of the annual dollar value of all non-construction contracts to certified WBEs.

Accordingly, the Contractor commits to make Good Faith Efforts to expend at least the following percentages of the total contract price (inclusive of any and all modifications and amendments), if awarded, for contract participation by MBEs and WBEs:

Design and Engineering Construction

MBE Percentage	WBE Percentage	MBE Percentage	WBE Percentage
25%	5%	30% 8%	

This commitment is met by the Contractor's status as a MBE or WBE, or by a joint venture with one or more MBEs or WBEs as prime contractor (to the extent of the MBE or WBE participation in such joint venture), or by subcontracting a portion of the work to one or more MBEs or WBEs, or by the purchase of materials used in the performance of the contract from one or more MBEs or WBEs, or by the indirect participation of MBEs or WBEs in other aspects of the Contractor's business (but no dollar of such indirect MBE or WBE participation will be credited more than once against a Contractor's MBE or WBE commitment with respect to all government Contracts of such Contractor), or by any combination of the foregoing.

87

Note: MBE/WBE participation goals are separate and those businesses certified with the City of Chicago as both MBE and WBE may only be listed on a bidder's compliance plan as either a MBE or a WBE, but not both to demonstrate compliance with the Contract Specific Goals.

#### File #: 02018-624, Version: 1

As noted above, the Contractor may meet all or part of this commitment by contracting with MBEs or WBEs for the provision of goods or services not directly related to the performance of this Contract. However, in determining the manner of MBE/WBE participation, the Contractor will first consider involvement of MBEs/WBEs as joint venture partners, subcontractors, and suppliers of goods and services directly related to the performance of this Contract. In appropriate cases, the Chief Procurement Officer will require the Contractor to demonstrate the specific efforts undertaken by it to involve MBEs and WBEs directly in the performance of this Contract.

The Contractor also may meet all or part of this commitment through credits received pursuant to Section 2-92-530 of the Municipal Code of Chicago for the voluntary use of MBEs or WBEs in private sector contracts.

Pursuant to 2-92-535, the prime contractor may apply be awarded an additional 0.333 percent credit, up to a maximum of a total of 5 percent additional credit, for every 1 percent of the value of a contract self-performed by MBEs or WBEs, or combination thereof, that have entered into a mentor agreement with the contractor. This up to 5% may be applied to the Contract Specific Goals, or it may be in addition to the Contract Specific Goals.

#### Definitions

"Area of Specialty" means the description of an MBE or WBE firm's business which has been determined by the Chief Procurement Officer to be most reflective of the MBE or WBE firm's claimed specialty or expertise. Each MBE/WBE letter of certification contains a description of the firm's Area of Specialty. This information is also contained in the Directory (defined below). Credit toward this Contract's MBE and WBE participation goals shall be limited to the participation of firms performing within their Area of Specialty.

NOTICE: The City of Chicago does not make any representation concerning the ability of any MBE/WBE to perform work within their Area of Specialty. It is the responsibility of all contractors to determine the capability and capacity of MBEs/WBEs to satisfactorily perform the work proposed.

"B.E.P.D." means an entity certified as a Business enterprise owned or operated by people with disabilities as defined in MCC Section 2-92-586.

"Bid" means a bid, proposal, or submittal detailing a description of the services or work to be provided by the contractor in response to a bid solicitation, request for proposal, request for qualification of task order request (issued in accordance with the Master Consulting Agreement) that is issued by the City.

"Bidder" means any person or business entity that submits a bid, proposal, qualification or submittal that seeks to enter into a contract with the City, and includes all partners, affiliates and joint ventures of such person or entity.

"Broker" means a person or entity that fills orders by purchasing or receiving supplies from a third party supplier rather than out of its own existing inventory and provides no commercially useful function other than acting as a conduit between his or her supplier and his or her customer.

"Chief Procurement Officer" or "CPO" means the chief procurement officer of the City of Chicago or his or her designee.

"Commercially Useful Function" means responsibility for the execution of a distinct element of the work of the contract, which is carried out by actually performing, managing, and supervising the work involved, evidencing the responsibilities and risks of a business owner such as negotiating the terms of (sub)contracts, taking on a financial risk commensurate with the contract or its subcontract, responsibility for acquiring the appropriate lines of credit and/or loans, or fulfilling responsibilities as a joint venture partner as described in the joint venture agreement.

#### 88

"Contract Specific Goals" means the subcontracting goals for MBE and WBE participation established for a particular contract.

"Contractor" means any person or business entity that has entered into a contract with the City as described herein, and includes all partners, affiliates, and joint ventures of such person or entity.

"Direct Participation" the value of payments made to MBE or WBE firms for work that is performed in their Area of Specialty directly related to the performance of the subject matter of the Contract will count as Direct Participation toward the Contract Specific Goals.

"Directory" means the Directory of Certified "Minority Business Enterprises" and "Women Business Enterprises" maintained and published by the City of Chicago. The Directory identifies firms that have been certified as MBEs and WBEs, and includes both the date of their last certification and the area of specialty in which they have been certified. Contractors are responsible for verifying the current certification status of all proposed MBE, and WBE firms.

"Good Faith Efforts" means actions undertaken by a bidder or contractor to achieve a Contract Specific Goal that the CPO or his or her designee has determined, by their scope, intensity, and appropriateness to the objective, can reasonably be expected to fulfill the program's requirements.

"Indirect Participation" refers to the value of payments made to MBE or WBE firms for work that is done in their Area of Specialty related to other aspects of the Contractor's business. (Note: no dollar of such indirect MBE or WBE participation shall be credited more than once against a contractor's MBE or WBE commitment with respect to all government contracts held by that contractor.)

"Joint venture" means an association of a MBE or WBE firm and one or more other firms to carry out a single, for-profit business enterprise, for which each joint venture partner contributes property, capital, efforts, skills and knowledge, and in which the MBE or WBE is responsible for a distinct, clearly defined portion of the work of the contract and whose share in the capital contribution, control, management, risks, and profits of the joint venture are commensurate with its ownership interest.

"Mentor-Protege Agreement" means an agreement between a prime and MBE or WBE subcontractor pursuant to MCC 2-92-535, that is approved by the City of Chicago and complies with all requirements of MCC 2-92-535 and any rules and regulations promulgated by the Chief Procurement Officer.

"Minority Owned Business Enterprise" or "MBE" means a firm awarded certification as a minority owned and controlled business in accordance with City Ordinances and Regulations as well as a firm awarded certification as a minority owned and controlled business by Cook County, Illinois. However, it does not mean a firm that has been found ineligible or which has been decertified by the City or Cook County.

"Municipal Code of Chicago" or "MCC" means the Municipal Code of the City of Chicago.

"Supplier" or "Distributor" refers to a company that owns, operates, or maintains a store, warehouse or other establishment in which materials, supplies, articles or equipment are bought, kept in stock and regularly sold or leased to the public in the usual course of business. A regular distributor or supplier is a firm that owns, operates, or maintains a store, warehouse, or other establishment in which the materials or supplies required for performance of a contract are bought, kept in stock, and regularly sold to the public in the usual course of business. To-be a regular distributor the firm must engage in, as its principal business and in its own name, the purchase and sale of the products in question. A regular distributor in such bulk items as steel, cement, gravel, stone, and petroleum products need not keep such products in stock if it owns or operates distribution equipment.

"Women Owned Business Enterprise" or "WBE" means a firm awarded certification as a women owned and controlled business in accordance with City Ordinances and Regulations as well as a firm awarded certification as a women owned business by Cook County, Illinois. However, it does not mean a firm that has been found ineligible or which has been decertified by the City or Cook County.

Joint Ventures

The formation of joint ventures to provide MBEs and WBEs with capacity and experience at the prime contracting level, and thereby meet Contract Specific Goals (in whole or in part) is encouraged. A joint venture may consist of any combination of MBEs, WBEs, and non-certified firms as long as one member is an MBE or WBE.

- a. The joint venture may be eligible for credit towards the Contract Specific Goals only if:
  - i. The MBE or WBE joint venture partner's share in the capital contribution, control, management, risks and profits of the joint venture is equal to its ownership interest;
  - ii. The MBE or WBE joint venture partner is responsible for a distinct, clearly defined portion of the requirements of the contract for which it is at risk;
  - iii. Each joint venture partner executes the bid to the City; and
  - iv. The joint venture partners have entered into a written agreement specifying the terms and conditions of the relationship between the partners and their relationship and responsibilities to the contract, and all such terms and conditions are in accordance with the conditions set forth in Items i, ii, and iii above in this Paragraph a.
- The Chief Procurement Officer shall evaluate the proposed joint venture agreement, the Schedule B submitted on behalf of the proposed joint venture, and all related documents to determine whether these requirements have been satisfied. The Chief Procurement Officer shall also consider the record of the joint venture

partners on other City of Chicago contracts. The decision of the Chief Procurement Officer regarding the eligibility of the joint venture for credit towards meeting the Contract Specific Goals, and the portion of those goals met by the joint venture, shall be final.

The joint venture may receive MBE or WBE credit for work performed by the MBE or WBE joint venture partner(s) equal to the value of work performed by the MBE or WBE with its own forces for a distinct, clearly defined portion of the work.

Additionally, if employees of the joint venture entity itself (as opposed to employees of the MBE or WBE partner) perform the work, then the value of the work may be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals at a rate equal to the MBE or WBE firm's percentage of participation in the joint venture as described in Schedule B.

The Chief Procurement Officer may also count the dollar value of work subcontracted to other MBEs and WBEs. Work performed by the forces of a non-certified joint venture partner shall not be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals.

#### c. Schedule B: MBE/WBE Affidavit of Joint Venture

Where the bidder's Compliance Plan includes the participation of any MBE or WBE as a joint venture partner, the bidder must submit with its bid a Schedule B and the proposed joint venture agreement. These documents must both clearly evidence that the MBE or WBE joint venture partner(s) will be responsible for a clearly defined portion of the work to be performed, and that the MBE's or WBE's responsibilities and risks are proportionate to its ownership percentage. The proposed joint venture agreement must include specific details related to:

- i. The parties' contributions of capital, personnel, and equipment and share of the costs of insurance and bonding;
- ii. Work items to be performed by the MBE's or WBE's own forces and/or work to be performed by employees of the newly formed joint venture entity;
- iii. Work items to be performed under the supervision of the MBE or WBE joint venture partner; and
- iv. The MBE's or WBE's commitment of management, supervisory, and operative

#### 90

#### personnel to the performance of the contract.

NOTE: Vague, general descriptions of the responsibilities of the MBE or WBE joint venture partner do not provide any basis for awarding credit. For example, descriptions such as "participate in the budgeting process," "assist with hiring," or "work with managers to improve customer service" do not identify distinct, clearly defined portions of the work. Roles assigned should require activities that are performed on a regular, recurring basis rather than as needed. The roles must also be pertinent to the nature of the business for which credit is being sought. For instance, if the scope of work required by the City entails the delivery of goods or services to various sites in the City, stating that the MBE or WBE joint venture partner will be responsible for the performance of all routine maintenance and all repairs required to the vehicles used to deliver such goods or services is pertinent to the nature of the business for which credit is being sought.

#### Counting MBE/WBE Participation Toward the Contract Specific Goals

Refer to this section when preparing the MBE/WBE compliance plan and completing Schedule D-I for guidance on what value of the participation by MBEs and WBEs will be counted toward the stated Contract Specific Goals. The "Percent Amount of Participation" depends on whether and with whom a MBE or WBE subcontracts out any portion of its work and other factors.

Firms that are certified as both MBE and WBE may only be listed on a bidder's compliance plan as either a MBE or a WBE to demonstrate compliance with the Contract Specific Goals. For example, a firm that is certified as both a MBE and a WBE may only be listed on the bidder's compliance plan under one of the categories, but not both. Only Payments made to MBE and WBE firms that meet BOTH the Commercially Useful Function and Area of Specialty requirements above will be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals.

- a. Only expenditures to firms that perform a Commercially Useful Function as defined above may count toward the Contract Specific Goals.
  - i. The CPO will determine whether a firm is performing a commercially useful function by evaluating the amount of work subcontracted, whether the amount the firm is to be paid under the contract is commensurate with the work it is actually performing and the credit claimed for its performance of the work, industry practices, and other relevant factors.

- ii. A MBE or WBE does not perform a commercially useful function if its participation is only required to receive payments in order to obtain the appearance of MBE or WBE participation. The CPO may examine similar commercial transactions, particularly those in which MBEs or WBEs do not participate, to determine whether non MBE and non WBE firms perform the same function in the marketplace to make a determination.
- iii. Indications that a subcontractor is not performing a commercially useful function include, but are not limited to, labor shifting and equipment sharing or leasing arrangements with the prime contractor or a first tier subcontractor.
- b. Only the value of the dollars paid to the MBE or WBE firm for work that it performs in its Area of Specialty in which it is certified counts toward the Contract Specific Goals.
- c. For maintenance, installation, repairs or inspection, or professional services, if the MBE or WBE performs the work itself: 100% of the value of work actually performed by the MBE's or WBE's own forces shall be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals, including the cost of supplies and materials purchased or equipment leased by the MBE or WBE from third parties or second tier subcontractors in order to perform its (sub)contract with its own forces (except supplies and equipment the MBE or WBE subcontractor purchases or leases from the prime contractor or its affiliate). 0% of the value of work at the project site that a MBE or WBE subcontracts to a non-certified firm counts toward the Contract Specific Goals.
- d. If the MBE or WBE is a manufacturer: 100% of expenditures to a MBE or WBE manufacturer for items needed for the Contract shall be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals. A manufacturer is a firm that operates or maintains a factory or establishment that produces on

#### 91

the premises the materials or supplies obtained by the bidder or contractor.

- e. If the MBE or WBE is a distributor or supplier: 60% of expenditures for materials and supplies purchased from a MBE or WBE that is certified as a regular dealer or supplier shall be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals.
- f. If the MBE or WBE is a broker:
  - i. Zero percent (0%) of expenditures paid to brokers will be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals.
  - ii. As defined above, Brokers provide no commercially useful function.
- g. If the MBE or WBE is a member of the joint venture contractor/bidder:
  - i. A joint venture may count the portion of the total dollar value of the contract equal to the distinct, clearly defined portion of the work of the contract that the MBE or WBE performs with its own forces toward the Contract Specific Goals; or
  - ii. If employees of this distinct joint venture entity perform the work then the value of the work may be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals at a rate equal to the MBE or WBE firm's percentage of participation in the joint venture as described in the Schedule I-
  - iii. A joint venture may also count the dollar value of work subcontracted to other MBEs and WBEs.
- h. If the MBE or WBE subcontracts out any of its work:
  - i. 100% of the value of the work subcontracted to other MBEs or WBEs performing work in its Area of Specialty may be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals.
  - ii. 0% of the value of work that a MBE or WBE subcontracts to a non-certified firm counts toward the Contract Specific Goals (except as allowed by (c) above).
  - iii. The fees or commissions charged for providing a bona fide service, such as professional, technical, consulting or managerial services or for providing bonds or insurance and assistance in the procurement of essential personnel, facilities, equipment, materials or supplies required for performance of the Contract, provided that the fee or commission is determined by the Chief Procurement Officer to be reasonable and not excessive as compared with fees customarily allowed for similar services.
  - iv. The fees charged for delivery of materials and supplies required on a job site (but not the cost of the materials

and supplies themselves) when the hauler, trucker, or delivery service is not also the manufacturer of or a regular dealer in the materials and supplies, provided that the fee is determined by the Chief Procurement Officer to be reasonable and not excessive as compared with fees customarily allowed for similar services.

v. The fees or commissions charged for providing any bonds or insurance, but not the cost of the premium itself, specifically required for the performance of the Contract, provided that the fee or commission is determined by the Chief Procurement Officer to be reasonable and not excessive as compared with fees customarily allowed for similar services.

#### Regulations Governing Reductions to or Waiver of MBE/WBE Goals

The following Regulations set forth the standards to be used in determining whether or not a reduction or waiver of the MBE/WBE commitment goals of a particular contract is appropriate. If a bidder determines that it is unable to meet the MBE and/or WBE Contract-Specific Goals on a City of Chicago contract, a written request for the reduction or waiver of the commitment must be included in the bid or proposal.

The written request for reduction or waiver from the commitment must be in the form of a signed petition for

92

grant of relief from the MBE/WBE percentages submitted on the bidder's letterhead, and must demonstrate that all required efforts as set forth in this document were taken to secure eligible Minority and Women Business Enterprises to meet the commitments. The Chief Procurement Officer or designee shall determine whether the request for the reduction or waiver will be granted.

A bidder will be considered responsive to the terms and conditions of these Regulations if, at the time of bid, it submits a waiver request and all supporting documentation that adequately addresses the conditions for waiver of MBE/WBE goals, including proof of notification to assist agencies except:

- Bidders responding to Request for Proposals (RFPs) who have been identified as a short listed candidate and/or a prospective awardee will be given a designated time allowance, but no more than fourteen (14) calendar days to submit to the Department of Procurement Services complete documentation that adequately addresses the conditions for waiver described herein; and
- Bidders responding to Request for Information and or Qualifications (RFI/RFQs) deemed by the Chief Procurement Officer or authorized designee to be the most responsive and responsible shall submit documentation that adequately addresses the conditions for waiver described herein during negotiations.

Failure to submit documentation sufficient to support the waiver request will cause the bid/proposal to be found non-responsive by the Chief Procurement Officer, and the bid/proposal will be rejected. In such cases the remedies to be taken by the Chief Procurement Officer, in his or her discretion, may include, but are not limited to, forfeiture of bid deposit; negotiating with the next lowest bidder; or re-advertising the bid/proposal. All bidders must submit all required documents at the time of bid opening to expedite the contract award.

#### **Direct / Indirect Participation**

Each of the following elements must be present in order to determine whether or not such a reduction or waiver is appropriate.

a. The bidder has documented the unsuccessful solicitation for either subcontractors or joint

venture partners of at least 50% (or at least five when there are more than eleven certified firms in the commodity area) of the appropriate certified MBE/WBE firms to perform any direct or indirect work identified or related to the advertised bid/proposal. Documentation must include but is not necessarily limited to:

1. A detailed statement of efforts to identify and select portions of work

identified in the bid solicitation for subcontracting to certified MBE/WBE firms;

- 2. A listing of all MBE/WBE firms contacted that includes:
  - o Name, address, telephone number and email of MBE/WBE firms solicited;
  - o Date and time of contact;
  - o Method of contact (written, telephone, transmittal of facsimile documents, email, etc.)
- 3. Copies of letters or any other evidence of mailing that substantiates outreach

to MBE/WBE vendors that includes:

- o Project identification and location;
- o Classification/commodity of work items for which quotations were sought;
  - o Date, item and location for acceptance of subcontractor bid proposals;

#### 93

- o Detailed statement which summarizes direct negotiations with appropriate MBE/WBE firms for specific portions of the work and indicates why negotiations were unsuccessful;
- o Affirmation that Good Faith Efforts have been demonstrated by:
  - choosing subcontracting opportunities likely to achieve MBE/WBE goals;
  - not imposing any limiting conditions which were not mandatory for all subcontractors;
  - providing notice of subcontracting opportunities to M/WBE firms and assist agencies at least five (5) business days in advance of the initial bid due date.

OR

b. Subcontractor participation will be deemed excessively costly when the MBE/WBE subcontractor proposal exceeds the average price quoted by more than twenty percent (20%). In order to establish that a subcontractor's quote is excessively costly, the bidder must provide the following information:

- 1. A detailed statement of the work identified for MBE/WBE participation for which the bidder asserts the MBE/WBE quote(s) were excessively costly (in excess of 20% higher).
  - o A listing of all potential subcontractors contacted for a quotation on that work item;
  - o Prices quoted for the subcontract in question by all such potential subcontractors for that work item.
- Other documentation which demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Chief Procurement Officer that the MBE/WBE proposals are excessively costly, even though not in excess of 20% higher than the average price quoted. This determination will be based on factors that include, but are not limited to the following:
  - o The City's estimate for the work under a specific subcontract;
  - o The bidder's own estimate for the work under the subcontract;
  - o An average of the bona fide prices quoted for the subcontract;
  - o Demonstrated increase in other contract costs as a result of subcontracting to the M/WBE or other firm.

#### Assist Agency Participation in wavier/reduction requests

Every waiver and/or reduction request must include evidence that the bidder has provided timely notice of the need for subcontractors to an appropriate association/assist agency representative of the MBE/WBE business community. This notice must be given at least five (5) business days in advance of the initial bid due date.

The notice requirement of this Section will be satisfied if a bidder contacts at least one of the associations on Attachment A to these Regulations when the prime contractor seeks a waiver or reduction in the utilization goals. Attachment B to these Regulations provides the letter format that a prime contractor may use. Proof of notification prior to bid submittal (e.g. certified mail receipt or facsimile transmittal receipt) will be required to be submitted with the bid for any bid/proposal to be deemed responsive. If deemed appropriate, the Contract Compliance Officer may contact the assist agency for verification of notification.

#### Impracticability

94

If the Chief Procurement Officer determines that a lesser MBE and/or WBE percentage standard is appropriate with respect to a particular contract subject to competitive bidding prior to the bid solicitations for such contract, bid specifications shall include a statement of such revised standard.

The requirements set forth in these Regulations (this subsection"Regulations Governing Reductions to or Waiver of MBE/WBE Goals") shall not apply where the Chief Procurement Officer determines prior to the bid solicitations that MBE/WBE subcontractor participation is impracticable.

This may occur whenever the Chief Procurement Officer determines that for reasons of time, need, industry practices or standards not previously known by the Chief Procurement Officer, or such other extreme circumstances as may be deemed appropriate, such a Waiver is in the best interests of the City. This determination may be made in connection with a particular contract, whether before the contract is let for bid, during the bid or award process, before or during negotiation of the contract, or during the performance of the contract.

For all notifications required to be made by bidders, in situations where the Chief Procurement Officer has determined that time is of the essence, documented telephone contact may be substituted for letter contact.

#### Procedure to Determine Bid Compliance

A bid may be rejected as non-responsive if it fails to submit one or more of the following with its bid demonstrating its Good Faith Efforts to meet the Contract Specific Goals by reaching out to MBEs and WBEs to perform work on the contract:

- An MBE/WBE compliance plan demonstrating how the bidder plans to meet the Contract Specific Goals; and/or
- A request for reduction or waiver of the Contract Specific Goals in accordance with Section 2-92-450 of the MCC.

Only compliance plans utilizing MBE and WBE firms that meet BOTH the Commercially Useful Function and Area of Specialty requirements will be counted toward the Contract Specific Goals.

The following Schedules and described documents constitute the bidder's MBE/WBE proposal, and must be submitted in accordance with the guidelines stated:

1) Schedule C-I: Letter of Intent from MBE/WBE to Perform as Subcontractor, Supplier and/or Consultant. The bidder must submit the appropriate Schedule C-I with the bid for each MBE and WBE included on the Schedule D-I. Suppliers must submit the Schedule C-I for Suppliers, first tier subcontractors must submit a Schedule C-I for Subcontractors to the Prime Contractor and second or lower tier subcontractors must submit a Schedule C-I for second tier Subcontractors. The City encourages subcontractors to utilize the electronic fillable format Schedule C-I, which is available at the Department of Procurement Services website, <http://cityofchicago.org/forms>. Each Schedule C-I must be executed by each MBE and WBE and accurately detail the work to be performed by the MBE or WBE and the agreed upon rates/prices. Each Schedule C must also include a separate sheet as an attachment on which the MBE or WBE fully describes its proposed scope of work, including a description of the commercially useful function being performed by the MBE or WBE in its Area of Specialty. If a facsimile copy of the Schedule C-I has been submitted with the bid, an executed original Schedule C-I must be submitted by the bidder for each MBE and WBE included on the Schedule D-I within five business days after the date of the bid opening.

Failure to submit a completed Schedule C-I in accordance with this section shall entitle the City to deem the bid/proposal non-responsive and therefore reject the bid/proposal.

2) Letters of Certification.

#### 95

A copy of each proposed MBE/WBE firm's current Letter of Certification from the City of Chicago or Cook County Illinois, must be submitted with the bid/proposal. All Letters of Certification issued by the City of Chicago and Cook County include a statement of the MBE/WBE firm's Area of Specialty. The MBE/WBE firm's scope of work, as detailed by their Schedule C-I, must conform to their stated Area of Specialty. Letters of Certification for firms that the City or Cook County has found ineligible or has decertified will not be accepted.

#### (3) Schedule B: Affidavit of Joint Venture, and Joint Venture Agreements (if applicable).

If the bidder's MBE/WBE proposal includes the participation of a MBE/WBE as joint venture on any tier (either as the

bidder or as a subcontractor), the bidder must provide a copy of the joint venture agreement and a Schedule B along with all other requirements listed in "Joint Ventures," above. In order to demonstrate the MBE/WBE partner's share in the ownership, control, management responsibilities, risks and profits of the joint venture, the proposed joint venture agreement must include specific details related to: (1) contributions of capital and equipment; (2) work responsibilities or other performance to be undertaken by the MBE/WBE; and (3) the commitment of management, supervisory and operative personnel employed by the MBE/WBE to be dedicated to the performance of the contract. The joint venture agreement must also clearly define each partner's authority to contractually obligate the joint venture and each partner's authority to expend joint venture funds (e.g., check signing authority).

#### 4) Schedule D-I: Required Schedules Regarding MBE/WBE Utilization

Bidders must submit, together with the bid, a completed Schedule D-I committing them to the utilization of each listed MBE/WBE firm. The City encourages bidders to utilize the electronic fillable format Schedule D-I, which is available at the Department of Procurement Services website, <a href="http://cityofchicago.org/forms">http://cityofchicago.org/forms</a>>. Except in cases where the bidder has submitted a request for a complete waiver of or variance from the MBE/WBE commitment in accordance with "Regulations Governing Reductions to or Waiver of MBE/WBE Goals" herein, the bidder must commit to the expenditure of a specific dollar amount of participation by each MBE/WBE firm included on their Schedule D-I. The total dollar commitment to proposed MBEs must at least equal the MBE goal, and the total dollar commitment to proposed WBEs must at least equal the WBE goal-Bidders are responsible for calculating the dollar equivalent of the MBE and WBE goals as percentages of their total base bids or in the case of Term Agreements, depends upon requirements agreements and blanket agreements, as percentages of the total estimated usage. All commitments made by the bidder's Schedule D-I must conform to those presented in the submitted Schedule C-I. If Schedule C-I is submitted after the opening, the bidder may submit a revised Schedule D-I (executed and notarized to conform with the Schedules C-I). Bidders shall not be permitted to add MBEs or WBEs after bid opening to meet the Contract Specific Goals, however, contractors are encouraged to add additional MBE/WBE vendors to their approved compliance plan during the performance of the contract when additional opportunities for participation are identified. Except in cases where substantial and documented justification is provided, bidders will not be allowed to reduce the dollar commitment made to any MBE or WBE in order to achieve conformity between the Schedules C-I and D-I.

All commitments for joint venture agreements must be delineated in the Schedule B.

#### 5) Application for Approval of Mentor Protege Agreement

Any applications for City approval of a Mentor Protege agreement must be included with the bid. If the application is not approved, the bidder must show that it has made good faith efforts to meet the contract specific goals.

#### **Reporting Requirements During the Term of the Contract**

a. The Contractor will, not later than thirty (30) calendar days from the award of a contract by the City, execute formal contracts or purchase orders with the MBEs and WBEs included in their approved MBE/WBE Utilization Plan. These written agreements will be made available to the Chief Procurement Officer upon request.

#### 96

- b. The Contractor will be responsible for reporting payments to all subcontractors on a monthly basis in the form of an electronic report. Upon the first payment issued by the City of Chicago to the contractor for services performed, on the first day of each month and every month thereafter, email and or fax audit notifications will be sent out to the Contractor with instructions to report payments that have been made in the prior month to each subcontractor. The reporting of payments to all subcontractors must be entered into the Certification and Compliance Monitoring System (C2), or whatever reporting system is currently in place, on or before the fifteenth (15th) day of each month.
- c. Once the prime Contractor has reported payments made to each subcontractor, including zero dollar amount payments, the subcontractor will receive an email and or fax notification requesting them to log into the system and confirm payments received. All monthly confirmations must be reported on or before the 20th day of each month. Contractor and subcontractor reporting to the C2 system must be completed by the 25th of each month or payments may be withheld.
- d. All subcontract agreements between the contractor and MBE/WBE firms or any first tier non-certified firm and lower tier MBE/WBE firms must contain language requiring the MBE/WBE to respond to email and/or fax notifications from the City of Chicago requiring them to report payments received for the prime or the non-certified firm.

Access to the Certification and Compliance Monitoring System (C2), which is a web based reporting system,

#### can be found at: <https://chicaRO.mwdbe.com>

- e. The Chief Procurement Officer or any party designated by the Chief Procurement Officer, shall have access to the contractor's books and records, including without limitation payroll records, tax returns and records and books of account, to determine the contractor's compliance with its commitment to MBE and WBE participation and the status of any MBE or WBE performing any portion of the contract. This provision shall be in addition to, and not a substitute for, any other provision allowing inspection of the contractor's records by any officer or official of the City for any purpose.
- f. The Contractor shall maintain records of all relevant data with respect to the utilization of MBEs and WBEs, retaining these records for a period of at least five years after project closeout. Full access to these records shall be granted to City, federal or state authorities or other authorized persons.

#### Changes to Compliance Plan Permissible Basis for Change Required

No changes to the Compliance Plan or contractual MBE and WBE commitments or substitution of MBE or WBE subcontractors may be made without the prior written approval of the Contract Compliance Officer. Unauthorized changes or substitutions, including performing the work designated for a subcontractor with the contractor's own forces, shall be a violation of these Special Conditions and a breach of the contract with the City, and may cause termination of the executed Contract for breach, and/or subject the bidder or contractor to contract remedies or other sanctions. The facts supporting the request for changes must not have been known nor reasonably could have been known by the parties prior to entering into the subcontract. Bid shopping is prohibited. The bidder or contractor must negotiate with the subcontractor to resolve the problem. If requested by either party, the Department of Procurement Services shall facilitate such a meeting. Where there has been a mistake or disagreement about the scope of work, the MBE or WBE can be substituted only where an agreement cannot be reached for a reasonable price for the correct scope of work.

Substitutions of a MBE or WBE subcontractor shall be permitted only on the following basis:

- a) Unavailability after receipt of reasonable notice to proceed;
- b) Failure of performance;

97

- c) Financial incapacity;
- d) Refusal by the subcontractor to honor the bid or proposal price or scope;
- e) Mistake of fact or law about the elements of the scope of work of a solicitation where a reasonable price cannot be agreed;

i

- f) Failure of the subcontractor to meet insurance, licensing or bonding requirements;
- g) The subcontractor's withdrawal of its bid or proposal; or
- h) De-certification of the subcontractor as a MBE or WBE (graduation from the MBE/WBE program does not constitute de-certification).
- i) Termination of a Mentor Protege Agreement.

#### **Procedure for Requesting Approval**

If it becomes necessary to substitute a MBE or WBE or otherwise change the Compliance Plan, the procedure will be as follows:

a) The bidder or contractor must notify the Contract Compliance Officer and Chief Procurement Officer in writing of the request to substitute a MBE or WBE or otherwise change the Compliance Plan. The request must state specific reasons for the substitution or change. A letter from the MBE or WBE to be substituted or affected by the change stating that it cannot perform on the contract or that it agrees with the change in its scope of work must be submitted with the request.

- b) The City will approve or deny a request for substitution or other change within 15 business days of receipt of the written request.
- c) Where the bidder or contractor has established the basis for the substitution to the satisfaction of the Chief Procurement Officer, it must make Good Faith Efforts to meet the Contract Specific Goal by substituting a MBE or WBE subcontractor. Documentation of a replacement MBE or WBE, or of Good Faith Efforts, must meet the requirements in section 5. If the MBE or WBE Contract Specific Goal cannot be reached and Good Faith Efforts have been made, as determined by the Chief Procurement Officer, the bidder or contractor may substitute with a non-MBE or non-WBE.
- d) If a bidder or contractor plans to hire a subcontractor for any scope of work that was not previously disclosed in the Compliance Plan, the bidder or contractor must obtain the approval of the Chief Procurement Officer to modify the Compliance Plan and must make Good Faith Efforts to ensure that MBEs or WBEs have a fair opportunity to bid on the new scope of work.
- e) A new subcontract must be executed and submitted to the Contract Compliance Officer within five business days of the bidder's or contractor's receipt of City approval for the substitution or other change.

The City shall not be required to approve extra payment for escalated costs incurred by the contractor when a substitution of subcontractors becomes necessary to comply with MBE/WBE contract requirements.

#### Non-Compliance and Damages

Without limitation, the following shall constitute a material breach of this contract and entitle the City to declare a default, terminate the contract, and exercise those remedies provided for in the contract, at law or in equity: (1) failure to demonstrate Good Faith Efforts; and (2) disqualification as a MBE or WBE of the contractor or any joint venture partner, subcontractor or supplier if its status as an MBE or WBE was a factor in the award of the contract and such status was misrepresented by the contractor.

Payments due to the contractor may be withheld until corrective action is taken.

Pursuant to MCC 2-92-445 or 2-92-740, as applicable, remedies or sanctions may include a penalty in the amount of the discrepancy between the amount of the commitment in the Compliance Plan, as such amount may be amended through change orders or otherwise over the term of the contract, and the amount paid to MBEs or WBEs, and disqualification from contracting or subcontracting on additional City contracts for up to three years. The consequences provided herein shall be in addition to any other criminal or civil liability to which such entities may be subject.

The contractor shall have the right to protest the final determination of non-compliance and the imposition of any penalty by the Chief Procurement Officer pursuant to MCC 2-92-445 or 2-92-740, within 15 business days of the final determination.

#### Arbitration

- a) In the event a contractor has not complied with the contractual MBE/WBE percentages in its Schedule D, underutilization of MBEs/WBEs shall entitle the affected MBE/WBE to recover from the contractor damages suffered by such entity as a result of being underutilized; provided, however, that this provision shall not apply to the extent such underutilization occurs pursuant to a waiver or substitution approved by the City. The Ordinance and contracts subject thereto provide that any disputes between the contractor and such affected MBEs/WBEs regarding damages shall be resolved by binding arbitration before an independent arbitrator other than the City, with reasonable expenses, including attorney's fees, being recoverable by a prevailing MBE/WBE in accordance with these regulations. This provision is intended for the benefit of any MBE/WBE affected by underutilization and grants such entity specific third party beneficiary rights. Any rights conferred by this regulation are non-waivable and take precedence over any agreement to the contrary, including but not limited to those contained in a subcontract, suborder, or communicated orally between a contractor and a MBE/WBE.
- b) An MBE/WBE desiring to arbitrate shall contact the contractor in writing to initiate the arbitrative process. Except as otherwise agreed to in writing by the affected parties subject to the limitation contained in the last sentence of the previous paragraph, within ten (10) calendar days of the contractor receiving notification of the intent to arbitrate from the MBE/WBE the above-described disputes shall be arbitrated in accordance with the Commercial Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association (AAA), a not-for-profit agency, with an office at 225 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 2527, Chicago, Illinois 60601-7601 [Phone: (312) 616-6560; Fax: (312) 819-0404]. All such arbitrations shall be initiated by the MBE/WBE filing a demand for arbitration with the AAA; shall be conducted by the AAA; and held in Chicago, Illinois.

- c) All arbitration fees are to be paid pro rata by the parties, however, that the arbitrator is authorized to award reasonable expenses, including attorney and arbitrator fees, as damages to a prevailing MBE/WBE.
- d) The MBE/WBE must send the City a copy of the Demand for Arbitration within ten (10) calendar days after it is filed with the AAA. The MBE/WBE also must send the City a copy of the decision of the arbitrator within ten (10) calendar days of receiving such decision. Judgment upon the award rendered by the arbitrator may be entered in any court of competent jurisdiction.

#### **Equal Employment Opportunity**

Compliance with MBE and WBE requirements will not diminish or supplant equal employment opportunity and civil rights provisions as required by law.

99

Attachments and Schedules

The following attachments and schedules follow, they may also be downloaded from the Internet at: <a href="http://www.cityofchicago.org/forms>">http://www.cityofchicago.org/forms></a>

- Attachment A: Assist Agencies
- Attachment B: Sample Format for Requesting Assist Agency Comments on Bidder's Request for Reduction or Waiver of MBE/WBE Goals
- Schedule B: Affidavit of Joint Venture (MBE/WBE)
- Schedule C-I: Letter of Intent From MBE/WBE To Perform As Subcontractor, Supplier and/or Consultant
- Schedule D-I: Compliance Plan Regarding MBE/WBE Utilization

Attachment A -Assist Agency List

#### DEPARTMENT OF PROCUREMENT SERVICES

Assist Agencies are comprised of not-for-profit agencies and/or chamber of commerce agencies that represent the interest of small, minority and/or women owned businesses.

American Brotherhood of Contractors 935 West 175<sup>th</sup> Street Homewood, Illinois 60430 Phone: (773)491-5640 Email: arba@constructrve-business.com <mailto:arba@constructrve-business.com>

Asian American Business Expo 207 East Ohio St. Suite 218 Chicago, IL 60611 Phone:312-233-2810 Fax: 312-268-6388 Email: Janny@AsianAmericanBusinessExpo.org <mailto:Janny@AsianAmericanBusinessExpo.org>

100

Asian American Institute 4753 N. Broadway St. Suite 904 Chicago, IL 60640 Phone:(773)271-0899 Fax:(773)271-1982 Email: kfernicola@aaichicago.org <mailto:kfernicola@aaichicago.org> Web: www.aaichicago.org <http://www.aaichicago.org>

Association of Asian Construction Enterprises 333 N. Ogden Avenue Chicago, IL 60607 Phone: (847) 525-9693 Email: nakmancorp(5)aol.com

Black Contractors United 400 W. 76<sup>th</sup> Street, Suite 200 Chicago, IL 60620 Phone: (773 483-4000 Fax:(773)483-4150 Email: bcunewera@att.net <mailto:bcunewera@att.net> Web: wvw.blackconlractorsLinited.com <http://wvw.blackconlractorsLinited.com>

Cosmopolitan Chamber of Commerce 203 N.Wabash, Suite 518 Chicago, IL 60601 Phone: (312) 499-0611 Fax: (312) 332-2688 Email: ccarey@cosmococ.org <mailto:ccarey@cosmococ.org> Web: www.cosmochamber.org <http://www.cosmochamber.org>

Eighteenth Street Development Corporation 1843 South Carpenter Chicago, Illinois 60603 Phone: (312) 733-2287 Fax: (773)-353-1683

#### File #: 02018-624, Version: 1

asoto(5>eiqhteenlhslreet.orq www.eighleenthstreel.org <http://www.eighleenthstreel.org> Chatham Business Association Small Business Development, Inc. 8441 S. Cottage Grove Avenue Chicago, IL 60619 Phone: (773)994-5006 Fax: (773)994-9871 Email: melkelcba@sbcglobal.net <mailto:melkelcba@sbcglobal.net> Web: www.cbaworks.org <http://www.cbaworks.org>

Chicago Area Gay & Lesbian Chamber of Commerce 3656 N. Halsted Chicago, IL 60613 Phone: (773) 303-0167 Fax: (773) 303-0168 Email: info@glchamber.org <mailto:info@glchamber.org>Web: www.glchamber.org <http://www.glchamber.org>

Chicago Minority Supplier Development Council, Inc. 105 W. Adams, Suite 2300 Chicago, IL 60603-6233 Phone: (312) 755-8880 Fax: (312) 755-8890 Email: pbarreda@chicagomsdc.org <mailto:pbarreda@chicagomsdc.org> Web: www.ch <http://www.ch> icagomsdc.org <http://icagomsdc.org>

Chicago Urban League 4510 S. Michigan Ave. Chicago, IL 60653 Phone: (773) 285-5800 Fax: (773) 285-7772 <u>Email: president@thechicaqourbanleaque.org</u> <mailto:president@thechicaqourbanleaque.org>Web: www.cul-chicaqo.org <http://www.cul-<u>chicaqo.org></u>

Chicago Women in Trades (CWIT) 4425 S. Western Blvd. Chicago, IL 60609-3032 Phone: (773) 376-1450 Fax: (312) 942-0802 Email: cwitinfo@cwit2.org <mailto:cwitinfo@cwit2.org> Web: www.ch <http://www.ch> icaqovjomenintrades.org <http://icaqovjomenintrades.org>

Coalition for United Community Labor Force 1253 W. 63<sup>rd</sup> Street Chicago, IL 60636 Phone: (312) 243-5149 Email: johnrev.hatchett@comcast.net <mailto:johnrev.hatchett@comcast.net>

#### n oi

City of Chicago Department of Procurement Services ~ Assist Agencies (cont'd)

Federation of Women Contractors 5650 S. Archer Avenue Chicago, IL 60638 Phone:(312)360-1122 Fax: (312) 360-0239 Email: fwcchicago@aol.com <mailto:fwcchicago@aol.com>Web: www.fwcchicaqo.com <http://www.fwcchicaqo.com>

Hispanic American Construction Industry Association (HACIA) 650 West Lake Street Chicago, IL 60661 Phone: (312) 666-5910 Fax: (312) 666-5692 Email: info@haciaworks.org <mailto:info@haciaworks.org>Web: www.haciaworks.org <http://www.haciaworks.org>

Illinois Hispanic Chamber of Commerce 855 W.Adams, Suite 100 Chicago, IL 60607 Phone: (312) 425-9500 Fax: (312)425-9510 Email: oduque@ihccbusiness.net <mailto:oduque@ihccbusiness.net> Web: www.ihccbusiness.net <http://www.ihccbusiness.net>

Latin American Chamber of Commerce 3512 West Fullerton Avenue Chicago, IL 60647 Phone:(773) 252-5211 Fax: (773) 252-7065 Emaild.loren2opadron@latinamericanchamberofcommerce.com <mailto:Emaild.loren2opadron@latinamericanchamberofcommerce.com>Web: www.latinamericanchamberofcommerce.com <http://www.latinamericanchamberofcommerce.com>

National Organization of Minority Engineers 33 West Monroe Suite 1540

#### File #: O2018-624, Version: 1

Chicago, Illinois 60603 Phone: (312) 425-9560 Fax: (312) 425-9564 Email: shandy@infrastructure-eng.com <mailto:shandy@infrastructure-eng.com> Web: www.nomeonline.org <http://www.nomeonline.org>

National Association of Women Business Owners Chicago Chapter 230 E. Ohio, Suite 400 Chicago, IL 60611 Phone: (312) 224-2605 Fax: (312) 6448557 Email: info@nawbochicago.org <mailto:info@nawbochicago.org> Web: www.nawbochicaqo.org <http://www.nawbochicaqo.org> Rainbow/PUSH Coalition International Trade Bureau 930 E. 50\* Street Chicago, IL 60615 Phone: (773) 256-2781 Fax: (773) 373-4104 Email: bevans@rainbowpush.org <mailto:bevans@rainbowpush.org> Web: www.rainbowpush <http://www.rainbowpush> org

South Shore Chamber, Incorporated Black United Funds Bldg. 1750E. 71<sup>st</sup> Street Chicago, IL 60649-2000 Phone: (773) 955- 9508 <u>Email: sshorechamber@sbcqlobal.net <mailto:sshorechamber@sbcqlobal.net></u> Web: www.southshorechamberinc.org <http://www.southshorechamberinc.org>

Suburban Minority Contractors Association 1250 Grove Ave. Suite 200 Barrington, IL 60010 Phone: (847) 852-5010 Fax: (847) 382-1787 Email: aprilcobra@hotmail.com <mailto:aprilcobra@hotmail.com> Web: www.suburbanblackcontractors.org <http://www.suburbanblackcontractors.org>

Women Construction Owners & Executives (WCOE) Chicago Caucus 308 Circle Avenue Forest Park, IL 60130 Phone: (708) 366-1250 Fax: (708) 366-5418 Email: mkm@mkmservices.com <mailto:mkm@mkmservices.com> Web: www.wcoeusa.org <http://www.wcoeusa.org>

Women's Business Development Center <u>8 South Michigan Ave., Suite 400 Chicago, IL 60603 Phone: (312) 853-3477 Fax: (312) 853-0145 Email: fcurry@wbdc.org</u> <u><mailto:fcurry@wbdc.org>Web: www.wbdc.org <http://www.wbdc.org></u>

102

Attachment B - Sample Format for Requesting Assist Agency Comments on Bidder's Request for Reduction or Waiver of MBE/WBE Goals

#### File #: O2018-624, Version: 1

#### On Bidder/Proposer's Letterhead - SEND TO THE ASSIST AGENCIES - DO NOT SEND TO THE CITY

#### **RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED (Date)**

Specification No.: 329656 Project Description: Request for Proposal ("RFP") for Operation of Concessions on the Chicago Riverwalk

#### (Assist Agency Name and Address - SEND TO THE ASSIST AGENCIES - DO NOT SEND TO THE CITY)

Dear

(Bidder/Proposer) intends to submit a bid/proposal in response to the above referenced specification with the City of Chicago. Bids are due advertised specification with the City of Chicago.

The following areas have been identified for subcontracting opportunities on both a direct and indirect basis:

Our efforts to identify potential subcontractors have not been successful in order to meet the Disadvantaged/Minority/Women Business Enterprise contract goal. Due to the inability to identify an appropriate DBE/MBE/WBE firm certified by the City of Chicago to participate as a subcontractor or joint venture partner, a request for the waiver of the contract goals will be submitted. If you are aware of such a firm, please contact

Name of Company Representative at Address/Phone

•

within (10) ten business days of receipt of this letter.

Under the City of Chicago's MBE/WBE/DBE Ordinance, your agency is entitled to comment upon this waiver request to the City of Chicago. Written comments may be directed within ten (10) working days of your receipt of this letter to:

Monica Jimenez, Deputy Procurement Officer Department of Procurement Services City of Chicago 121 North La Salle Street, Room 806 Chicago, Illinois 60602

If you wish to discuss this matter, please contact the undersigned at

Sincerely,

Schedule B - Affidavit of Joint Venture

SCHEDULE B: Affidavit of Joint Venture (MBE/WBE)

103

This form need not be submitted if all joint venturers are MBEs and/or WBEs. In such a case, however, a written joint venture agreement among the MBE and WBE venturers must be submitted. In all proposed joint ventures, each MBE and/or WBE venturer must submit a copy of their current Letter of Certification.

All Information Requested by this Schedule must Be Answered in the Spaces Provided. Do Not Refer to Your Joint Venture Agreement Except to Expand on Answers Provided on this Form. If Additional Space Is Required, Additional Sheets May Be Attached.

I. Name of joint venture:

Address of joint venture:

Phone number of joint venture:

- II. Identify each non-MBE/WBE venturer(s): Name of Firm: Address: Phone: Contact person for matters concerning MBEA/VBE compliance:
- III. Identify each MBE/WBE venturer(s): Name of Firm: Address: Phone: Contact person for matters concerning MBEA/VBE compliance:
- IV. Describe the role(s) of the MBE and/or WBE venturer(s) in the joint venture:,
- V. Attach a copy of the joint venture agreement. In order to demonstrate the MBE and/or WBE venturer's share in the ownership, control, management responsibilities, risks and profits of the joint venture, the proposed joint venture agreement must include specific details related to: (1) the contributions of capital and equipment; (2) work items to be performed by the MBE/WBE's own forces; (3) work items to be performed under the supervision of the MBE/WBE venturer; and (4) the commitment of management, supervisory and operative personnel employed by the MBE/WBE to be dedicated to the performance of the project.
- VI. Ownership of the Joinl Venture.

A. What are the percentage(s) of MBEA/VBE ownership of the joint venture?

MBE/WBE ownership percentage(s)

Non-MBEAA/BE ownership percentage(s)

- B. Specify MBE/WBE percentages for each of the following (provide narrative descriptions and other detail as applicable):
- 1. Profit and loss sharing:

2.

- Ũ
  - Capital contributions: (a) Dollar amounts of initial contribution:

Page 1 of 5

#### 104

#### Schedule B: Affidavit of Joint Venture (MBE/WBE)

(b) Dollar amounts of anticipated on-going contributions:.

Contributions of equipment (Specify types, quality and quantities of equipment to be provided by each

#### File #: 02018-624, Version: 1

venturer):

Other applicable ownership interests, including ownership options or other agreements which restrict or limit ownership and/or control: r

Provide copies of all written agreements between venturers concerning (his project.

Identify each current City of Chicago contract (and each contract completed during the past two (2) years) by a joint venture of two or more firms participating in this joint venture:

Control of and Participation in the Joint Venture. Identify by name and firm those individuals who are, or will be, responsible for, and have the authority to engage in the following management functions and policy decisions. (Indicate any limitations to their authority such as dollar limits and co-signatory requirements).

Joint venture check signing:

Authority to enter contracts on behalf of the joint venture:

Signing, co-signing and/or collateralizing loans:

Acquisition of lines of credit:

Page 2 of 5

#### 105 Schedule B: Affidavit of Joint Venture (MBE/WBE)

Acquisition and indemnification of payment and performance bonds:

F. Negotiating and signing labor agreements:

- G. Management of contract performance. (Identify by name and firm only):
- 1. Supervision of field operations:

2. Major purchases:\_

3. Estimating:\_

4. Engineering^

- VIII. Financial Controls of joint venture:
- A. Which firm and/or individual will be responsible for keeping the books of account?
- B. Identify the managing partner, if any, and describe the means and measure of their compensation
- C What authority does each venturer have to commit or obligate the other to insurance and bonding companies, financing institutions, suppliers, subcontractors, and/or other participating in the performance of this contract or the work of this project?
- IX. State the approximate number of operative personnel (by trade) needed to perform the joint venture's work under this contract. Indicate "whether they will be employees of the non-MBEAA/BE firm, the MBEA/VBE firm, or the joint venture.

Page 3 of 5

 $106 $\$  Schedule B: Affidavit of Joint Venture (MBE/WBE)

Trade

Non-MBEAA/BE Firm (Number)

MBEA/VBE (Number) Joint Venture (Number)

If any personnel proposed for this project will be employees of the joint venture:

A. Are any proposed joint venture employees currently employed by either venturer?

Currently employed by non-MBE/WBE (number) Employed by MBEA/VBE .

- B. Identify by name and firm the individual who will be responsible for hiring joint venture employees:
- C. Which venturer will be responsible for the preparation of joint venture payrolls:
- X. Please state any material facts of additional information pertinent to the control and structure of this joint venture.

Page 4 of 5

#### 107

#### Schedule B: Affidavit of Joint Venture (MBE/WBE)

Firm

The undersigned affirms that the foregoing statements are correct and include all material information necessary to identify and explain the terms and operations of our joint venture and the intended participation of each venturer in the undertaking. Further, the undersigned covenant and agree to provide to the City current, complete and accurate information regarding actual joint venture work and the payment therefore, and any proposed changes in any provision of the joint venture agreement, and to permit the audit and examination of the books, records and files of the joint venture, or those of each venturer relevant to the joint venture by authorized representatives of the City or the Federal funding agency.

Any material misrepresentation will be grounds for terminating any contract which may be awarded and for initiating action under federal or state laws concerning false statements.

Note: If, after filing this Schedule B and before the completion on the joint venture's work on the project, there is any change in the information submitted, the joint venture must inform the City of Chicago, either directly or through the prime contractor if the joint venture is a subcontractor.

Name of MBEAA/BE Partner Firm

Name of Non-MBEA/VBE Partner

Signature of Affiant

Name and Title of Affiant

Name and Title of Affiant

Date Date

On this day of , 20 , the above-signed officers

(nimK of affiants)

personally appeared and, known to me be the persons described in the foregoing Affidavit, acknowledged that they executed the same in the capacity therein stated and for the purpose therein contained.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I hereunto set my hand and official seal.

Signature of Notary Public

My Commission Expires:

(SEAL) Page 5 of 5

108 Schedule C-I: Letter of Intent From MBE/WBE To Perform As Subcontractor, Supplier and/or Consultant

#### SCHEDULE C-1

#### MBEAA/BE Letter of Intent to Perform as a Subcontractor, Supplier, or Consultant FOR NON-CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS ONLY

Project Name:

Specification No.:

From:

(Name of MBE/WBE Firm)

(Name of Prime Contractor)

To:

and the City of Chicago.

The MBE or WBE status of the undersigned is confirmed by the attached City of Chicago or Cook County, Illinois Certification Letter. 100% MBE or WBE participation is credited for the use of a MBE or WBE "manufacturer." 60% participation is credited for the use of a MBE or WBE "regular dealer."

The undersigned is prepared to perform the following services in connection with the above named project/contract. If more space is required to fully describe the MBE or WBE proposed scope of work and/or payment schedule, including a description of the commercially useful function being performed. Attach additional sheets as necessary:

The above described performance is offered for the following price and described terms of payment:

SUB-SUBCONTRACTING LEVELS

A zero (0) must be shown in each blank if the MBE or WBE will not be subcontracting any of the work listed or attached to this schedule

% of the dollar value of the MBE or WBE subcontract that will be subcontracted to non MBEA/VBE contractors.

% of the dollar value of the MBE or WBE subcontract that will be subcontracted to MBE or WBE contractors.

NOTICE: If any of the MBE or WBE scope of work will be subcontracted, list the name of the vendor and attach a brief explanation, description and pay item number of the work that will be subcontracted. MBE/WBE credit will not be given for work subcontracted to Non-MBE/WBE contractors, except for as allowed in the Special Conditions Regarding Minority Business Enterprise Commitment and Women Business Enterprise Commitment.

The undersigned will enter into a formal written agreement for the above work with you as a Prime Contractor, conditioned upon your execution of a contract with the City of Chicago, within three (3) business days of your receipt of a signed contract from the City of Chicago.

The undersigned has entered into a formal written mentor protege agreement as a subcontractor/protege with you as a Prime Contractor/mentor: () Yes () No

NOTICE: THIS SCHEDULE AND ATTACHMENTS REQUIRE ORIGINAL SIGNATURES.

(Kignalure ol President/Owner/CtO or Authored Agenl ol MUUWUfc) [DateT

(Name/1 itie-Piease Hrmr)

(trnaii ii knone [lurriderj

08/2013

Page 1 of 1

109

#### Schedule D-I: Affidavit of Implementation of MBE/WBE Goals and Participation Plan

FOR

SCHEDULE D-1 NON-CONSTRUCTION Compliance Plan Regarding MBEAABE Utilization PROJECTS ONLY Affidavit of Prime Contractor I

#### MUST BE SUBMITTED WITH THE BID. FAILURE TO SUBMIT THE SCHEDULE D-1 WILL CAUSE THE BID TO BE REJECTED. DUPLICATE AS NEEDED.

Project Name:

Specification No.:

In connection with the above captioned contract, I HEREBY DECLARE AND AFFIRM that I am a duly authorized representative of

(Name of Prime Consultant/Contractor)

and that I have personally reviewed the material and facts set forth herein describing our proposed plan to achieve the MBE/WBE goals of this contract

All MBEA/VBE firms included in this plan have been certified as such by the City of Chicago and/or Cook County, Illinois (Letters of Certification Attached).

#### I. Direct Participation of MBE/WBE Firms:

NOTE: The bidder/proposer shall, in determining the manner of MBEAA/BE participation, first consider involvement with MBEAA/BE firms as joint venture partners, subcontractors, and suppliers of goods and services directly related to the performance of this contract.

- A If bidder/proposer is a joint venture and one or more joint venture partners are certified MBEs or WBEs, attach copies of Letters of Certification, Schedule B form and a copy of Joint Venture Agreement clearly describing the role of each MBEAA/BE firm(s) and its ownership interest in the joint venture
- B. Complete this section for each MBEAA/BE Subcontractor/Suppher/Consultant participating on this contract

1. Name of MBEA/VBE

Address:

Contact Person:

Phone Number

Dollar Value of Participation \$

Percentage of Participation %

Mentor Protege Agreement (attach executed copy). () Yes () No Add'l Percentage Claimed:<sup>1</sup> %

**Total Participation %** 

2. Name of MBEAA/BE

Address

Contact Person'

<sup>1</sup> The Prime Contractor may claim an additional 0 333 percent participation credit (up to a maximum of five (5) percent) for every one (1) percent of the value of the contract performed by the MBE/WBE protege firm

08/2013

Page 1 of 5

#### 110

#### Schedule D-1: Prime Contractor Affidavit-MBE/WBE Compliance Plan

Phone Number:

Dollar Value of Participation \$

Percentage of Participation %

Mentor Protege Agreement (attach executed copy): () Yes () No Add'l Percentage Claimed: %

Total Participation %

#### 3. Name of MBEAA/BE:

Address:

Contact Person:

Phone Number

Dollar Value of Participation \$

Percentage of Participation %

Mentor Protege Agreement (attach executed copy)' ( ) Yes ( ) No Add'l Percentage Claimed %

Total Participation %

4. Name of MBEAA/BE'

#### Address

Contact Person:

Phone Number'

Dollar Value of Participation \$

Percentage of Participation %

Mentor Protege Agreement (attach executed copy) ( ) Yes ( ) No Add'l Percentage Claimed %

Total Participation %

5. Attach Additional Sheets as Needed '

**II. Indirect Participation of MBE/WBE Firms** 

NOTE: This section need not be completed if the MBEAA/BE goals have been met through the direct participation outlined in Section I If the MBEAA/BE goals have not been met through direct participation, Contractor will be expected to demonstrate that the proposed MBEA/VBE direct participation represents the maximum achievable under the circumstances Only after such a demonstration will indirect participation be considered.

MBEAA/BE Subcontractors/Suppliers/Consultants proposed to perform work or supply goods or services where such performance does not directly relate to the performance of this contract:

1. Name of MBEAVBE:

Address:

Contact Person

OS/20'13

Page 2 ol 5

111

#### Schedule D-1: Prime Contractor Affidavit-MBE/WBE Compliance Plan

Phone Number:

**Dollar Value of Participation \$** 

Percentage of Participation %

Mentor Protege Agreement (attach executed copy): ( ) Yes ( ) No Add'l Percentage Claimed: %

Total Participation %

Name of MBEA/VBE:

Address:

Contact Person:

Phone Number:

Dollar Value of Participation \$

Percentage of Participation %

Mentor Protege Agreement (attach executed copy): ( ) Yes ( ) No Add'l Percentage Claimed: %

Total Participation %

Name of MBEAA/BE:

Address.

Contact Person

Phone Number:

**Dollar Value of Participation \$** 

Percentage of Participation %

Mentor Protege Agreement (attach executed copy). ( ) Yes ( ) No Add'l Percentage Claimed: \_%

Total Participation %

Name of MBEAA/BE:

Address

Contact Person.

Phone Number.			
Dollar Value of Participation S			
Percentage of Participation %			
Mentor Protege Agreement (attach execu	ted copy).()Yes ()No	o Add'l Percentage Claimed %	
Total Participation %			
Attach Additional Sheets as Needed			
	Page 3 of 5		
Schedule D-1: Prime	Contractor AffIdavit-MB	E/VVBE Compliance Plan 111. Summary of MBE/WBE Propos	sal
A. MBE Proposal (Direct & Indirect)			
1. MBE Direct Participation			
MBE Firm Name	Dollar Amount Participation (\$)	Percent Amount Participation (%)	
Total Direct MBE Participation			
2. MBE Indirect Participation			
MBE Firm Name	Dollar Amount	Percent Amount	
	Participation (\$)	Participation (%)	
Total Indirect MBE Participation			
B. WBE Proposal (Direct & Indirect)			
1. WBE Direct Participation			
WBE Firm Name	Dollar Amount	Percent Amount	
	Participation (\$)	Participation (%)	
Total Direct WBE Participation			
2. WBE Indirect Participation			
WBE Firm Name	Dollar Amount Participation (\$)	Percent Amount Participation (%)	

#### **Total Indirect WBE Participation**

06/2013

Page 4 of 5

113

Schedule D-1: Prime Contractor Affidavit-MBE/WBE Compliance Plan

The Prime Contractor designates the following person as its MBE/WBE Liaison Officer:

(Name- Please Print or Type) (Phone)

I DO SOLEMNLY DECLARE AND AFFIRM UNDER PENALTIES OF PERJURY THAT THE CONTENTS OF THE FOREGOING DOCUMENT ARE TRUE AND CORRECT, THAT NO MATERIAL FACTS HAVE BEEN OMITTED, AND THAT I AM AUTHORIZED ON BEHALF OF THE PRIME CONTRACTOR TO MAKE THIS AFFIDAVIT.

(Name of Prime Contractor - Print or Type)	State of:			
(Signature)	ity of:			
(Name/Title of Affiant - Print or Type)				
(Date)				
On this day of , 20 , the above signed officer	(Name of Affiant)			
personally appeared and, known by me to be the person described in the foregoing Affidavit, acknowledged that (s)he executed the same in the capacity stated therein and for the purposes therein contained.				
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I hereunto set my hand and seal.				
(Notary Public Signature)				

Commission Expires.

Page 5 of 5

SEAL.

114

# EXHIBIT 8 ECONOMIC DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

1

## CITY OF CHICAGO ECONOMIC DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND AFFIDAVIT

## SECTION I GENERAL INFORMATION

A. Legal name of the Disclosing Party submitting this EDS. Include d/b/a/ if applicable: City Winery

Chicago LLC

#### **Check ONE of the following three boxes:**

Indicate whether the Disclosing Party submitting this EDS is:

- 1. [x] the Applicant
  - OR
- 2. [] a legal entity currently holding, or anticipated to hold within six months after City action on
- 2. the contract, transaction or other undertaking to which this EDS pertains (referred to below as the
- 2. "Matter"), a direct or indirect interest in excess of 7.5% in the Applicant. State the Applicant's legal
- 2. name:
  - OR

3. [] a legal entity with a direct or indirect right of control of the Applicant (see Section 11(B)(1)) State the legal name of the entity in which the Disclosing Party holds a right of control:

B. Business address of the Disclosing Party: 1200 West Randolph St Chicago, IL 60607

C. Telephone: 312-733-9463 Fax:

D. Name of contact person: Nathan Holgate

E. Federal Employer Identification No. (if you have one): \

F. Brief description of the Matter to which this EDS pertains. (Include project number and location of property, if applicable):

City Winery Chicago Rivejrwalk Concession License Agreement

G. Which City agency or department is requesting this EDS? DePt- of fleet & Facility Management

If the Matter is a contract being handled by the City's Department of Procurement Services, please complete the following:

Specification # Ver.2017-1

and Contract #

Page 1 of 14

1 1 1 ( 1

## **SECTION II -- DISCLOSURE OF OWNERSHIP INTERESTS**

C.1 D' 1 '

#### A. NATURE OF THE DISCLOSING PARTY

.

1. Indicate the nature of the Disclosing Pa	arty:
[] Person	fx] Limited liability company
[] Publicly registered business corporation	[] Limited liability partnership
[] Privately held business corporation	[] Joint venture
[] Sole proprietorship	[] Not-for-profit corporation
[ j General partnership	(Is the not-for-profit corporation also a 501 (c)(3))?
[] Limited partnership	[]Yes []No
[] Trust	[] Other (please specify)

D (

2. For legal entities, the state (or foreign country) of incorporation or organization, if applicable:

Delaware

3. For legal entities not organized in the State of Illinois: Has the organization registered to do business in the State of Illinois as a foreign entity?

|x] Yes [] No [] Organized in Illinois

B. IF THE DISCLOSING PARTY IS A LEGAL ENTITY:

1. List below the full names and titles, if applicable, of: (i) all executive officers and all directors of the entity; (ii) for not-for-profit corporations, all members, if any, which are legal entities (if there 'ivare no such members, write "no members which are legal entities"); (iii) for trusts, estates or other -sirin^ar;eni;ides<sub>r</sub> thetrustee^executor, administrator, or similarly situated party; (iv) for general or timited partnerships, limited liability companies, limited liability partnerships or joint ventures, each general partner, managing member, manager or any other person or legal entity that directly or indirectly controls the day-to-day management of the Applicant.

NOTE: Each legal entity listed below must submit an EDS on its own behalf.

Name Title	
Mr. Michael Dorf	CEO / Officer / LLC Manager
Mr. Nathan Holgate	Director of Operations

2. Please provide the following information concerning each person or legal entity having a direct or indirect, current or prospective (i.e. within 6 months after City action) beneficial interest (including ownership) in excess of 7.5% of the Applicant. Examples of such an interest include shares in a ^•n^Tfnpr°fiir> or joint vpnnirp intpr

Page 2 of 14

limited liability company, or interest of a beneficiary of a trust, estate or other similar entity. If none, state "None."

NOTE: Each legal entity listed below may be required to submit an EDS on its own behalf.

Name, B.usiness.Address|'ercentage Interest in the^ApplicantMr. Michael Dorfi\St., Chicago, Iii//|City Winery International, LLC155 Varick Street, Nev/York, NY^5233%

# SECTION EI - INCOME OR COMPENSATION TO, OR OWNERSHIP BY, CITY ELECTED OFFICIALS

Has the Disclosing Party provided any income or compensation to any City elected official during the 12-month period preceding the date of this EDS? [] Yes [X] No

Does the Disclosing Party reasonably expect to provide any income or compensation to any City elected official during the 12-month period following the date of this EDS? [] Yes fx] No

If "yes" to either of the above, please identify below the name(s) of such City elected officials) and describe such income or compensation:

Does any City elected official or, to the best of the Disclosing Party's knowledge after reasonable inquiry, any City elected official's spouse or domestic partner, have a financial interest (as defined in Chapter 2-156 of the Municipal Code of Chicago ("MCC")) in the Disclosing Party? [] Yes [x] No

If "yes," please identify below the name(s) of such City elected official(s) and/or spouse(s)/domestic partner (s) and describe the financial interest(s).

#### SECTION IV « DISCLOSURE OF SUBCONTRACTORS AND OTHER RETAINED PARTIES

The Disclosing Party must disclose the name and business address of each subcontractor, attorney, lobbyist (as defined in MCC Chapter 2-156), accountant, consultant and any other person or entity whom the Disclosing Party has retained or expects to retain in connection with the Matter, as well as the nature of the relationship, and the total amount of the fees paid or estimated to be paid. The Disclosing Party is not required to disclose employees who are paid solely through the Disclosing Party's regular payroll. If the Disclosing Party is uncertain whether a disclosure is required under this Section, the Disclosing Party must either ask the City whether disclosure is required or make the disclosure.

Page 3 of 14

Name (indicate whether Business Relationship to Disclosing Party Fees (indicate whether retained or anticipated Address (subcontractor, attorney, paid or estimated.) NOTE: "hourly rate" or "Lb.d." is to be retained) lobbyist, etc.)

Kevin Wolfberg Schain Banks Kenny & Schwartz, Ltd Attorney 70 W Madison St #5300, Chicago, IL 60602

not an acceptable response. \$1,500.00 (estimated)

(Add sheets if necessary)

#### [] Check here if the Disclosing Party has not retained, nor expects to retain, any such persons or entities.

#### **SECTION V CERTIFICATIONS**

#### A. COURT-ORDERED CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE

Under MCC Section 2-92-415, substantial owners of business entities that contract with the City must remain in compliance with their child support obligations throughout the contract's term.

Has any person who directly or mdirectly owns 10% or more of the Disclosing Party been declared in arrearage on any child support obligations by any Illinois court of competent jurisdiction?

[jt] No [] No person directly or indirectly owns 10% or more of the Disclosing Party. []Yes

If "Yes," has the person entered into a court-approved agreement for payment of all support owed and is the person in compliance with that agreement?

[]Yes [] No

#### **B. FURTHER CERTIFICATIONS**

1. [This paragraph 1 applies only if the Matter is a contract being handled by the City's Department of Procurement Services.] In the 5-year period preceding the date of this EDS, neither the Disclosing Party nor any Affiliated Entity [see definition in (5) below] has engaged, in connection with the performance of any public contract, the services of an integrity monitor, independent private sector inspector general, or integrity compliance consultant (i.e., an individual or entity with legal, auditing, investigative, or other similar skills, designated by a public agency to help the agency monitor the activity of specified agency vendors as well as help the vendors reform their business practices so they can be considered for agency contracts in the future, or continue with a contract in progress).

2. The Disclosing Party and its Affiliated Entities are not delinquent in the payment of any fine, fee, tax or other source of indebtedness owed to the City of Chicago, including, but not limited to, water and sewer charges, license fees, parking tickets, property taxes and sales taxes, nor is the Disclosing Party delinquent in the payment of any tax administered by the Illinois Department of Revenue.

Page 4 of 14

3. The Disclosing Party and, if the Disclosing Party is a legal entity, all of those persons or entities identified in Section 11(B)(1) of this EDS:

a. are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from any transactions by any federal, state or local unit of government;

b. have not, during the 5 years before the date of this EDS, been convicted of a criminal offense, adjudged guilty, or had a civil judgment rendered against them in connection with: obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (federal, state or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; a violation of federal or state antitrust statutes; fraud; embezzlement; theft; forgery; bribery; falsification or destruction of records; making false statements; or receiving stolen property;

c. are not presently indicted for, or criminally or civilly charged by, a governmental entity (federal, state or local) with committing any of the offenses set forth in subparagraph (b) above;

d. have not, during the 5 years before the date of this EDS, had one or more public transactions (federal, state or local) terminated for cause or default; and

e. have not, during the 5 years before the date of this EDS, been convicted, adjudged guilty, or found liable in a civil proceeding, or in any criminal or civil action, including actions concerning environmental violations, instituted by the City or by the federal government, any state, or any other unit of local government.

4. The Disclosing Party understands and shall comply with the applicable requirements of MCC Chapters 2-56 (Inspector General) and 2-156 (Governmental Ethics).

5. Certifications (5), (6) and (7) concern:

• the Disclosing Party;

• any "Contractor<sup>1</sup>' (meaning any contractor or subcontractor used by the Disclosing Party in connection with the Matter, including but not limited to all persons or legal entities disclosed under Section IV, "Disclosure of Subcontractors and Other Retained Parties");

■ any "Affiliated Entity" (meaning a person or entity that, directly or indirectly: controls the Disclosing Party, is controlled by the Disclosing Party, or is, with the Disclosing Party, under common control of another person or entity). Indicia of control include, without limitation: interlocking management or ownership; identity of interests among family members, shared facilities and equipment; common use of employees; or organization of a business entity following the ineligibility of a business entity to do business with federal or state or local government, including the City, using substantially the same management, ownership, or principals as the ineligible entity. With respect to Contractors, the term Affiliated Entity means a person or entity that directly or indirectly controls the Contractor, is controlled by it, or, with the Contractor, is under common control of another person or entity;

• any responsible official of the Disclosing Party, any Contractor or any Affiliated Entity or any other official, agent or employee of the Disclosing Party, any Contractor or any Affiliated Entity, acting pursuant to the direction or authorization of a responsible official of the Disclosing Party, any Contractor or any Affiliated Entity (collectively "Agents").

Page 5 of 14

Neither the Disclosing Party, nor any Contractor, nor any Affiliated Entity of either the Disclosing Party or any Contractor, nor any Agents have, during the 5 years before the date of this EDS, or, with respect to a Contractor, an Affiliated Entity, or an Affiliated Entity of a Contractor during the 5 years before the date of such Contractor's or Affiliated Entity's contract or engagement in connection with the Matter:

a. bribed or attempted to bribe, or been convicted or adjudged guilty of bribery or attempting to bribe, a public officer or employee of the City, the State of Illinois, or any agency of the federal government or of any state or local government in the United States of America, in that officer's or employee's official capacity;

b. agreed or colluded with other bidders or prospective bidders, or been a party to any such agreement, or been convicted or adjudged guilty of agreement or collusion among bidders or prospective bidders, in restraint of freedom of competition by agreement to bid a fixed price or otherwise; or

c. made an admission of such conduct described in subparagraph (a) or (b) above that is a matter of record, but have not been prosecuted for such conduct; or

d. violated the provisions referenced in MCC Subsection 2-92-320(a)(4)(Contracts Requiring a Base Wage);
(a)(5)(Debarment Regulations); or (a)(6)(Minimum Wage Ordinance).

6. Neither the Disclosing Party, nor any Affiliated Entity or Contractor, or any of their employees, officials, agents or partners, is barred from contracting with any unit of state or local government as a result of engaging in or being convicted of (1) bid-rigging in violation of 720 ILCS 5/33E-3; (2) bid-rotating in violation of 720 ILCS 5/33E-4; or (3) any similar offense of any state or of the United States of America that contains the same elements as the offense of bid-rigging or bid-rotating.

7. Neither the Disclosing Party nor any Affiliated Entity is listed on a Sanctions List maintained by the  $\sim$  United States Department of Commerce, State, or Treasury, or any successor federal agency.

8. [FOR APPLICANT ONLY] (i) Neither the Applicant nor any "controlling person" (jee MCC Chapter 1 -23, Article I for applicability and defined terms] of the Applicant is currently indicted or charged with, or has admitted guilt of, or has ever been convicted of, or placed under supervision for, any criminal offense involving actual, attempted, or conspiracy to commit bribery, theft, fraud, forgery, perjury, dishonesty or deceit against an officer or employee of the City or any "sister agency"; and (ii) the Applicant understands and acknowledges that compliance with Article I is a continuing requirement for doing business with the City. NOTE: If MCC Chapter 1 -23, Article I applies to the Applicant, that Article's permanent compliance timeframe supersedes 5-year compliance timeframes in this Section V.

9. [FOR APPLICANT ONLY] The Applicant and its Affiliated Entities will not use, nor permit their subcontractors to use, any facility listed as having an active exclusion by the U.S. EPA on the federal System for Award Management ("SAM").

10. [FOR APPLICANT ONLY] The Applicant will obtain from any contractors/subcontractors hired or to be hired in connection with the Matter certifications equal in form and substance to those in Certifications (2) and (9) above and will not, without the prior written consent of the City, use any such

Ver.2017-1

Page 6 of 14

contractor/subcontractor that does not provide such certifications or that the Applicant has reason to believe has not provided or cannot provide truthful certifications.

11. If the Disclosing Party is unable to certify to any of the above statements in this Part B (Further Certifications), the Disclosing Party must explain below:

If the letters "NA," the word "None," or no response appears on the lines above, it will be conclusively presumed that the Disclosing Party certified to the above statements.

12. To the best of the Disclosing Party's knowledge after reasonable inquiry, the following is a complete list of all current employees of the Disclosing Party who were, at any time during the 12-month period preceding the date of this EDS, an employee, or elected or appointed official, of the City of Chicago (if none, indicate with "N/A" or "none"). None

13. To the best of the Disclosing Party's knowledge after reasonable inquiry, the following is a complete list of all gifts mat the Disclosing Party has given or caused to be given, at any time during the 12-month period preceding the execution date of this EDS, to an employee, or elected or appointed official, of the City of Chicago. For purposes of this statement, a "gift" does not include: (i) anything made generally available to City employees or to the general public, or (ii) food or drink provided in the course of official City business and having a retail value of less than \$25 per recipient, or (iii) a political contribution otherwise duly reported as required by law (if none, indicate with "N/A" or "none"). As to any gift listed below, please also list the name of the City recipient. None

# C. CERTIFICATION OF STATUS AS FINANCIAL INSTITUTION

The Disclosing Party certifies that the Disclosing Party (check one)
 []is &C]is not

a "financial institution" as defined in MCC Section 2-32-455(b).

2. If the Disclosing Party IS a financial institution, then the Disclosing Party pledges:

"We are not and will not become a predatory lender as defined in MCC Chapter 2-32. We further pledge that none of our affiliates is, and none of them will become, a predatory lender as defined in MCC Chapter 2-32. We understand that becoming a predatory lender or becoming an affiliate of a predatory lender may result in the loss of the privilege of doing business with the City."

Page 7 of 14

If the Disclosing Party is unable to make this pledge because it or any of its affiliates (as defined in MCC Section 2-32-455(b)) is a predatory lender within the meaning of MCC Chapter 2-32, explain here (attach

additional pages if necessary):

If the letters "NA," the word "None," or no response appears on the lines above, it will be conclusively presumed that the Disclosing Party certified to the above statements.

## D. CERTIFICATION REGARDING FINANCIAL INTEREST IN CITY BUSINESS

Any words or terms defined in MCC Chapter 2-156 have the same meanings if used in this Part D.

1. In accordance with MCC Section 2-156-110: To the best of the Disclosing Party's knowledge after reasonable inquiry, does any official or employee of the City have a financial interest in his or her own name or in the name of any other person or entity in the Matter?

[]Yes Ex]No

NOTE: If you checked "Yes" to Item D(l), proceed to Items D(2) and D(3). If you checked "No" to Item D(l), skip Items D(2) and D(3) and proceed to Part E.

2. Unless sold pursuant to a process of competitive bidding, or otherwise permitted, no City elected official or employee shall have a financial interest in his or her own name or in the name of any other person or entity in the purchase of any property that (i) belongs to the City, or (ii) is sold for taxes or assessments, or (iii) is sold by virtue of legal process at the suit of the City (collectively, "City Property Sale"). Compensation for property taken pursuant to the City's eminent domain power does not constitute a financial interest within the meaning of this Part D.

Does the Matter involve a City Property Sale?

[]Yes []No

3. If you checked "Yes" to Item 0(1), provide the names and business addresses of the City officials or employees having such financial interest and identify the nature of the financial interest:

Name

Business Address

Nature of Financial Interest

4. The Disclosing Party further certifies that no prohibited financial interest in the Matter will be acquired by any City official or employee.

Page 8 of 14

#### E. CERTIFICATION REGARDING SLAVERY ERA BUSINESS

Please check either (1) or (2) below. If the Disclosing Party checks (2), the Disclosing Party must disclose

below or in an attachment to this EDS all information required by (2). Failure to comply with these disclosure requirements may make any contract entered into with the City in connection with the Matter voidable by the City.

X 1. The Disclosing Party verifies that the Disclosing Party has searched any and all records of the Disclosing Party and any and all predecessor entities regarding records of investments or profits from slavery or slaveholder insurance policies during the slavery era (including insurance policies issued to slaveholders that provided coverage for damage to or injury or death of their slaves), and the Disclosing Party has found no such records.

2. The Disclosing Party verifies that, as a result of conducting the search in step (1) above, the Disclosing Party has found records of investments or profits from slavery or slaveholder insurance policies. The Disclosing Party verifies that the following constitutes full disclosure of all such records, including the names of any and all slaves or slaveholders described in those records:

# SECTION VI - CERTIFICATIONS FOR FEDERALLY FUNDED MATTERS

NOTE: If the Matter is federally funded, complete this Section VI. If the Matter is not federally funded, proceed to Section VII. For purposes of this Section VI, tax credits allocated by the City and proceeds of debt obligations of the City are not federal funding.

#### A. CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING

1. List below the names of all persons or entities registered under the federal Lobbying, Disclosure Act of 1995, as amended, who have made lobbying contacts on behalf of the Disclosing Party with respect to the Matter: (Add sheets if necessary):

(If no explanation appears or begins on the lines above, or if the letters "NA" or if the word "None" appear, it will be conclusively presumed that the Disclosing Party means that NO persons or entities registered under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995, as amended, have made lobbying contacts on behalf of the Disclosing Party with respect to the Matter.)

2. The Disclosing Party has not spent and will not expend any federally appropriated funds to pay any person or entity listed in paragraph A(l) above for his or her lobbying activities or to pay any person or entity to influence or attempt to influence an officer or employee of any agency, as defined by applicable federal law, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee Ver.2017-1 Page 9 of 14

of a member of Congress, in connection with the award of any federally funded contract, making any federally funded grant or loan, entering into any cooperative agreement, or to extend, continue, renew, amend, or modify any federally funded contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.

3. The Disclosing Party will submit an updated certification at the end of each calendar quarter in which there occurs any event that materially affects the accuracy of the statements and information set forth in paragraphs A(1) and A(2) above.

4. The Disclosing Party certifies that either: (i) it is not an organization described in section 501(c)(4) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986; or (ii) it is an organization described in section 501(c)(4) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 but has not engaged and will not engage in "Lobbying Activities," as that term is defined in the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995, as amended.

5. If the Disclosing Party is the Applicant, the Disclosing Party must obtain certifications equal in form and substance to paragraphs A(l) through A(4) above from all subcontractors before it awards any subcontract and the Disclosing Party must maintain all such subcontractors' certifications for the duration of the Matter and must make such certifications promptly available to the City upon request.

#### B. CERTIFICATION REGARDING EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

If the Matter is federally funded, federal regulations require the Applicant and all proposed subcontractors to submit the following information with their bids or in writing at the outset of negotiations.

Is the Disclosing Party the Applicant? [] Yes [] No

If "Yes," answer the three questions below:

1. Have you developed and do you have on file affirmative action programs pursuant to applicable federal regulations? (See 41 CFR Part 60-2.)

f]Yes []No

2. Have you filed with the Joint Reporting Committee, the Director of the Office, of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, or the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission all reports due under the applicable filing requirements?

[] Yes [J No [] Reports not required

3. Have you participated in any previous contracts or subcontracts subject to the equal opportunity clause?

[]Yes []No

If you checked "No" to question (1) or (2) above, please provide an explanation:

Page 10 of 14

#### SECTION VII -- FURTHER ACKNOWLEDGMENTS AND CERTIFICATION

The Disclosing Party understands and agrees that:

A. The certifications, disclosures, and acicnowledgments contained in this EDS will become part of any contract or other agreement between the Applicant and the City in connection with the Matter, whether procurement, City assistance, or other City action, and are material inducements to the City's execution of any contract or taking other action with respect to the Matter. The Disclosing Party understands that it must comply with all statutes, ordinances, and regulations on which this EDS is based.

B. The City's Governmental Ethics Ordinance, MCC Chapter 2-156, imposes certain duties and obligations on persons or entities seeking City contracts, work, business, or transactions. The full text of this ordinance and a training program is available on line at vmw.cityofchicago.org/Ethics. and may also be obtained from the City's Board of Ethics, 740 N. Sedgwick St., Suite 500, Chicago, EL 60610, (312) 744-9660. The Disclosing Party must comply fully with this ordinance.

C. If the City determines that any information provided in this EDS is false, incomplete or inaccurate, any contract or other agreement in connection with which it is submitted may be rescinded or be void or voidable, and the City may pursue any remedies under the contract or agreement (if not rescinded or void), at law, or in equity, including terminating the Disclosing Party's participation in the Matter and/or declining to allow the Disclosing Party to participate in other City transactions. Remedies at law for a false statement of material fact may include incarceration and an award to the City of treble damages.

D. It is the City's policy to make this document available to the public on its Internet site and/or upon request. Some'or'alf b^ tKe mforjnation provided in, and appended to, this EDS may be made publicly available on the JuterneJ^in- response to a Freedom of Information Act request, or otherwise. By completing arid signing this EDS, the Disclosing Party waives and releases any possible rights or claims which it may have against the City in connection with the public release of information contained in this EDS and also authorizes the City to verify the accuracy of any information submitted in this EDS.

E. The information provided in this EDS must be kept current. In the event of changes, the Disclosing Party must supplement this EDS up to the time the City takes action on the Matter. If the Matter is a contract being handled by the City's Department of Procurement Services, the Disclosing Party must update this EDS as the contract requires. NOTE: With respect to Matters subject to MCC Chapter 1-23, Article I (imposing PERMANENT INELIGIBILITY for certain specified offenses), the information provided herein regarding eligibility must be kept current for a longer period, as required by MCC Chapter 1-23 and Section 2-154-020.

Page 11 of 14 CERTIFICATION

Under penalty of perjury, the person signing below: (1) warrants that he/she is authorized to execute this EDS, and Appendices A and B (if applicable), on behalf of the Disclosing Party, and (2) warrants that all certifications and statements contained in this EDS, and Appendices A and B (if applicable), are true, accurate and complete as of the date furnished to the City.

(Print or<sub>f</sub>tyne exact legal name of Disclosing Party)

City Winery Chicago LLC

(Sign here)

Nathan Holgate (Print or type name of person signing)

Director of Operations (Print or type title of person signing) Notary Public

Signed and sworn to before me on (date)

<u>/ \^~(</u>

Page 12 of 14

## CITY OF CHICAGO ECONOMIC DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND AFFIDAVIT APPENDIX A

# FAMILIAL RELATIONSHIPS WITH ELECTED CITY OFFICIALS AND DEPARTMENT HEADS

# This Appendix is to be completed only by (a) the Applicant, and (b) any legal entity which has a direct ownership interest in the Applicant exceeding 7.5%. It is not to be completed by any legal entity which has only an indirect ownership interest in the Applicant.

Under MCC Section 2-154-015, the Disclosing Party must disclose whether such Disclosing Party or any "Applicable Party<sup>1</sup>' or any Spouse or Domestic Partner thereof currently has a "familial relationship" with any elected city official or department head. A "familial relationship" exists if, as of the date this EDS is signed, the Disclosing Party or any "Applicable Party" or any Spouse or Domestic Partner thereof is related to the mayor, any alderman, the city clerk, the city treasurer or any city department head as spouse or domestic partner or as any of the following, whether by blood or adoption: parent, child, brother or sister, aunt or uncle, niece or nephew, grandparent, grandchild, father-in-law, mother-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, stepfather or stepmother, stepson or stepdaughter, stepbrother or stepsister or half-brother or half-sister.

"Applicable Party" means (1) all executive officers of the Disclosing Party listed in Section II.B. La., if the Disclosing Party is a corporation; all partners of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a general partnership; all general partners and limited partners of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a limited partnership; all managers, managing members and members of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a limited liability company; (2) all principal officers of the Disclosing Party; and (3) any person having more than a 7.5% ownership interest in the Disclosing Party. "Principal officers<sup>11</sup> means the president, chief operating officer, executive director, chief financial officer, treasurer or secretary of a legal entity or any person exercising similar authority.

Does the Disclosing Party or any "Applicable Party" or any Spouse or Domestic Partner thereof currently have a "familial relationship" with an elected city official or department head?

[] Yes [X] No

If yes, please identify below (1) the name and title of such person, (2) the name of the legal entity to which such person is connected; (3) the name and title of the elected city official or department head to whom such person has a familial relationship, and (4) the precise nature of such familial relationship.

Page 13 of 14

#### CITY OF CHICAGO ECONOMIC DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND AFFIDAVIT APPENDIX B

#### BUILDING CODE SCOFFLAW/PROBLEM LANDLORD CERTIFICATION

This Appendix is to be completed only by (a) the Applicant, and (b) any legal entity which has a direct ownership interest in the Applicant exceeding 7.5% (an "Owner"). It is not to be completed by any legal entity which has only an indirect ownership interest in the Applicant.

1. Pursuant to MCC Section 2-154-010, is the Applicant or any Owner identified as a building code scofflaw or problem landlord pursuant to MCC Section 2-92-416?

[] Yes [x] No

2. If the Applicant is a legal entity publicly traded on any exchange, is any officer or director of the Applicant identified as a building code scofflaw or problem landlord pursuant to MCC Section 2-92-416?

[] Yes [] No [x] The Applicant is not publicly traded on any exchange.

3. If yes to (1) or (2) above, please identify below the name of each person or legal entity identified as a

building code scofflaw or problem landlord and the address of each building or buildings to which the pertinent code violations apply.

Page 14 of 14

# CITY OF CHICAGO ECONOMIC DISCLOSURE STATEMENT and AFFIDAVIT EDS Information Update EDS #81217

# **SECTION I - GENERAL INFORMATION**

A. Legal name of the Disclosing Party submitting the EDS: City Winery International 11c Enter

d/b/a if applicable:

The Disclosing Party submitting this EDS is:

B. Business address of the Disclosing Party: 155 varick st new york, NY 10013

United States

C. Telephone: 312-733-9463 Fax:

Email:

greg@citywinery.com <mailto:greg@citywinery.com>

D. Name of contact person: Mr. gregory kitowicz

E. Federal Employer Identification No. (if you have one):

68-0644994

# SECTION H DISCLOSURE OF OWNERSHIP INTERESTS

A. NATURE OF THE DISCLOSING PARTY

1. Indicate the nature of the Disclosing Party: Limited liability company

Is the Disclosing Party incorporated or organized in the State of Illinois? No

State or foreign country of incorporation or organization: Delaware

Registered to do business in the State of Illinois as a foreign entity?

Yes

B. DISCLOSING PARTY IS A LEGAL ENTITY:

1 .a.2 Does the Disclosing Party have any officers? Yes

1 .a.4 List below the full names and titles of all executive officers of the entity.

Officer: Mr. michael Dorf Title: Ceo Role: Officer

#### **B. CERTIFICATION REGARDING Controlling Interest**

1.b.1 Are there any individuals who control the day-to-day management of the Disclosing Party as a general partner, managing member, manager, or other capacity?

No

1 .b.3 Are there any legal entities that control the day-to-day management of the Disclosing Party as a general partner, managing member, manager, or other capacity?

#### 2. Ownership Information

Please provide ownership information concerning each person or entity having a direct or indirect beneficial interest in excess of 7.5% of the Disclosing Party. Examples of such an interest include shares in a corporation, partnership interest in a partnership or joint venture, interest of a member or manager in a limited lability company, or interest of a beneficiary of a trust, estate, or other similar entity. Note: Pursuant to Section 2-154-030 of the Municipal code of Chicago, the City may require any such additional information from any applicant which is reasonably intended to achieve full disclosure.

There are no owners with, greater than 7 - 5 percent ownership in the Disclosing Party.

# SECTION III ~ BUSINESS RELATIONSHIPS WITH CITY ELECTED OFFICIALS

Has the Disclosing Party had a "business relationship," as defined in Chapter 2-156 of the Municipal Code, with any City elected official in the 12 months before the date this EDS is signed?

No

# **SECTION V - CERTIFICATIONS**

## A. COURT-ORDERED CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE

Under Municipal Code Section 2-92-415. substantial owners of business entities that contract with the City must remain in compliance with their child support obligations throughout the contract's term.

Has any person who directly or indirectly owns 10% or more of the Disclosing Party been declared in arrearage of any child support obligations by any Illinois court of competent jurisdiction?

No

## B. FURTHER CERTIFICATIONS

1. Pursuant to Municipal Code Chapter 1-23. Article I ("Article I")(which the Applicant should consult for defined terms (e.g., "doing business") and legal requirements), if the Disclosing Party submitting this EDS is the Applicant and is doing business with the City, then the Disclosing Party certifies as follows:

- i. neither the Applicant nor any controlling person Is currently indicted or charged with, or has admitted guilt of, or has ever been convicted of, or placed under supervision for, any criminal offense involving actual, attempted, or conspiracy to commit bribery, theft, fraud, forgery, perjury, dishonesty or deceit against an officer or employee of the City or any sister agency; and
- ii. the Applicant understands and acknowledges that compliance with Article 1 is a continuing requirement for doing business with the City.

NOTE: If Article I applies to the Applicant, the permanent compliance timeframe in Article I supersedes some five-year compliance timeframes in certifications 2 and 3 below.

I certify the above to be true

2. The Disclosing Party and, if the Disclosing Party is a legal entity, all of those persons or entities identified in Section II.B.1. of this EDS:

- a. are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from any transactions by any federal,' state or local unit of government;
- b. have not, within a five-year period preceding the date of this EDS, been convicted of a criminal offense, adjudged guilty, or had a civil judgment rendered against them in connection with: obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (federal, state or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; a violation of federal or state antitrust statutes; fraud; embezzlement; theft; forgery; bribery; falsification or destruction of records; making false statements; or receiving stolen property;
- c. are not presently indicted for, or criminally or civilly charged by, a governmental entity (federal, state or local) with committing any of the offenses set forth in clause B.2.b. of this Section V;
- d. have not, within a five-year period preceding the date of this EDS, had one or more public

transactions (federal, state or local) terminated for cause or default; and

e. have not, within a five-year period preceding the date of this EDS, been convicted, adjudged guilty, or found liable in a civil proceeding, or in any criminal or civil action, including actions concerning environmental violations, instituted by the City or by the federal government, any state, or any other unit of local government.

I certify the above to be true

3. Neither the Disclosing Party, nor any Contractor, nor any Affiliated Entity of either the Disclosing Party or any Contractor nor any Agents have, during the five years before the date this EDS is signed, or, with respect to a Contractor, an Affiliated Entity, or an Affiliated Entity of a Cpjjlractor during the five years before the date of

such Contractor's or Affiliated Entity's contract or engagement in connection with the Matter:

- a. bribed or attempted to bribe, or been convicted or adjudged guilty of bribery or attempting to bribe, a public officer or employee of the City, the State of Illinois, or any agency of the federal government or of any state or local government in the United States of America, in that officer's or employee's official capacity;
- b. agreed or colluded with other bidders or prospective bidders, or been a party to any such agreement, or been convicted or adjudged guilty of agreement or collusion among bidders or prospective bidders, in restraint of freedom of competition by agreement to bid a fixed price or otherwise; or
- c. made an admission of such conduct described in a. or b. above that is a matter of record, but have not been prosecuted for such conduct; or
- d. violated the provisions of Municipal Code Section 2-92-610 (Living Wage Ordinance).

I certify the above to be true

4. Neither the Disclosing Party, Affiliated Entity or Contractor, or any of their employees, officials, agents or partners, is barred from contracting with any unit of state or local government as a result of engaging in or being convicted of

- bid-rigging in violation of 720 ILCS 5/33E-3:
- bid-rotating in violation of 720 ILCS 5/33E-4: or
- » any similar offense of any state or of the United States of America that contains the same elements as the offense of bid-rigging or bid-rotating.

```
I certify the above to be true
```

5. Neither the Disclosing Party nor any Affiliated Entity is listed on any of the following lists maintained by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury or the Bureau of Industry and Security of the U.S. Department of Commerce or their successors: the Specially Designated Nationals List, the Denied Persons List, the Unverified List, the Entity List and the Debarred List-

I certify the above to be true

6. The Disclosing Party understands and shall comply with the applicable requirements of Chapters 2-55 (Legislative Inspector General). Chapter 2-56 (Inspector General) and Chapter 2-156 (Governmental Ethics) of the Municipal Code.

I certify the above to be true

7. To the best of the Disclosing Party's knowledge after reasonable inquiry, the following is a complete list of all current employees of the Disclosing Party who were, at any time during the 12-month period preceding the execution date of this EDS, an employee, or elected or appointed official, of the City of Chicago.

None

8. To the best of the Disclosing Party's knowledge after reasonable inquiry, the following is a complete list of all gifts that the Disclosing Party has given or caused to be given, at any time during the 12-month period preceding the execution date of this EDS, to an employee, or elected or appointed official, of the City of Chicago. For purposes of this statement, a "gift" does not include: (i) anything made generally available to City employees or to the general public, or (ii) food or drink provided

in the course of official City business and having a retail value of less than \$20 per recipient.

None

C. CERTIFICATION OF STATUS AS FINANCIAL INSTITUTION

The Disclosing Party certifies that, as defined in Section 2-32-455(b) of the Municipal Code, the Disclosing Party

is not a "financial institution"

#### E. CERTIFICATION REGARDING SLAVERY ERA BUSINESS

If the Disclosing Party cannot make this verification, the Disclosing Party must disclose all required information in the space provided below or in an attachment in the "Additional Info" tab. Failure to comply with these disclosure requirements may make any contract entered into with the City in connection with the Matter voidable by the City.

The Disclosing Party verifies that the Disclosing Party has searched any and all records of the Disclosing Party and any and all predecessor entities regarding records of investments or profits from slavery or slaveholder insurance policies during the slavery era (including insurance policies issued to slaveholders that provided coverage for damage to or injury or death of their slaves), and the Disclosing Party has found no such records.

.1 can make the above verification

# SECTION VII - ACKNOWLEDGMENTS, CONTRACT INCORPORATION, COMPLIANCE, PENALTIES, DISCLOSURE

The Disclosing Party understands and agrees that:

- A. The certifications, disclosures, and acknowledgments contained in this EDS will become part of any contract or other agreement between the Applicant and the City in connection with the Matter, whether procurement, City assistance, or other City action, and are material inducements to the City's execution of any contract or taking other action with respect to the Matter. The Disclosing Party understands that it must comply with all statutes, ordinances, and regulations on which this EDS is based.
- B. The City's Governmental Ethics and Campaign Financing Ordinances, Chapters 2-156 and 2-164 of the Municipal Code, impose certain duties and obligations on persons or entities seeking City contracts, work, business, or transactions. A training program is available on line at

www.citvofchicaqo.org/city/en/depts/ethics.html <http://www.citvofchicaqo.org/city/en/depts/ethics.html>. and may also be obtained from the City's Board of Ethics, 740 N. Sedgwick St., Suite 500, Chicago, IL 60610, (312) 744-9660. The Disclosing Party must comply fully with the applicable ordinances.

I acknowledge and consent to the above The Disclosing Party understands and

agrees that:

- C. If the City determines that any information provided in this EDS is false, incomplete or inaccurate, any contract or other agreement in connection with which it is submitted may be rescinded or be void or voidable, and the City may pursue any remedies under the contract or agreement (if not rescinded or void), at law, or in equity, including terminating the Disclosing Parry's participation in the Matter and/or declining to allow the Disclosing Party to participate in other transactions with the City. Remedies at law for a false statement of material fact may include incarceration and an award to the City of treble damages.
- D. It is the City's policy to make this document available to the public on its Internet site and/or upon request. Some or all of the information provided on this EDS and any attachments to this EDS may be made available to the public on the Internet, in response to a Freedom of Information Act request, or otherwise. By completing and signing this EDS, the Disclosing Party waives and releases any possible rights or claims which it may have against the City in connection with the public release of information contained in this EDS and also authorizes the City to verify the accuracy of any information submitted in this EDS.
- E. The information provided in this EDS must be kept current. In the event of changes, the Disclosing Party must supplement this EDS up to the time the City takes action on the Matter. If the Matter is a contract being handled by the City's Department of Procurement Services, the Disclosing Party must update this EDS as the contract requires. NOTE: With respect to Matters subject to Article I of Chapter 1-23 of the Municipal Code (imposing PERMANENT INELIGIBILITY for certain specified offenses), the information provided herein

regarding eligibility must be kept current for a longer period, as required by Chapter 1-23 and Section 2-154-020 of the Municipal Code.

I acknowledge and consent to the above The Disclosing Party represents and

warrants that:

F.1. The Disclosing Party is not delinquent in the payment of any tax administered by the Illinois Department of Revenue, nor are the Disclosing Party or its Affiliated Entities delinquent in paying any fine, fee, tax or other charge owed to the City. This includes, but is not limited to, all water charges, sewer charges, license fees, parking tickets, property taxes or sales taxes.

I certify the above to be true

F.2 If the Disclosing Party is the Applicant, the Disclosing Party and its Affiliated Entities will not use, nor permit their subcontractors to use, any facility listed by the U.S. E.P.A. on the federal Excluded Parties List System ("EPLS") maintained by the U.S. General Services Administration. I certify the above to be true

F.3 If the Disclosing Party is the Applicant, the Disclosing Party will obtain from any contractors/subcontractors hired or to be hired in connection with the Matter certifications equal in form and substance to those in F.1. and F.2. above and will not, without the prior written consent of the City, use any such contractor/subcontractor that does not provide such certifications or that the Disclosing Party has reason to believe has not provided or

cannot provide truthful certifications.

I certify the above to be true

# FAMILIAL RELATIONSHIPS WITH ELECTED CITY OFFICIALS AND DEPARTMENT HEADS

This question is to be completed only by (a) the Applicant, and (b) any legal entity which has a direct ownership interest in the Applicant exceeding 7.5 percent. It is not to be completed by any legal entity which has only an indirect ownership interest in the Applicant.

Under Municipal Code Section 2-154-015, the Disclosing Party must disclose whether such Disclosing Party or any "Applicable Party" or any Spouse or Domestic Partner thereof currently has a "familial relationship" with any elected city official or department head. A "familial relationship" exists if, as of the date this EDS is signed, the Disclosing Party or any "Applicable Party" or any Spouse or Domestic Partner thereof is related to the mayor, any alderman, the city clerk, the city treasurer or

any city department head as spouse or domestic partner or as any of the following, whether by blood or adoption: parent, child, brother or sister, aunt or uncle, niece or nephew, grandparent, grandchild, father-in-law, mother-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, stepfather or stepmother, stepson or stepdaughter, stepbrother or stepsister or half-brother or half-sister.

"Applicable Party" means (1) all corporate officers of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a corporation; all partners of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a general partnership; all general partners and limited partners of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a limited partnership; all managers, managing members and members of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a limited liability company; (2) all principal officers of the Disclosing Party; and (3) any person having more than a 7.5 percent ownership interest in the Disclosing Party. "Principal officers" means the president, chief operating officer, executive director, chief financial officer, treasurer or secretary of a legal entity or any person exercising similar authority.

Does the Disclosing Party or any "Applicable Party" or any Spouse or Domestic Partner thereof currently have a "familial relationship" with an elected city official or department head?

NO

# APPENDIX B - BUILDING CODE SCOFFLAW/PROBLEM LANDLORD CERTIFICATION

Pursuant to Municipal Code Section 2-154-010. is the Applicant or any Owner identified as a building code scofflaw or problem landlord pursuant to Section 2-92-416 of the Municipal Code? No

# ADDITIONAL INFO

Please add any additional explanatory information here. If explanation is longer than 1000 characters, you may add an attachment below. Please note that your EDS, including all attachments, becomes available for public viewing upon contract award. Your attachments will be viewable "as is" without manual redaction by the City. You are responsible for redacting any non-public information from your documents before uploading.

List of attachments uploaded by vendor

None.

#### CERTIFICATION

Under penalty of perjury, the person signing below: (1) warrants that he/she is authorized to execute this EDS on behalf of the Disclosing Party, and (2) warrants that all certifications and statements contained in this EDS are true, accurate and complete as of the date furnished to the City.

Is/ 03/01/2016 Mr. gregory kitowicz Director of Operations City Winery International lie

.

This is a printed copy of the Economic Disclosure Statement, the original of which is filed electronically with the City of Chicago. Any alterations must be made electronically, alterations on this printed copy are void and of no effect.

(DO NOT SUBMIT THIS PAGE WITH YOUR EDS. The purpose of this page is for you to recertify your EDS prior to submission to City Council or on the date of closing. If unable to recertify truthfully, the Disclosing Party must complete a new EDS with correct or corrected information)

#### RECERTIFICATION

Generally, for use with City Council matters. Not for City procurements unless requested.

This recertification is being submitted in connection with Cy^Uyi/'i (?tv3U ufuV-  $\frac{-r6^{-6}6ffM / jty}{jty}$  [identify the Matter]. Under penalty of perjury, the person signing below: (1) warrants that he/she is authorized to execute this EDS recertification on behalf of the Disclosing Party, (2) warrants that all certifications and statements contained in the Disclosing Party's original EDS are true, accurate and complete as of the date furnished to the City and continue to be true, accurate and complete as of the date of this recertification, and (3) reaffirms its acknowledgments.

<u>C\\u V-W^s T~N,Wr/wWoj IXC</u> (PrintVlr type legal, name of Disclosing Party) Date: 0 1^H | 1

By:

(sign here)/^ / Print or type name of signatory:

Title of signatory:

Signed and sworn to before me on [date] / "z.? A "7 > by  $G^{T} KvVewic-T.$ , at . A/.-flffiL County,  $7^{7/?-}$  [state].  $^{^/Pf!^{s}} = Notary Public.$ *Commission expires:*  $^{J?ZJ*/}$ 

DENNIS O'CONNOR t Notary Public [ COMMOHWEAITH OF MASS? iQ iUSfc Kb" My Commission Expires

May 3, 2024